# INTERACTION PROFILE FOR: CESIUM, COBALT, STRONTIUM, POLYCHLORINATED BIPHENYLS, and TRICHLOROETHYLENE

U.S. Department of Health and Human Services
Public Health Service
Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry

#### **PREFACE**

The Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation, and Liability Act (CERCLA) mandates that the Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry (ATSDR) shall assess whether adequate information on health effects is available for the priority hazardous substances. Where such information is not available or under development, ATSDR shall, in cooperation with the National Toxicology Program, initiate a program of research to determine these health effects. The Act further directs that where feasible, ATSDR shall develop methods to determine the health effects of substances in combination with other substances with which they are commonly found. The Food Quality Protection Act (FQPA) of 1996 requires that factors to be considered in establishing, modifying, or revoking tolerances for pesticide chemical residues shall include the available information concerning the cumulative effects of substances that have a common mechanism of toxicity, and combined exposure levels to the substance and other related substances. The FQPA requires that the Administrator of the Environmental Protection Agency consult with the Secretary of the Department of Health and Human Services (which includes ATSDR) in implementing some of the provisions of the act.

To carry out these legislative mandates, ATSDR's Division of Toxicology (DT) has developed and coordinated a mixtures program that includes trend analysis to identify the mixtures most often found in environmental media, *in vivo* and *in vitro* toxicological testing of mixtures, quantitative modeling of joint action, and methodological development for assessment of joint toxicity. These efforts are interrelated. For example, the trend analysis suggests mixtures of concern for which assessments need to be conducted. If data are not available, further research is recommended. The data thus generated often contribute to the design, calibration or validation of the methodology. This pragmatic approach allows identification of pertinent issues and their resolution as well as enhancement of our understanding of the mechanisms of joint toxic action. All the information obtained is thus used to enhance existing or developing methods to assess the joint toxic action of environmental chemicals. Over a number of years, ATSDR scientists in collaboration with mixtures risk assessors and laboratory scientists have developed approaches for the assessment of the joint toxic action of chemical mixtures. As part of the mixtures program a series of documents, Interaction Profiles, are being developed for certain priority mixtures that are of special concern to ATSDR.

The purpose of an Interaction Profile is to evaluate data on the toxicology of the "whole" priority mixture (if available) and on the joint toxic action of the chemicals in the mixture in order to recommend approaches for the exposure-based assessment of the potential hazard to public health. Joint toxic action includes additivity and interactions. A weight-of-evidence approach is commonly used in these documents to evaluate the influence of interactions in the overall toxicity of the mixture. The weight-of-evidence evaluations are qualitative in nature, although ATSDR recognizes that observations of toxicological interactions depend greatly on exposure doses and that some interactions appear to have thresholds. Thus, the interactions are evaluated in a qualitative manner to provide a sense of what influence the interactions may have when they do occur.

#### v

# **CONTRIBUTORS**

# CHEMICAL MANAGER(S)/AUTHORS:

Hana Pohl, M.D., Ph.D. ATSDR, Division of Toxicology, Atlanta, GA

Mark Osier, Ph.D., DABT Syracuse Research Corporation, Syracuse, NY

Peter McClure, Ph.D., DABT Syracuse Research Corporation, Syracuse, NY

#### **PEER REVIEW**

A peer review panel was assembled for this profile. The panel consisted of the following members:

Dr. Darrell R. Fisher, Ph.D. Senior Scientist Pacific Northwest National Laboratory 229 Saint Street Richland, WA 99352

Dr. Ronald L. Kathren, C.H.P., D.E.E. President, The Kathren Group, Inc. Professor of Pharmaceutical Science Washington State University 137 Spring Street Richland, WA 99352

Dr. Harihara Mehendale, Ph.D.
Professor and Kitty DeGree Endowed Chair in Toxicology
College of Pharmacy
University of Louisiana at Monroe
700 University Avenue
Monroe, LA 71209-0495

All reviewers were selected in conformity with the conditions for peer review specified in CERCLA Section 104(I)(13).

Scientists from ATSDR have reviewed the peer reviewers' comments and determined which comments will be addressed in the profile. A listing of the peer reviewers' comments not incorporated in the profile, with a brief explanation of the rationale for their exclusion, exists as part of the administrative record for this mixture. A list of databases reviewed and a list of unpublished documents cited are also included in the administrative record.

The citation of the peer review panel should not be understood to imply its approval of the profile's final content. The responsibility for the content of this profile lies with the ATSDR.

#### **SUMMARY**

Review of Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry's (ATSDR) documents with site-specific information showed that stable and/or radioactive forms of cesium, cobalt, and strontium were found together at seven sites: Oak Ridge, Hanford Site, Brookhaven National Laboratory, Idaho National Environmental and Engineering Laboratory (INEEL), Nevada Test Site, Savannah River Site, and Lawrence Livermore Laboratory. Trichloroethylene was reported together with the radionuclides of cesium, cobalt, and strontium at Brookhaven National Laboratory and INEEL sites. Polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs) were reported together with the radionuclides of cesium, cobalt, and strontium at Oak Ridge and INEEL sites. The purposes of this profile are: (1) to evaluate data (if available) on health hazards, and their dose-response relationships, from oral exposure to this five-component mixture; (2) to evaluate data on the joint toxic actions of components of this mixture; and (3) to make recommendations for exposure-based assessments of the potential impact of joint toxic action of the mixture on public health.

In the event of exposure, the primary route of exposure of nearby populations to these chemicals in soil is likely to be oral, resulting from contamination of soil and/or groundwater. Available reports of chemical use and prior chemical release concerning the sites of concern indicate that strontium, cobalt, and cesium radionuclides, rather than the stable forms of these metals, are of greatest concern for possible adverse health effects. While data on the effects of ingested strontium radionuclides are available, data on the toxic and/or carcinogenic effects of radiocobalt and radiocesium following oral exposure are lacking. However, as the most sensitive effects of the radionuclides are expected to come from emitted radiation, a reasonable estimate as to potentially sensitive targets for oral exposure to radiocobalt and radiocesium can be made from examining the toxicokinetics of the stable compounds, as well as the tissues that are sensitive to external exposure to cobalt or cesium radiation.

Recent ATSDR toxicological profiles are available for all five components that comprise the mixture (ATSDR 1997, 2000, 2001c, 2001d, 2001e). For the information on the mechanisms and health effects of radiation, the ATSDR Toxicological Profile for Ionizing Radiation (ATSDR 1999) was also consulted.

No studies were located that examined health effects in humans or animals exposed to mixtures exclusively containing strontium, cobalt, cesium, trichloroethylene, and PCBs, and no physiologically-based pharmacokinetic/pharmacodynamic (PBPK/PD) models for this mixture have been developed. As such, a component-based approach (ATSDR 2001a, 2001b), wherein the potential effect of individual

components on other components in the mixture is evaluated, was used. The weight-of-evidence analysis indicates no evidence sufficient to support the existence of greater-than-additive or less-than-additive joint actions of the component pairs, where recommendations can be made at all. As data are lacking for the majority of the component pairs, the mechanisms of action for each component pair were also analyzed for evidence of joint toxic actions.

Component-based approaches that assume additive joint toxic action are recommended for exposure-based assessments of possible noncancer or cancer health hazards from oral exposure to strontium, cobalt, cesium, trichloroethylene, and PCBs, because there are no direct data available to characterize health hazards (and dose-response relationships) from the five-component mixture. The weight-of-evidence analysis indicated that data are inadequate to characterize the modes of joint action of the components, but the additivity assumption appears to be suitable in the interest of protecting public health since the components have several shared targets of toxicity (organs or organ systems that are individually affected by the components).

A target-organ toxicity dose (TTD) modification of the hazard index approach is recommended for conducting exposure-based assessments of noncancer health hazards. TTDs for several toxicity targets have been derived for each of the components, including TTDs for hematological, immunological, reproductive, neurodevelopmental, and hepatic effects. For assessment of cancer risks from joint toxic action of the mixture, a similar component-based approach is recommended that involves multiplication of intakes of the components by U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) cancer slope factors and summation of the resultant risk estimates.

# **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

PREFACE	iii
CONTRIBUTORS	v
PEER REVIEW	vii
SUMMARY	ix
TABLE OF CONTENTS	хi
LIST OF FIGURESx	iii
LIST OF TABLES	iii
LIST OF ACRONYMS, ABBREVIATIONS, AND SYMBOLS	ΧV
1. Introduction	1
2. Joint Toxic Action Data for the Mixture of Concern and Component Mixtures  2.1 Mixture of Concern  2.2 Component Mixtures  2.2.1 Strontium and Cobalt  2.2.2 Strontium and Cesium  2.2.3 Strontium and Trichloroethylene  2.2.4 Strontium and PCBs  2.2.5 Cobalt and Cesium  2.2.6 Cobalt and Trichloroethylene  2.2.7 Cobalt and PCBs  2.2.8 Cesium and Trichloroethylene  2.2.9 Cesium and PCBs  2.2.10 Trichloroethylene and PCBs  2.3 Relevance of the Joint Toxic Action Data and Approaches to Public Health  2.4 Recommendations for Data Needs	3 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 11 12
3. Recommendation for Exposure-Based Assessment of Joint Toxic Action of the Mixture	27
4. Conclusions	33
5. List of References	35
Appendix A: Background Information for Strontium  A.1 Toxicokinetics  A.2 Health Effects  A.3 Mechanisms of Action  A.4 Health Guidelines  A.5 Derivation of Target Organ Toxicity Dose (TTD) Values  A.6 References	41 42 44 46 47
11.0 1001011000	エノ

Appendix B: Background Information for Cobalt	53
B.1 Toxicokinetics	53
B.2 Health Effects	54
B.3 Mechanisms of Action	57
B.4 Health Guidelines	60
B.5 Derivation of Target Organ Toxicity Dose (TTD) Values	60
B.6 References	62
Appendix C: Background Information for Cesium	69
C.1 Toxicokinetics	
C.2 Health Effects	70
C.3 Mechanisms of Action	71
C.4 Health Guidelines	73
C.5 Derivation of Target-Organ Toxicity Dose (TTD) Values	73
C.6 References	
Appendix D: Background Information for Trichloroethylene	79
D.1 Toxicokinetics	79
D.2 Health Effects	81
D.3 Mechanisms of Action	82
D.4 Health Guidelines	83
D.5 Derivation of Target Organ Toxicity Dose (TTD) Values	84
D.6 References	87
Appendix E: Background Information for PCBs	91
E.1 Toxicokinetics	
E.2 Health Effects	94
E.3 Mechanisms of Action	97
E.4 Health Guidelines	114
E.5 Derivation of Target-Organ Toxicity Dose (TTD) Values	115
E.6 References	

# **LIST OF FIGURES**

Figure 1.	Binary Weight-of-Evidence Scheme for the Assessment of Chemical Interactions	16
	LIST OF TABLES	
Table 1.	Potential Health Effects of Concern for Intermediate and Chronic Oral Exposure to the Mixture Radiostrontium, Radiocobalt, Radiocesium, Trichloroethylene, and Polychlorinated Biphenyls	2
Table 2.	Health Effects Forming the Basis of ATSDR Oral MRLs for Chemicals of Concern	14
Table 3.	Effect of Strontium on Cobalt	17
Table 4.	Effect of Cobalt on Strontium	18
Table 5.	Effect of <b>Strontium</b> on <b>Cesium</b>	19
Table 6.	Effect of Cesium on Strontium	21
Table 7.	Effect of Cobalt on Cesium	22
Table 8.	Effect of Cesium on Cobalt	23
Table 9.	Effect of <b>PCBs</b> on <b>Trichloroethylene</b>	24
Table 10.	Effect of <b>Trichloroethylene</b> on <b>PCBs</b>	25
Table 11.	Matrix of BINWOE Determinations for Hematological, Immunological, Neurological, (neuro)Developmental, Reproductive, Hepatic, and Carcinogenic Effects of Intermediate or Chronic Simultaneous Oral Exposure to Chemicals of Concern	28
Table 12.	TTDs and MRLs for Chronic Oral Exposure to Chemicals of Concern	29

# LIST OF ACRONYMS, ABBREVIATIONS, AND SYMBOLS

A 1	11 1 1
Ah	aryl hydrocarbon
ALI	annual limit on intake
ARS	acute radiation sickness
ATSDR	Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease
DDWGE	Registry
BINWOE	binary weight-of-evidence
Bq	Becquerel
CDDs	chlorinated dibenzo-p-dioxins
CDFs	chlorinated dibenzofurans
CERCLA	Comprehensive Environmental Response,
	Compensation, and Recovery Act
Ci	Curie
Co	cobalt
CoCl <sub>2</sub>	cobalt chloride
CRS	chronic radiation sickness
Cs	cesium
DCVC	S-(1,2-dichlorovinyl)-L-cysteine
DCVG	S-(1,2-dichlorovinyl)glutathione
DNA	deoxyribonucleic acid
DOE	Department of Energy
DT	Division of Toxicology
EADs	early afterdepolarizations
EDTA	ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid
$ED_{50}$	median effective dose (produces measured
	effect in 50% of population)
EPA	Environmental Protection Agency
EROD	ethoxyresourufin-O-deethylase
Gy	Gray
IARC	International Agency for Research on
	Cancer
ICRP	International Commission on Radiological
	Protection
INEEL	Idaho National Environmental and
	Engineering Laboratory
iNOS	inducible nitric oxide synthase
IRIS	Integrated Risk Information System
kg	kilogram
L	liter
LOAEL	lowest-observed-adverse-effect level
LSE	levels of significant exposure
mg	milligram
mL	milliliter
MRL	Minimal Risk Level
mRNA	messenger ribonucleic acid
mSv	millisievert
NCRP	National Council on Radiation Protection
	and Measurements
NOAEL	no-observed-adverse-effect level
NRC	Nuclear Regulatory Commission
NTP	National Toxicology Program
PBPK	physiologically based pharmacokinetic
PBPK/PD	physiologically-based
	pharmacokinetic/pharmacodynamic
	- ·

**PCBs** polychlorinated biphenyls PFC plaque-forming cell parts per billion ppb parts per million ppm parts per trillion ppt 6-propyl-2-thiouracil PTU reference concentration RfC reference dose RfD **SGOT** serum glutamic-oxaloacetic transaminase strontium Sr  $SrCl_2$ strontium chloride **SRBC** sheep red blood cells SvSievert TCDD 2,3,7,8-tetrachlorodibenzo-p-dioxin TCE trichloroethylene **TEF** toxicity equivalent factor TEQ toxic equivalency thyroid stimulating hormone **TSH** TTD target-organ toxicity dose **UDP-GT** uridine-5'-diphosphate glucuronyltransferases microgram μg micromole μmole U.S. **United States** VOC volatile organic compound VT ventricular tachyrhythmia WOE weight-of-evidence greater than > greater than or equal to ≥ equal to

less than

<

less than or equal to

#### 1. Introduction

The primary purpose of this Interaction Profile for strontium, cobalt, cesium, trichloroethylene, and polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs) is to evaluate data on the toxicology of the "whole" mixture and the joint toxic action of the chemicals in the mixture in order to recommend approaches for assessing the potential hazard of this mixture to public health. To this end, the profile evaluates the whole mixture data (if available), focusing on the identification of health effects of concern, adequacy of the data as the basis for a mixture Minimal Risk Level (MRL), and adequacy and relevance of physiologically-based pharmacokinetic/pharmacodynamic (PBPK/PD) models for the mixture. The profile also evaluates the evidence for joint toxic action—additivity and interactions—among the mixture components. A weightof-evidence (WOE) approach is commonly used in these profiles to evaluate the influence of interactions in the overall toxicity of the mixture. The weight-of-evidence evaluations are qualitative in nature, although the Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry (ATSDR) recognizes that observations of toxicological interactions depend greatly on exposure doses and that some interactions appear to have thresholds. Thus, the interactions are evaluated in a qualitative manner to provide a sense of what influence the interactions may have when they do occur. The profile provides environmental health scientists with ATSDR Division of Toxicology's (DT) recommended approaches for the incorporation of the whole mixture data or the concerns for additivity and interactions into an assessment of the potential hazard of this mixture to public health. These approaches can then be used with specific exposure data from hazardous waste sites or other exposure scenarios.

Review of ATSDR's documents with site-specific information showed that stable or radioactive forms of cesium, cobalt, and strontium were found together at seven sites: Oak Ridge National Laboratory, Hanford Site, Brookhaven National Laboratory, Idaho National Environmental and Engineering Laboratory (INEEL), Nevada Test Site, Savannah River Site, and Lawrence Livermore National Laboratory. Other nonradioactive chemicals, such as volatile organic compounds (VOCs), semi-volatile compounds, and heavy metals were found at these sites. These included mercury, chromium, selenium, cyanide, fluoride, nitrate, sodium, sulfate, trichloroethylene, PCBs, 1,1-dichloroethene, toluene, diethylphthalate, hydrazine, 2-amino 4,6-dinitrotoluene, N-nitroso-methylenediamine, and fission and activation products. Trichloroethylene was reported together with radionuclides of cesium, cobalt, and strontium at Brookhaven National Laboratory and INEEL sites. PCBs were reported together with radionuclides of cesium, cobalt, and strontium at Oak Ridge and INEEL sites. These sites are not likely a public threat, due to limited access of the sites to the public and different aquifers for public water supplies, and some cannot be properly assessed because of lack of data; however, several sites were

concluded to be hazardous to on-site workers and those involved with environmental restoration and management (e.g., Hanford site).

Evaluation of the available environmental fate data for the components of the mixture suggests that in the event of exposure, the primary route of exposure of nearby populations to mixtures of these chemicals in soil is likely to be oral, resulting from contamination of soil and/or groundwater. Available reports of chemical use and prior chemical release at the sites of concern indicate that strontium, cobalt, and cesium radionuclides, rather than the stable forms of these metals, are of greatest concern for possible adverse health effects, owing primarily to the expectation that the radiation-related effects of exposure to the radionuclides will occur at lower exposure levels of the component than the majority of chemical effects. While data on the effects of ingested strontium radionuclides are available, data on the toxic and/or carcinogenic effects of ingested radiocobalt and radiocesium are lacking. However, as the most sensitive effects of the radionuclides are expected to come from emitted radiation, a reasonable estimate as to potentially sensitive targets for oral exposure to radiocobalt and radiocesium can be made from examining the toxicokinetics of the stable compounds, as well as the tissues that are sensitive to external exposure to cobalt or cesium radiation. Recent ATSDR toxicological profiles are available for all of the components that comprise the mixture (ATSDR 1997, 2000, 2001c, 2001d, 2001e); these documents are the primary source of information presented in the Appendices concerning the toxicokinetics, health effects, mechanisms of action, and health guidelines for these chemicals. The ATSDR Toxicological Profile for Ionizing Radiation (ATSDR 1999) was also consulted for information pertinent to the health effects and mechanisms of the radionuclides. The bases for the MRLs as well as other pertinent effects are summarized in Table 1 and in Appendices A, B, C, D, and E.

Table 1. Potential Health Effects of Concern for Intermediate and Chronic Oral Exposure to the Mixture Radiostrontium, Radiocobalt, Radiocesium, Trichloroethylene, and Polychlorinated Biphenyls (see Appendices A, B, C, D, and E) Radiocobalt Radiocesium Trichloro-**PCBs** Radiostrontium ethylene Neurological Musculoskeletal Hematological *Immunological* Cancer Cancer Cancer Hepatic Neurological Neurodevelopmental Immunological Hematological Neurodevelopmental Reproductive Cancer Immunological Reproductive Immunological Renal Neurodevelopmental Immunological Hematological Hematological Dermal Endocrine Hepatic Reproductive Hematological

The basis for the MRL is bolded and italicized; other sensitive effects are bolded; and less sensitive effects in common across two or more compounds are listed without bold or italics.

# 2. Joint Toxic Action Data for the Mixture of Concern and Component Mixtures

This chapter provides a review and evaluation of the literature pertinent to joint toxic action of the mixture and its components. The text is generally organized so that human data are presented first, and studies are grouped by route, and by endpoint where that is feasible.

#### 2.1 Mixture of Concern

No studies were located that examined health effects in humans or animals exposed to mixtures containing strontium, cobalt, cesium, PCBs, and trichloroethylene. No physiologically-based pharmacokinetic (PBPK) models were found for mixtures of these five components.

#### 2.2 Component Mixtures

No studies were located that examined health effects in humans or animals exposed to three- or four-membered mixtures of the five components of concern. No PBPK models were found for three- or four-membered mixtures of these chemicals. The following subsections present evaluations of health effects data and discussions of mechanistic information pertinent to the joint toxic action of each pair of components.

#### 2.2.1 Strontium and Cobalt

No *in vitro* or *in vivo* studies were located regarding possible joint toxic actions between stable or radioactive strontium and cobalt compounds in affecting health-related endpoints in humans or animals. No PBPK models for co-exposure to strontium and cobalt were located.

Shared targets of toxicity following internal exposure to radiostrontium and exposure to radiocobalt compounds include hematological effects (alterations in erythrocyte number), reproductive effects, immunological effects, and an increased incidence of cancer.

Because calcium-related mechanisms have been demonstrated for chemical uptake and toxicity for stable forms of both strontium and cobalt, several *in vitro* studies have been performed using stable strontium and stable cobalt as regulators of calcium during excitation of cardiac (Mentrard et al. 1984) and neuronal

(Krnjevic et al. 1979a, 1979b; Mellow et al. 1978) cells. In isolated neuronal cells, stable cobalt (0.2 μmole) is capable of blocking stable strontium-mediated (1.0 μmole) neurotransmitter release, though sufficiently high stable strontium levels (3.5 μmole) can surmount the effect (Mellow et al. 1978). However, as relatively high levels of each compound were utilized, and neither compound presents with significant neurotoxicity following *in vivo* exposure, the relevance of this mechanism to potential toxic interactions between stable cobalt and stable strontium compounds is unclear.

No other *in vitro* or *in vivo* studies were located examining the possible modes of joint toxic action between stable or radioactive strontium and cobalt in producing hematological, immunological, developmental, reproductive, or cancer effects.

#### 2.2.2 Strontium and Cesium

In 1948, the USSR's first weapons-grade plutonium separation facility was put in operation. Technological flaws and lack of expertise led to the radioactive contamination of large populations in the Ural Mountains. Over the period of 1949–1956, large discharges [~3x10<sup>6</sup> Curies (Ci)] of radionuclides, consisting primarily of strontium-90, cesium-137, zirconium, niobium (also known as columbium), and rubidium, were discharged into the water of the Techa river (Akleyev et al. 1995). In 1957, a thermochemical explosion of a waste tank released a large amount (~2x10<sup>7</sup> Ci) of radioactive material, primarily cesium-137 (66% of the total) into the air, again exposing a portion of this population to radiation doses sufficient to potentially cause health effects. In 1967, about 600 Ci of radioactivity, consisting entirely of strontium and cesium, were dispersed by the wind from the drying shores of a contaminated lake. Exposure analysis revealed that the exposures had the character of a combined exposure of external gamma-irradiation and internal irradiation from strontium-90 (<sup>90</sup>Sr) and cesium-137 (<sup>137</sup>Cs), occurring over a chronic duration. The exposed populations were compared to a reference group of people living nearby, but who were remote from the Techa river, and therefore were not exposed to the radioactive contamination. Estimated maximal dose levels for the exposed populations were 3-4 Sieverts (Sv) for the initial exposure, 0.9 Sv for the 1957 release, and 0.003 Sv for the 1967 release.

While it was impossible to accurately determine the early health effects due to these exposures, Akleyev et al. (1995) reported that 0.5–19% of the population of villages along the Techa river exposed to the first (1949-1956) radiation incident reported, upon examination 2–4 years following the incident, chronic radiation sickness (CRS), characterized by the following signs: hematologic syndrome (e.g., leukopenia, granulocytopenia, thrombocytopenia), neurological disturbances (e.g., asthenia, vegetative dysfunction,

microorganic central nervous system infection), ostealgia, immunity changes (e.g., inhibition of nonspecific immunity, autoallergy), and cardiovascular syndrome (e.g., tachycardia, hypotonia). Recovery from these symptoms depended on exposure rates, with greater exposure leading to longer recovery times; a complete recovery from the hematological and neurological functions occurred within 13–16 and 14–20 years following the beginning of the exposure, respectively. Immunity disorders persisted for 30 years and longer after the beginning of the exposure. The incidence of leukemia was increased in this population 5–20 years after the exposure. Significant increases in long-term morbidity and mortality, both general and cancer-specific, were also observed (Akleyev et al. 1995; Kossenko et al. 2000).

The incidence of spontaneous abortions, stillbirths, and ectopic pregnancies was not different among exposed women, relative to the control population, nor did exposure induce a significant effect on birth rate or on cancer mortality in the offspring (Akleyev et al. 1995; Kossenko et al. 1994). However, subjects who were initially exposed *in utero* or at the age of 1–2 years showed the greatest changes in immune system parameters (e.g., inhibition of nonspecific immunity and autoallergy).

No other *in vitro* or *in vivo* studies were located regarding possible joint toxic actions between stable or radioactive strontium and cesium in affecting health-related endpoints in humans or animals. Studies of the Techa River population exposed to radiation from radioactive strontium and cesium identified shared targets of toxicity for co-exposure to strontium and cesium radionuclides as effects on the bone marrow (bone marrow depression), both acute radiation sickness (ARS, described in ATSDR 1999) and chronic radiation sickness outlined above, and increased likelihood of cancer, especially leukemia. However, no information was provided regarding the potential modes of joint action between strontium and cesium in producing these effects.

#### 2.2.3 Strontium and Trichloroethylene

No *in vitro* or *in vivo* studies were located regarding possible joint toxic actions between stable or radioactive strontium and trichloroethylene in affecting health-related endpoints in humans or animals. No studies were located in which treatment with stable or radioactive strontium before trichloroethylene exposure or treatment with trichloroethylene before strontium exposure was examined. The primary shared target of toxicity of strontium radionuclides and trichloroethylene following oral exposure is the immune system (decreased immune response) (see Appendices A and D). The potential mode(s) of joint action of strontium and trichloroethylene on the immune system cannot be reliably predicted, owing

primarily to a lack of understanding of the mode(s) of action of trichloroethylene-induced immunological effects. No other shared targets of toxicity for strontium and trichloroethylene were identified. Trichloroethylene has been shown in several animal studies to result in an increase in tumor incidence, but the target organ(s) have not been consistent across studies, and the effects have generally been seen only at levels that also caused increased mortality (Appendix D). Additional data will therefore be required to assess any potential joint toxic action between strontium and trichloroethylene on carcinogenic endpoints.

Exposures to either radiostrontium or trichloroethylene have been shown to result in a decreased immune response in animal studies (Appendices A and D), but the mechanisms of trichloroethylene-induced effects are not sufficiently well-studied to allow for reliable mechanistic inferences as to possible joint toxic actions of trichloroethylene and radiostrontium. Other effects of radiostrontium (musculoskeletal and hematological effects and cancer) have not been demonstrated as sensitive targets of trichloroethylene, and plausible modes of joint action on these strontium targets are not obvious (see Appendices A and D). Similarly, other effects of trichloroethylene (neurological, hepatic, and renal effects, see Appendix D) are not believed to be sensitive targets of radiostrontium (see Appendix A). No data were located to indicate how exposure to radiostrontium might influence neurological effects from trichloroethylene itself or hepatic and/or renal effects involving metabolites of trichloroethylene. Information on the carcinogenic effects of trichloroethylene is inconclusive, with conflicting data on critical organs and concentrations in available studies (Appendix D).

#### 2.2.4 Strontium and PCBs

No *in vitro* or *in vivo* studies were located regarding possible joint toxic actions between strontium radionuclides and PCBs in affecting health-related endpoints in humans or animals. No studies were located in which treatment with strontium before PCB exposure or treatment with PCBs before strontium exposure was examined. Potential shared targets of toxicity for strontium and PCBs include effects on the immune system (see Appendices A and E). Both strontium radionuclides and PCBs have been shown to cause cancer; however, the primary target organs of carcinogenesis for the two are not the same (bone, bone marrow, and leukemia for strontium; liver and thyroid for PCBs).

While both PCBs and radiostrontium have been shown to cause reductions in the immune response, possible differences in mechanism between the two and a lack of joint action data prevent reliable mechanistic inferences as to the effect of radiostrontium on PCB-induced immunotoxicity. Exposure to PCBs has been shown to have effects on neurodevelopment (see Appendix E), though the precise

mechanisms of these effects (i.e., Ah-receptor-mediated or not) have not been fully elucidated. As discussed above (see Tables 3 and 5), studies of radiostrontium have not shown effects on neurodevelopment, though it is possible that radiation from strontium that crosses the placenta may be able to influence the development of the fetus. Due to incomplete understanding of the potential mechanisms of developmental effects of strontium and PCBs, no reliable prediction of mode of joint actions can be made. While radiostrontium has been shown to cause a profound reduction in circulating erythrocytes, effects on erythrocyte number is not a sensitive endpoint for PCBs; in the absence of experimental data, therefore, no inference can be made regarding the potential action of PCBs on the hematological effects of radiostrontium. Perturbation of calcium-based mechanisms may be responsible for some of the effects of PCBs, but the potential effect of strontium, which substitutes for calcium in many physiologic processes, on these mechanisms cannot be reliably determined. Similarly, potential effects of PCBs on the actions of strontium cannot be determined from the available data. Radiostrontium acts as a genotoxic carcinogen, with ionization events leading to eventual cellular transformation. PCBs are capable of acting as tumor promoters, as well as complete carcinogens, and as such, it is possible that they may have an effect on radiostrontium carcinogenesis. However, available data are inadequate to assess whether this potential joint action would be additive, greater-than-additive, or less-than-additive.

#### 2.2.5 Cobalt and Cesium

No *in vitro* or *in vivo* studies were located regarding possible joint toxic actions between cobalt and cesium radionuclides in affecting health-related endpoints in humans or animals.

No data were located identifying sensitive shared targets specifically for oral exposures to radiocobalt and radiocesium compounds; however, data on effects of either radionuclide following oral exposure are lacking, perhaps due to the poor oral absorption of cobalt and rapid elimination (effective clearance half-life of 10 days for cobalt and 70 days for cesium) of the two radionuclides. Because both cobalt and cesium distribute uniformly throughout the body and both radionuclides emit beta and gamma radiation, sensitive shared targets of exposure to radioactive cobalt and radioactive cesium are expected to be similar, if not identical. Sensitive shared targets for exposure to cobalt and cesium radiations include effects on the developing organism (altered neurodevelopment, skeletal defects), radiation sickness (at very high doses), and cancer (see Appendices B and C). The database for effects of high-dose external cobalt radiation is considerably more extensive than that for radiation from radiocesium sources, but

given the similar character of the radiations, the effects of exposure to the two radionuclides would be expected to be similar.

#### 2.2.6 Cobalt and Trichloroethylene

Allemand et al. (1978) pretreated groups of rats with subcutaneous injections of 30 mg/kg of stable cobalt chloride (CoCl<sub>2</sub>) twice daily for 3 days. Twelve hours after the final pretreatment injection, animals were given an intraperitoneal injection of 1 mL/kg of trichloroethylene, and then were sacrificed at 3, 6, 9, or 12 hours post-injection. Animals pretreated with CoCl<sub>2</sub> showed significantly lower levels of serum glutamic pyruvic transaminase levels, measured as a marker for trichloroethylene hepatotoxicity, than controls. The study authors suggested that the cobalt pretreatment may have reduced the levels of cytochrome P450 enzymes, resulting in reduced metabolism of trichloroethylene to an active metabolite; however, P450 levels were not directly measured following cobalt pretreatment. No further mechanistic studies of potential interactions between cobalt and trichloroethylene were located.

No other *in vitro* or *in vivo* studies were located regarding possible joint toxic actions between stable or radioactive cobalt and trichloroethylene in affecting health-related endpoints in humans or animals. Shared targets following exposure to stable or radioactive cobalt and trichloroethylene toxicity are limited to effects on immunological endpoints (see Appendices B and D). While radiocobalt exposure may result in increased cancer incidence (Appendix B), the available data on the carcinogenic effects of trichloroethylene are inconclusive (Appendix D).

Exposures to either trichloroethylene or cobalt radiation have been shown to result in a decreased immune response in animal studies, but the effects for trichloroethylene are not well-studied (see Appendix D). Immunotoxicity from gamma and beta radiation from radiocobalt compounds is expected to involve early ionizing events that lead to toxic effects on cells of the immune system (Appendix B). Available mechanistic information is insufficient to reliably project whether or not trichloroethylene may influence radiocobalt immunotoxicity, or whether radiocobalt may influence trichloroethylene immunotoxicity. Other sensitive effects of trichloroethylene (neurological, hepatic, and renal effects; see Appendix D) are not believed to be sensitive targets of cobalt or cobalt radiation. No data were located to indicate how exposure to radiocobalt might influence neurological effects from trichloroethylene itself or hepatic and/or renal effects from metabolites of trichloroethylene. Allemand et al. (1978) noted that in rats pretreated with stable cobalt chloride, a decrease in markers for trichloroethylene hepatotoxicity was seen. The study authors suggested that the cobalt pretreatment may have reduced the levels of cytochrome P450

enzymes, resulting in reduced metabolism of trichloroethylene to active metabolites. However, in the absence of studies involving the possible influence of cobalt co-exposure on P450-mediated trichloroethylene metabolism and/or toxicity, reliable projections of how co-exposure to radiocobalt will affect trichloroethylene toxicity cannot be made. Similarly, no data were located to indicate how exposure to trichloroethylene might influence reproductive and neurodevelopmental effects from radiocobalt. Exposure to ionizing radiation from radioactive cobalt is expected to increase risk for development of cancer, but information on the carcinogenicity of trichloroethylene is inconclusive, with conflicting data on critical organs and concentrations in available studies (Appendix D). No mechanistic information as to the potential effects of trichloroethylene on the carcinogenic effects of radiocobalt was located. Thus, it is uncertain whether cancer is a common health hazard from trichloroethylene and radiocobalt.

#### 2.2.7 Cobalt and PCBs

No *in vitro* or *in vivo* studies were located regarding possible joint toxic actions of cobalt radionuclides and PCBs in humans or animals. Shared targets of cobalt radionuclides and PCBs include impaired reproductive performance and altered neurodevelopment (see Appendices B and E).

Exposure to PCBs has been shown to have effects on neurodevelopment (see Appendix E), though the precise mechanism of these effects (i.e., Ah-receptor-mediated or not) has not been fully elucidated. Radiation from cobalt isotopes has also been shown to have profound effects on neurodevelopment (see Appendix B), presumably through ionization events resulting in germ cell alteration. However, available data are not adequate to reliably predict the potential joint toxic actions of radiocobalt and PCB coexposure on neurodevelopmental endpoints. Similarly, while both radiocobalt compounds and PCBs can cause decreases in immune function (and immune cells), differing mechanisms between the two and a lack of joint action data prevent reliable mechanistic inferences as to possible interactions. Both stable cobalt and radiation from cobalt isotopes can have a detrimental effect on the testes, resulting in decreased reproductive ability (see Appendix B). While PCBs also cause a decrease in reproductive ability, it is believed that the female, rather than the male as for cobalt-related reproductive effects, is more sensitive to PCB-induced changes in reproductive ability. The potential interaction(s) between radiocobalt and PCBs on reproductive endpoints cannot be predicted due to lack of data. Calcium-based mechanisms may be responsible for some of the effects of PCBs, but the potential effect of cobalt ions, which can function as a calcium channel blocker, on these mechanisms cannot be reliably determined. While both cobalt radiation and exposure to PCBs can cause an increased incidence of cancer,

understanding of the mechanism(s) of these processes is insufficient to allow for predictions of possible joint effects on carcinogenic endpoints.

#### 2.2.8 Cesium and Trichloroethylene

No *in vitro* or *in vivo* studies were located regarding possible joint toxic actions of cesium radionuclides and trichloroethylene in humans or animals. Shared targets following exposure to cesium and trichloroethylene toxicity are restricted to effects on immunological endpoints (Appendices C and D). While radiocesium exposure may result in increased cancer incidence (Appendix C), the available data on the carcinogenic effects of trichloroethylene are inconclusive (Appendix D).

Exposures to either trichloroethylene or cesium radiation have been shown to result in a decreased immune response in animal studies, but the effects for trichloroethylene are not well-studied (see Appendix D). Mechanisms of trichloroethylene-induced immunotoxic effects are not sufficiently understood to allow for reliable mechanistic inferences of potential joint toxic actions of radiocesium and trichloroethylene on immune system endpoints. Other sensitive effects of trichloroethylene (neurological, hepatic, and renal effects, see Appendix D) are not believed to be sensitive targets of cesium radiation. No data were located to indicate how exposure to radiocesium might influence neurological effects from trichloroethylene itself or hepatic and/or renal effects from metabolites of trichloroethylene. Similarly, no data were located to indicate how exposure to trichloroethylene might influence reproductive and neuro-developmental effects from radiocesium. Exposure to ionizing radiation from cesium is expected to increase risk for development of cancer, but information on the carcinogenicity of trichloroethylene is inconclusive, with conflicting data on critical organs and concentrations in available studies (Appendix D). No mechanistic information as to potential effects of trichloroethylene on the carcinogenic effects of radiocesium was located. Thus, it is uncertain whether cancer is a common health hazard from trichloroethylene and radiocesium.

#### 2.2.9 Cesium and PCBs

No *in vitro* or *in vivo* studies were located regarding possible joint toxic actions of cesium radionuclides and PCBs in humans or animals. Sensitive shared targets of cesium radionuclides and PCBs include impaired reproductive performance and altered neurodevelopment (Appendices C and E).

Although radioactive cesium compounds and PCBs have been shown to have effects on reproductive endpoints, radiocesium exerts its chemical effects mainly on the male animal (testicular effects), while the data suggest that PCBs have greater effects in females (decreased fertility and embryonic death). Both cesium and PCBs have been shown to cause increases in cancer incidence, but the most sensitive target organs for carcinogenic effects differ for the two (Appendices C and E).

Exposure to PCBs has been shown to have effects on neurodevelopment (see Appendix E), though the precise mechanism of these effects (i.e., Ah-receptor-mediated or not) has not been fully elucidated. Radiation from cesium isotopes has also been shown to have effects on neurodevelopment (see Appendix C), presumably through ionization events resulting in germ cell alteration. However, available data are not adequate to reliably predict the effect of coexposure to radiocesium and PCB on developmental changes. Similarly, while both radiocesium compounds and PCBs can cause decreases in immune function (and immune cells), differing mechanisms between the two and a lack of joint action data prevent reliable mechanistic inferences as to possible joint toxic actions. Radiation from cesium isotopes can have a detrimental effect on the testes, resulting in decreased reproductive ability. While PCBs also cause a decrease in reproductive ability, it is believed that the female, rather than the male as for cesium-related reproductive effects, is more sensitive to PCB-induced changes in reproductive ability. Potential interaction(s) between radiocesium and PCBs on reproductive endpoints cannot be predicted due to lack of data. While both cesium radiation and exposure to PCBs may cause an increased incidence of cancer, understanding of the mechanism(s) of these processes is insufficient to allow for predictions of possible joint effects carcinogenic endpoints.

#### 2.2.10 Trichloroethylene and PCBs

Greenland et al. (1994) examined a cohort of workers from a manufacturing plant that was exposed to trichloroethylene and Pyranol (a mixture of 45–80% PCBs and trichlorobenzene), as well as other chemicals, including benzene, asbestos, and mineral oils, for increases in cancer mortality. Logistic regression estimates detected an increased odds ratio for lymphomas associated with Pyranol exposure, but no changes in odds ratios associated with trichloroethylene exposure.

Moslen et al. (1977) pretreated male rats with 150 µmoles/kg (~49 mg/kg) of Aroclor 1254 (a mixture of PCB congeners) by gavage daily for 7 days. Animals were then anesthetized with airborne 1% trichloroethylene for 2 hours, and allowed to recover. Animals were sacrificed, and the histology of the liver, along with hepatic enzyme and metal levels, examined. Trichloroethylene anesthesia in rats that were not

pretreated resulted in a mean anesthesia recovery time of 81 minutes, with no effect on liver enzyme levels, metal levels, or histopathology. By contrast, pretreatment with Aroclor 1254 resulted in a mean anesthesia recovery time of 244 minutes, with significant increases in trichlorinated urinary metabolites, hepatic serum glutamic-oxaloacetic transaminase (SGOT) and cytochrome P450 activities, and hepatic sodium, potassium, and calcium levels. Anesthesia recovery time was positively correlated with mean SGOT levels. Animals pretreated with Aroclor 1254 showed necrotic bands of pyknotic hepatocytes, with calcium-rich necrotic cells in corresponding regions. No examination of effects of Aroclor 1254 alone was reported, thus limiting the ability of the study to describe whether the effects of Aroclor 1254 on trichloroethylene-induced hepatic and neurologic effects occurred in an additive, less-than-additive, or greater-than-additive manner. However, Carlson (1975) did not report hepatic toxicity as a result of exposure to 25 mg/kg Aroclor 1254 for 6 days in male rats. Thus, it appears that the effect of PCB pretreatment on trichloroethylene toxicity is greater than additive. The study authors proposed that the increase in cytochrome P450 activity induced by Aroclor 1254 was responsible for the increased hepatotoxicity and increased neurotoxicity of trichloroethylene in this study.

No further *in vitro* or *in vivo* studies were located regarding possible joint toxic actions of trichloroethylene and PCBs in humans or animals. Shared targets of trichloroethylene and PCBs include neurological and hepatic effects (see Appendices D and E).

#### 2.3 Relevance of the Joint Toxic Action Data and Approaches to Public Health

Mixtures containing strontium, cobalt, cesium, trichloroethylene, and PCBs may be found together at hazardous waste sites, most notably those located at present or former Department of Energy (DOE) facilities. No studies examining a five-component mixture of these compounds were located, nor were studies of three- or four-component mixtures available in the literature. No PBPK models are available for the complete mixture, or for any of the three- or four-component submixtures.

In the absence of studies that examine relevant endpoints and describe dose-response relationships following oral exposures to mixtures that contain these five chemicals (e.g., in food or in soil), component-based approaches to assessing their joint action that assume dose additivity for noncancer effects appear to be reasonable for practical public health concerns (e.g., the hazard index approach or the target-organ toxicity dose modification of the hazard index approach). Likewise, a component-based approach assuming response additivity appears reasonable for assessment of cancer risks from oral exposure to mixtures of these five chemicals.

It is recommended that these approaches treat mixtures of PCB congeners (i.e., total PCBs) as a single component of concern. This approach is consistent with ATSDR's approaches to deriving oral MRLs for PCBs, which are based on data linking health effects with exposure to PCB mixtures (Appendix E; ATSDR 2000). The profile does not focus on a representative PCB congener (or congeners) or subclasses of PCBs to discuss interactions with the other components of the subject mixture, because it is likely that: (1) multiple mechanisms are involved in PCB-induced health effects; (2) different PCB congeners may produce effects by different and multiple mechanisms; and (3) humans are exposed to complex mixtures of PCB congeners with differing biological activities.

In the introduction to this document, Table 1 presented an overview of the potential effects of concern from oral exposure to strontium, cobalt, cesium, trichloroethylene, and PCBs. Each of the five compounds affects a variety of target organs and endpoints. There are a number of target organs in common across two or more of the components of the mixture. As shown in Table 2, however, the bases for oral MRLs for trichloroethylene and PCBs are different, and oral MRLs for radiostrontium, radiocobalt, and radiocesium compounds have not been derived. Available data on possible binary interactions among these five chemicals are limited for most of the pairs. PBPK models that predict the disposition of these chemicals are not available for the complete mixture, for quaternary or ternary mixtures, or for any of the binary component pairs of the mixture. Tables 3 through 10 describe binary weight-of-evidence (BINWOE) evaluations for the pairs of the five chemicals of concern using the classification scheme summarized in Figure 1 and in ATSDR (2001a). The selection of target organs or endpoints for BINWOE development takes into account the critical effects of the individual components. In addition, and particularly if the components do not have the same critical effect, the selection also takes into account other relatively sensitive effects in common across two or more components of the mixture. The conclusions in these tables were based on the evaluations of the pertinent literature presented in Section 2.2. The BINWOEs focus on repeated simultaneous oral exposure, since this is the exposure scenario of most interest for public health concerns for the subject chemicals and their mixture. A summary discussion of the BINWOEs follows this paragraph and precedes the descriptive tables.

There are no pertinent interaction data and understanding of mechanisms of action is too incomplete to make projections of interactions between the following pairs of chemicals:

- Strontium and trichloroethylene;
- Strontium and PCBs;
- Cobalt and PCBs;

- Cesium and trichloroethylene; and
- Cesium and PCBs

Lack of interaction data, conflicting interaction data, and/or incomplete understanding of mechanisms of action also preclude projecting interactions for cobalt and trichloroethylene.

Table 2. Health Effects Forming the Basis of ATSDR Oral MRLs for Chemicals of Concern (see Appendices A, B, C, D, and E for More Details)

Duration of Exposure	Radiostrontium	Radiocobalt	Radiocesium	Trichloro- ethylene	PCBs
Acute	None derived, inadequate data	None derived, inadequate data	None derived, inadequate data	Neurobehavioral changes in young mice	None derived, inadequate data
Inter- mediate	None derived, inadequate data <sup>a</sup>	None derived, inadequate data <sup>b</sup>	None derived, inadequate data	None derived, inadequate data	Neuro- developmental changes in monkey offspring
Chronic	None derived, inadequate data	None derived, inadequate data	None derived, inadequate data	None derived, inadequate data	Immuno- suppression in monkeys

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>a</sup>An oral MRL for stable (nonradioactive) strontium was derived based on musculoskeletal effects.

Evidence of varying quality and quantity is available supporting projections of additive joint action (or no interactive effect) for the following:

- Strontium and cobalt (Tables 3 and 4);
- Strontium and cesium (Tables 5 and 6);
- Cobalt and cesium (Tables 7 and 8); and
- PCBs and Trichloroethylene (Tables 9 and 10)

In summary, evidence for greater-than-additive joint action was available only for the effects of PCBs on trichloroethylene; these effects were noted at high (~49 mg/kg/day) exposures to PCBs. It should be emphasized that studies designed to identify and characterize mode of joint toxic action of the components are for the most part unavailable. For the pairs of radionuclides, available mechanistic data

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>b</sup>An oral MRL for stable (nonradioactive) cobalt was derived based on hematological effects.

suggest additive joint action at shared targets of toxicity, while for two pairs (PCBs and cobalt and PCBs and cesium) additive joint action at shared targets is recommended as a public health protective assumption due to lack of joint toxic interaction data, and lack of mechanistic understanding to reliably project potential non-additive interactions.

Figure 1. Binary Weight-of-Evidence Scheme for the Assessment of Chemical Interactions\*

	Classification	Factor
Direct	tion of Interaction	Direction
= > < ?	Additive Greater than additive Less than additive Indeterminate	$     \begin{array}{c}       0 \\       +1 \\       -1 \\       0     \end{array} $
Quali	ty of the Data	Weighting
Med	chanistic Understanding	
I.	Direct and Unambiguous Mechanistic Data: The mechanism(s) by which the interactions could occur has been well characterized and leads to an unambiguous interpretation of the direction of the interaction.	1.0
II.	Mechanistic Data on Related Compounds: The mechanism(s) by which the interactions could occur has not been well characterized for the chemicals of concern but structure-activity relationships, either quantitative or informal, can be used to infer the likely mechanisms(s) and the direction of the interaction.	0.71
III.	Inadequate or Ambiguous Mechanistic Data: The mechanism(s) by which the interactions could occur has not been well characterized or information on the mechanism(s) does not clearly indicate the direction that the interaction will have.	0.32
Tox	icological Significance	
A.	The toxicological significance of the interaction has been directly demonstrated.	1.0
B.	The toxicological significance of the interaction can be inferred or has been demonstrated for related chemicals.	0.71
C.	The toxicological significance of the interaction is unclear.	0.32
Mod	lifiers	
1. 2.	Anticipated exposure duration and sequence.  Different exposure duration or sequence.	1.0 0.79
a. b.	In vivo data In vitro data	1.0 0.79
i. ii.	Anticipated route of exposure Different route of exposure	1.0 0.79

 $BINWOE = Direction\ Factor\ x\ Weighting\ Factor:\ Ranges\ from\ -1\ through\ 0\ to\ +1$ 

\*Source: ATSDR 2001a, 2001b

#### Table 3. Effect of **Strontium** on **Cobalt**

BINWOE: =IIC (0)
reproductive effects
BINWOE: =IIC (0)
immunological effects
BINWOE: =IIC (0)
neurodevelopmental effects
BINWOE: =IIC (0)
cancer

*Direction of Interaction* - The joint action may be additive for reproductive, immunological, and neurodevelopmental effects and for cancer based on similar mechanisms of action between the radiations emitted by strontium and cobalt radionuclides.

Mechanistic Understanding - Cobalt radionuclides emit both beta and gamma radiation, while strontium radionuclides emit primarily beta radiation. Ionization events from both types of radiation are thought to be key precursor events in the development of effects from exposure to strontium or cobalt radiations (ATSDR 1999, 2001d, 2001e). Cobalt is distributed throughout the body with a comparatively short (<10 days) effective clearance half-life, while strontium preferentially accumulates in bone with a long (18 years) effective clearance half-life. As strontium localizes in bone and beta radiation is not highly penetrating, radiation from strontium radionuclides are expected to add to the effects of radiation from cobalt only when the effect of concern is adjacent to strontium-containing tissues. Because gamma rays are highly penetrating, radiation from cobalt isotopes can affect the fetus, as has been demonstrated in a number of animal studies (ATSDR 2001d). Radiation from cobalt sources has also been shown to result in reduced fertility due to damaging action to the testes, while animal studies have demonstrated that stable cobalt can also have detrimental effects on the testes. While it is possible that strontium radiation will add to the reproductive and/or neurodevelopmental effects of cobalt, it could only do so if it were localized very near to the testes (for reproductive effects) or the fetus (developmental effects), owing to the short path length of beta radiation. Available data for strontium do not suggest that significant exposure to strontium radiation occurs to the testes following oral exposure (ATSDR 2001e). Strontium is capable of crossing the placenta; however, developmental effects from maternal radiostrontium, when seen at all, manifest as reduced fertility and increased carcinogenesis in the offspring (ATSDR 2001e), whereas following exposure to cobalt radiation neurodevelopmental alterations are the most sensitive endpoint. A confidence rating of "II" was assigned for mechanistic understanding due to the dispositional restrictions on strontium radiation adding to cobalt radiation to produce effects on the reproductive and immune systems, as well as on neurodevelopment. The mechanisms of carcinogenesis are expected to be similar between the two radiations (ionization events leading to cellular transformation), though as with the toxic effects, the key events will have to occur in sites very near the radiostrontium compounds (i.e., the bone) in order for strontium radiation to add to the effects of cobalt radiation. A confidence rating of "II" for mechanistic understanding was therefore assigned for carcinogenic effects.

Toxicological Significance - Relevant joint toxic action data on pertinent health effects from simultaneous oral exposure were not located. No studies were located in which treatment with strontium before cobalt exposure was examined. A confidence rating of "C" for toxicological significance was assigned for all sensitive targets based on dispositional restrictions on strontium radiation adding to cobalt radiation, discussed above.

Additional Uncertainties - Uncertainties have been addressed in the above discussion.

#### Table 4. Effect of **Cobalt** on **Strontium**

BINWOE: ? (0)
hematological effects
BINWOE: =IIC (0)
immunological effects
BINWOE: =IIC (0)
cancer

*Direction of Interaction* - The joint action may be additive for immunological effects and cancer based on similar mechanisms of action between the radiations emitted by cobalt and strontium radionuclides. The direction of interaction for hematological effects cannot be predicted from the available data.

Mechanistic Understanding - One mechanism by which stable cobalt may elicit its effects is through its actions as a calcium channel blocker. As the disposition of strontium within the body is determined by its ability to substitute for calcium, cobalt-induced calcium blockade might alter the uptake or distribution of strontium compounds. No studies were located that examined this potential mechanism in vivo, though one in vitro study in isolated neurons showed that cobalt is capable of competitively blocking strontium-induced action potentials. Stable cobalt has been shown to increase the production of red blood cells, while cobalt radiation and strontium radiation both result in a reduction in erythrocyte counts. The net effect of the two radionuclides on the hematologic system is unknown. Cobalt radionuclides emit both beta and gamma radiation, while strontium radionuclides emit primarily beta radiation. Gamma radiation is highly penetrating, and thus radiation from systemic or external cobalt may result in exposure of sensitive targets of strontium radiation (i.e., bone and bone marrow). Cobalt is distributed throughout the body with a comparatively short (<10 days) effective clearance half-life, while strontium preferentially accumulates in bone with a long (18 years) effective clearance half-life. Radiostrontium has been shown to result in decreased numbers of lymphocytes, and studies in humans have shown a decrease in circulating lymphocytes following long-term, low-level external exposure to cobalt radiation. Ionization leading to cell death are expected to be similar for both strontium and cobalt radiations; it is plausible that additive joint action may occur on the immune system components, but lack of data limits confidence to a rating of "II". Likewise, the mechanisms of carcinogenic effects for strontium and cobalt radiations (ionization events eventually leading to cellular transformation) are expected to be similar, also warranting a rating of "II".

Toxicological Significance - Relevant joint toxic action data on pertinent health effects with simultaneous oral exposure were not located. No studies were located in which treatment with cobalt before strontium exposure was examined. Accordingly, a confidence rating of "C" for toxicological significance was assigned for all sensitive targets, including cancer.

Additional Uncertainties - Uncertainties have been addressed in the above discussion.

#### Table 5. Effect of **Strontium** on **Cesium**

BINWOE: =IIB (0)
immunological effects
BINWOE: =IIC (0)
neurodevelopmental effects
BINWOE: =IIC (0)
reproductive effects
BINWOE: =IIB(0)
cancer

Direction of Interaction - The joint action may be additive for reproductive, immunological, and neurodevelopmental effects and for cancer based on similar mechanisms of action between the radiations emitted by cesium and strontium radionuclides and a co-exposure study in humans (Akleyev et al. 1995).

Mechanistic Understanding - Cesium radionuclides emit both beta and gamma radiation, while strontium radionuclides emit primarily beta radiation. Ionization events from both types of radiation are believed to be key precursors to development of effects from either radionuclide. Cesium is distributed throughout the body with a moderate (~70 days, though it may vary with age, with younger populations having faster clearance) effective clearance half-life, while strontium preferentially accumulates in bone with a long (~18 years) effective clearance half-life. As strontium localizes in bone and beta radiation is not highly penetrating, radiation from strontium radionuclides would be expected to influence the effects of cesium radionuclides only when the effect of concern is adjacent to strontium-containing tissues. Radiostrontium exposure has been shown to result in decreased numbers of lymphocytes, and a study in humans showed a decrease in circulating neutrophils, presumed to be due to bone marrow irradiation (ATSDR 2001c). The mechanisms of these effects (ionization events leading to cell death) are expected to be similar for both strontium and cesium radiations. Because gamma rays are highly penetrating, radiation from cesium isotopes can affect the fetus, as has been demonstrated in a number of animal studies (ATSDR 2001c). Cesium radiation has also been shown to result in reduced fertility due to damaging action to the testes. While it is possible that strontium radiation will add to the reproductive and neurodevelopmental effects of cesium, it could only do so if it were localized very near to the testes (for reproductive effects) or the fetus (developmental effects), owing to the short path length of beta radiation. Available data for strontium do not suggest that significant exposure to strontium radiation occurs to the testes following oral exposure (ATSDR 2001e). Strontium is capable of crossing the placenta; however, developmental effects from maternal radiostrontium, when seen at all, manifest as reduced fertility and increased carcinogenesis in the offspring, whereas following exposure to cesium radiation neurodevelopmental alterations are the most sensitive endpoint. This dispositional property of strontium limits the confidence that additive joint action will occur between strontium and cesium; therefore, a rating of "II" for mechanistic understanding was selected. The mechanisms of carcinogenesis are expected to be similar between the two radiations (ionization events leading to cellular transformation), though as with the toxic effects, the key events will have to occur in sites very near the radiostrontium compounds (i.e., the bone) in order for strontium radiation to add to the effects of cesium radiation. A rating of "II" was selected for mechanistic understanding of additive effects of strontium on the carcinogenic effects of cesium.

Table 5. Effects of **Strontium** on **Cesium** (continued)

BINWOE: =IIB (0)
immunological effects
BINWOE: =IIC (0)
neurodevelopmental effects
BINWOE: =IIC (0)
reproductive effects

**BINWOE: =IIB**(0) cancer

Toxicological Significance - Relevant interaction data on pertinent health effects with simultaneous oral exposure were not located and no studies were located in which treatment with strontium before cesium exposure was examined. Endpoints of concern have been identified based on studies of exposure to radiocesium, and a co-exposure study in humans (Akleyev et al. 1995), which identified changes in immunological effects and increased cancer incidence. A rating of "B" was therefore assigned for these endpoints, while "C" ratings were assigned for endpoints not affected or not described in the study (neurodevelopment, reproductive effects).

Additional Uncertainties - Uncertainties have been addressed in the above discussion.

#### Table 6. Effect of **Cesium** on **Strontium**

BINWOE:=IIB (0)
hematological effects
BINWOE:=IIB (0)
immunological effects
BINWOE:=IIB(0)
cancer

*Direction of Interaction* - The joint action may be additive for immunological effects and cancer, based on similar mechanisms of action between the radiations emitted by cesium and strontium radionuclides.

Mechanistic Understanding - Cesium radionuclides emit both beta and gamma radiation, while strontium radionuclides emit primarily beta radiation. Ionization events from both types of radiation are expected to be key precursor events to development of effects from either radionuclide. Gamma radiation is highly penetrating, and thus radiation from systemic or external cesium may result in exposure of sensitive targets of strontium radiation (i.e., blood cell progenitor cells). Cesium is distributed throughout the body with a moderate effective half-life (<70 days), while strontium preferentially accumulates in bone with a long (18 years) effective half-life. Strontium radiation has been shown to cause a reduction in circulating red blood cells (ATSDR 2001e). While no data are available for this effect for cesium radiation directly, the radiations from other gamma emitting compounds (i.e., cobalt) result in decreased red blood cell numbers systemically (ATSDR 1999, 2001d). Hematological effects were also noted in the Techa River population, which was co-exposed to radiocesium and radiostrontium (Akleyev et al. 1995). The mechanisms of these effects (ionization events leading to cell death) are expected to be similar for both strontium and cesium radiations, and are expected to result in additive joint action. Accordingly, a rating of "II" was assigned for the confidence in additivity for both hematological and immunological effects. Similarly, the mechanisms of carcinogenic effects for strontium and cesium radiations (ionization events eventually leading to cellular transformation) are expected to be similar. A rating of "II" was therefore assigned.

Toxicological Significance - Relevant interaction data on pertinent health effects with simultaneous oral exposure were not located and no studies were located in which treatment with cesium before strontium exposure was examined. Endpoints of concern have been identified based on studies of exposure to radiostrontium and radiation from cesium sources, and a co-exposure study in humans (Akleyev et al. 1995). Accordingly, a rating of "B" was assigned for toxicological significance, owing to the report of these effects in an human population co-exposed to radiocesium and radiostrontium.

#### Table 7. Effect of **Cobalt** on **Cesium**

BINWOE: =IIB (0)
reproductive effects
BINWOE: =IIB (0)
immunological effects
BINWOE: =IIB (0)
neurodevelopmental effects
BINWOE: =IIB (0)
cancer

*Direction of Interaction* - The joint action may be additive for all radiation-induced health effects, including cancer, based on similar characteristics, and presumably mechanisms of action, between the radiations emitted by cobalt and cesium radionuclides.

Mechanistic Understanding - While both cobalt and cesium may elicit effects based on nonradioactive mechanisms, the most sensitive effects following oral exposure are likely to be from emission of radiation from these radionuclides (Appendices B and C). Cobalt is distributed throughout the body with a comparatively short (<10 days) effective clearance half-life, and cesium is distributed throughout the body with a moderate effective clearance half-life (~70 days, though it may vary with age, with younger populations having faster clearance). Both cobalt and cesium emit beta and gamma radiations, the latter of which is expected to be primarily associated with the health effects induced by these radionuclides, mainly due to its high penetrating ability relative to beta radiation (Appendices B and C, ATSDR 1999). The mechanisms of action of the radiation from these two radionuclides (ionization events leading to cellular damage) is therefore expected to be very similar. Thus, for reproductive effects (testicular degeneration), immunological effects (reduced numbers of circulating immune cells). and neurodevelopmental effects (altered neurobehavioral parameters after in utero exposure), the joint action is expected to be additive based on identical key precursor events. However, data directly examining this potential additivity are not available. A rating of "II" for mechanistic understanding for noncancer effects of cobalt on cesium was assigned. Similarly, carcinogenic effects of both cobalt and cesium radiations are believed to result from ionization of key cellular targets, which eventually leads to cellular transformation. A rating of "II" was therefore utilized for carcinogenic effects as well.

Toxicological Significance - Relevant interaction data on pertinent health effects with simultaneous oral exposure were not located. No studies were located in which treatment with cobalt before cesium exposure was examined. However, due to the similar character of the emissions from radioactive forms of both cobalt and cesium, a rating of "B" was assigned for toxicological significance.

#### Table 8. Effect of Cesium on Cobalt

BINWOE: =IIB (0)
reproductive effects
BINWOE: =IIB (0)
immunological effects
BINWOE: =IIB (0)
neurodevelopmental effects
BINWOE: =IIB (0)
cancer

*Direction of Interaction* - The joint action may be additive for all radiation-induced health effects, including cancer, based on similar characteristics, and presumably mechanisms of action, between the radiations emitted by cesium and cobalt radionuclides.

Mechanistic Understanding - While both cesium and cobalt may elicit effects based on nonradioactive mechanisms, the most sensitive effects following oral exposure are likely to be from emission of radiation from these radionuclides (see Appendices B and C). Cobalt is distributed throughout the body with a comparatively short effective clearance half-life (<10 days), while cesium is distributed throughout the body with a moderate effective clearance half-life (~70 days, though it may vary with age, with younger populations having faster clearance). Both cobalt and cesium emit beta and gamma radiations, the latter of which is expected to be associated with the health effects induced by these radionuclides (see Appendices B and C). The mechanisms of action of the radiation from these two radionuclides (ionization events leading to cellular damage) is therefore expected to be very similar. Thus, for reproductive effects (testicular degeneration), immunological effects (reduced numbers of circulating immune cells), and neurodevelopmental effects (altered neurobehavioral parameters after in utero exposure), the joint action is expected to be additive based on identical key precursor events. However, data directly examining this potential additivity are not available. A rating of "II" was therefore assigned for mechanistic understanding for noncancer effects of cesium on cobalt. Similarly, carcinogenic effects of both cobalt and cesium radiations are believed to result from ionization of key cellular targets, which eventually leads to cellular transformation. A rating of "II" was therefore utilized for carcinogenic effects as well.

Toxicological Significance - Relevant interaction data on pertinent health effects with simultaneous oral exposure were not located. No studies were located in which treatment with cesium before cobalt exposure was examined. However, due to the similar character of the emissions from radioactive forms of both cesium and cobalt, a rating of "B" was assigned for toxicological significance.

#### Table 9. Effect of **PCBs** on **Trichloroethylene**

BINWOE: >IIB2 (0.40) for hepatic effects BINWOE: >IIB2 (0.40) for neurological effects

*Direction of Interaction* - Based on data presented in Moslen et al. (1977) and on mechanistic understanding of the actions of PCBs and trichloroethylene, a greater-than-additive effect of PCBs on trichloroethylene toxicity is predicted.

Mechanistic Understanding - An important step in trichloroethylene hepatotoxicity is metabolic activation by cytochrome P450 enzymes to a reactive intermediate. PCB exposure has been demonstrated to increase hepatic P450 activity, and pretreatment with PCBs has been shown to result in increased levels of urinary trichloroethylene metabolites. Additionally, a greater-than-additive effect of PCBs on trichloroethylene toxicity has been demonstrated by Moslen et al. (1977). While P450 metabolism is not the only factor in considering the hepatotoxicty of trichloroethylene, available data suggest that this mechanism will result in a greater-than-additive acute toxicity resulting from combined exposure to PCBs and trichloroethylene. It should be noted, however, that available studies have examined only the effects on acute trichloroethylene exposures. Trichloroethylene neurotoxicity is thought to result from an interaction of trichloroethylene or its metabolites with neuronal membranes; available studies with trichloroethylene and/or PCBs do not suggest a mechanistic or toxic interaction between the two. However, Moslen et al. (1977) reported an enhancement of the trichloroethylene-induced anesthesia time in PCB-pretreated animals, suggesting that the cytochrome P450 mechanism described above may also play a role in modulating the neurotoxic effects of trichloroethylene. Information on the carcinogenic effects of trichloroethylene is inconclusive, with conflicting data on critical organs and concentrations in available studies; thus, reliable projections of the effects of PCBs on the potential carcinogenesis of trichloroethylene cannot be made.

Toxicological Significance - Relevant interaction data on pertinent health effects with simultaneous oral exposure were not located. Pretreatment with PCBs resulted in an increased hepatic toxicity of trichloroethylene following a single inhalation exposure (Moslen et al. 1977). While the Moslen et al. (1977) study did not directly examine the effect of PCB exposure alone (trichloroethylene and PCB+trichloroethylene were reported), data from other studies using the same PCB mixture (Carlson 1975) have not demonstrated hepatic or neurologic effects of PCBs. Data on intermediate or chronic exposures to PCBs and trichloroethylene, or data on co-exposure by the oral route for any duration, are lacking.

#### Table 10. Effect of **Trichloroethylene** on **PCBs**

**BINWOE:** ? (0)

Direction of Interaction - The direction of the interaction cannot be predicted in the absence of (1) pertinent interaction data; (2) information clearly indicating that pharmacokinetic interactions with trichloroethylene will influence PCB toxicity or carcinogenicity; or (3) mechanistic understanding leading to an unambiguous projection of interactions between trichloroethylene and PCBs.

Mechanistic Understanding - While both trichloroethylene and PCBs have been demonstrated to elicit neurological effects in animal studies (Appendices D and E), it is believed that they do so by different mechanisms. Understanding of these mechanisms is insufficient to allow for reliable predictions of the effect of trichloroethylene on PCB neurotoxicity. Similarly, while both have been shown to cause hepatotoxicity, both Ah-receptor-dependent and Ah-receptor-independent mechanisms are believed to be responsible for PCB-induced hepatic effects (Appendix E). The potential effects of trichloroethylene on the hepatic toxicity of PCBs cannot be reliably predicted from the available data. No mechanistic information as to potential effects of trichloroethylene on the carcinogenic effects of PCBs was located. Thus, it is uncertain whether cancer is a common health hazard from trichloroethylene and PCBs.

*Toxicological Significance* - Relevant interaction data on pertinent health effects with simultaneous oral exposure were not located. No studies were located in which treatment with trichloroethylene before PCB exposure was examined.

#### 2.4 Recommendations for Data Needs

Neither *in vivo* data from human or animal studies nor *in vitro* data examining the toxicity of the 5-component mixture, or for 4- or 3-component submixtures, are available. Similarly, PBPK models describing the behavior of the 5-component mixture, or for 4- or 3-component submixtures, are not available. In the absence of direct interaction data, a component-based approach was utilized. However, data on the joint toxic action of the component pairs of the mixture are lacking, with no adequate joint action data available for any of the 10 component pairs of the mixture. Data on the potential mechanistic interactions between the component pairs are also lacking.

For the individual components, a chronic oral MRL is available only for PCBs. While intermediate oral MRLs for stable strontium and stable cobalt are available, no MRLs have been derived for internal exposure of any duration to radionuclides of strontium, cobalt, or cesium. MRLs for external exposure to ionizing radiation have been derived, and were deemed applicable for external exposures to cobalt and cesium radiations. MRLs for external exposure to strontium radiation have not been derived.

# 3. Recommendation for Exposure-Based Assessment of Joint Toxic Action of the Mixture

Examination of the available joint toxic action data, presented in Section 2.2, reveals that no health effects data are available for the complete mixture, or for ternary or quaternary submixtures. Because suitable data, joint action models, and PBPK models are lacking for the complete mixture, the recommended approach for the exposure-based assessment of joint toxic action of this mixture is to use a hazard index approach with a target-organ toxicity dose (TTD) modification and a qualitative weight-of-evidence (WOE) method. The WOE approach assesses the potential consequences of additive and interactive joint action of the components of the mixture on noncarcinogenic endpoints of concern (ATSDR 2001a). Table 11 presents a matrix of the BINWOE values, where available, for each of the component pairs of the chemicals of concern as discussed in Chapter 2. For each of the chemicals of concern, TTDs for oral exposure scenarios have been derived as described in the Appendices, using the methods recommended by ATSDR (2001a). Table 12 lists numerical values of these TTDs (and MRLs when available) for the endpoints of concern for chronic oral exposure to this mixture: hematological, immunological, reproductive, neurological, developmental, and hepatic effects.

It is recommended that these approaches treat mixtures of PCB congeners (i.e., total PCBs) as a single component of concern. This approach is consistent with ATSDR's approaches to deriving oral MRLs for PCBs, which are based on data linking health effects with exposure to PCB mixtures (Appendix E; ATSDR 2000). The profile does not focus on a representative PCB congener (or congeners) or subclasses of PCBs to discuss interactions with the other components of the subject mixture, because it is likely that: (1) multiple mechanisms are involved in PCB-induced health effects; (2) different PCB congeners may produce effects by different and multiple mechanisms; and (3) humans are exposed to complex mixtures of PCB congeners with differing biological activities.

Because the nature of the potential hazard from exposure to the radionuclides is likely to be different from nonradioactive compounds, an approach following exposure that takes the unique characteristics of exposure to these compounds into account should be utilized. The International Commission on Radiological Protection (ICRP 1979, 1990, 1993, 1996) has developed age-dependent biokinetic models for oral exposure to radionuclides, as well as dose coefficients for the different isotopes of the radionuclides which may be utilized to calculate an effective radiation dose (in Sv) to a given tissue based on

Table 11. Matrix of BINWOE Determinations for Hematological, Immunological, Neurological, (neuro)Developmental, Reproductive, Hepatic, and Carcinogenic Effects of Intermediate or Chronic Simultaneous Oral Exposure to Chemicals of Concern

			ON TOXICITY OF				
		Strontium Cobalt Cesium Trichloroethyle				PCBs	
E F F E C T	Strontium		=IIC (0) r =IIC (0) i =IIC (0) d =IIC (0) c	=IIC (0) r =IIB (0) i =IIC (0) d =IIB (0) c	? (0)	? (0)	
	Cobalt	? (0) h =IIC (0) i =IIC (0) c		=IIB (0) r =IIB (0) i =IIB (0) d =IIB (0) c	? (0)	? (0)	
	Cesium	=IIB (0) h =IIB (0) i =IIB (0) c	=IIB (0) r =IIB (0) i =IIB (0) d =IIB (0) c		? (0)	? (0)	
	Trichloro- ethylene	? (0)	? (0)	? (0)		? (0)	
	PCBs	? (0)	? (0)	? (0)	>IIB2 (+0.40) p >IIB2 (+0.40) n		

 $h = hematological, \ i = immunological, \ n = neurological, \ d = (neuro) developmental, \ r = reproductive, \ p = hepatic, \ c = cancer$ 

The BINWOE determinations were explained in Section 2.3. No pertinent interactions data were available for the pairs of metals classified as indeterminate (?), and mechanistic information appeared inadequate or ambiguous, so indeterminate ratings were assigned to these pairs.

BINWOE scheme (with numerical weights in parentheses) condensed from ATSDR (2001a, 2001b):

DIRECTION: = additive (0); > greater than additive (+1): < less than additive (-1); ? indeterminate (0)

#### MECHANISTIC UNDERSTANDING:

- I: direct and unambiguous mechanistic data to support direction of interaction (1.0);
- II: mechanistic data on related compounds to infer mechanism(s) and likely direction (0.71);
- III: mechanistic data do not clearly indicate direction of interaction (0.32).

#### TOXICOLOGIC SIGNIFICANCE:

- A: direct demonstration of direction of interaction with toxicologically relevant endpoint (1.0);
- B: toxicologic significance of interaction is inferred or has been demonstrated for related chemicals (0.71);
- C: toxicologic significance of interaction is unclear (0.32).

#### MODIFYING FACTORS:

- 1: anticipated exposure duration and sequence (1.0);
- 2: different exposure duration or sequence (0.79);
- a: *in vivo* data (1.0);
- b: in vitro data (0.79);
- i: anticipated route of exposure (1.0);
- ii: different route of exposure (0.79).

Table 12. TTDs and MRLs for Chronic Oral Exposure to Chemicals of Concern (see Appendices A, B, C, D, and E for Details of Derivations)

	Chemical				
Endpoint	Strontium	Cobalt	Cesium	Trichloro- ethylene	PCBs
Hematological	8x10 <sup>-6</sup> Sv/day (dose localized to bone marrow)	3x10 <sup>-5</sup> Sv/day (dose localized to bone marrow)	8x10 <sup>-6</sup> Sv/day (dose localized to bone marrow)	4 mg/kg/day	0.8 μg/kg/day (8x10 <sup>-4</sup> mg/kg/day)
Immunological	8x10 <sup>-6</sup> Sv/day (dose localized to bone marrow)	2x10 <sup>-3</sup> Sv/day (whole body dose)	8x10 <sup>-6</sup> Sv/day (dose localized to bone marrow)	2 mg/kg/day	0.02 µg/kg/day (2x10 <sup>-5</sup> mg/kg/day) (chronic MRL)
Reproductive	ID	1x10 <sup>-2</sup> Sv/day (total body dose)	0.1 Sv/day (total body dose)	ID	0.05 μg/kg/day (5x10 <sup>-5</sup> mg/kg/day
Developmental	ID	0.004 Sv	0.004 Sv	0.1 mg/kg/day	0.03 µg/kg/day (3x10 <sup>-5</sup> mg/kg/day) (intermediate MRL)
Neurological	ID	ID	ID	0.008 mg/kg/day	0.03 μg/kg/day (3x10 <sup>-5</sup> mg/kg/day) (intermediate MRL)
Hepatic	ID	ID	ID	3 mg/kg/day	0.1 μg/kg/day (1x10 <sup>-4</sup> mg/kg/day)

ID = inadequate data to derive a TTD

the ingested activity (in Becquerels, Bq). These coefficients take into account the biological and radioactive half-lives of the isotopes, the energies and intensities of the various radiations emitted, the resulting energy distribution throughout the body, and the biokinetics of the radionuclides once ingested, in the calculation of the effective dose from a given radiation exposure.

A similar approach has been recommended by the National Council on Radiation Protection and Measurements (NCRP 1999) in calculating acceptable limits for surface soil contaminated with radio-nuclides. Rather than calculate a dose from radionuclides in soil, however, the NCRP screening limits

report a level in media that will give a yearly radiation dose equivalent to the NCRP limiting dose (0.25 mSv/year). In the case of exposure to multiple radionuclides, the level of each radionuclide in the media of concern is compared to the screening limit for the radionuclide, and the fractions of all the radionuclides in a given sample are added. The resulting sum should not exceed unity. This approach is similar to a hazard index approach in that it assumes additive joint toxic action.

The Nuclear Regulatory Commission (NRC 2001) recommends a similar approach for dealing with exposure to multiple radionuclides, wherein the sum of the ratios of dose from a nuclide to its annual limit on intake (ALI) value should not exceed unity for internal radiation dose.

For exposure-based assessments of the non-carcinogenic health hazards from multiple radionuclides within the mixture, it is recommended that the ICRP dose coefficients should be used to calculate an effective dose from each radionuclide to the target tissue, based on the measured levels of strontium, cobalt, and/or cesium in the water and/or soil in the areas of concern. The values for the effective dose to the whole body or to the target tissue, as appropriate, from each radionuclide should then be utilized in a hazard index approach, and compared to the TTDs derived for the individual radionuclides. This approach is essentially identical to the sum of fractions approach recommended by the NCRP (1999) and NRC (2001). For example, for assessing the risk of hematological effects following an exposure to only strontium and cesium, the activity of strontium (in Bq) in the medium of concern (i.e., soil or drinking water) should be multiplied by the ICRP dose coefficient for strontium's delivered dose to the bone marrow (listed in ICRP 1996) to attain a target tissue dose (in Sv), then divided by the TTD for hematological effects for strontium. Similarly, a target tissue dose (in Sv) should be calculated for exposure to the cesium radionuclides, and compared to the appropriate TTD.

Proceeding with the TTD modification of the hazard index approach involves calculating endpoint-specific hazard indices for each endpoint of concern, as described in ATSDR (2001b, Section 2.3.2 and Figure 2 with accompanying text). For example, a hazard index for hematological effects of this mixture is calculated as follows:

$$HI_{HEMATO} = \frac{E_{Sr}}{TTD_{Sr\ HEMATO}} + \frac{E_{Co}}{TTD_{Co\ HEMATO}} + \frac{E_{Cs}}{TTD_{Cs\ HEMATO}} + \frac{E_{TCE}}{TTD_{TCE\ HEMATO}} + \frac{E_{PCB}}{TTD_{PCB\ HEMATO}}$$

where  $HI_{HEMATO}$  is the hazard index for hematological toxicity,  $E_{Sr}$  is the exposure to strontium (as the oral intake in the same units as the corresponding TTD, in this case Sv/day, calculated as described above),  $E_{TCE}$  is the exposure to trichloroethylene (as the oral intake in the same units as the corresponding TDD, mg/kg/day),  $TTD_{TCE\,HEMATO}$  is the TTD for the hematological toxicity of trichloroethylene, and so forth.

These methods are to be applied only under circumstances involving significant exposure to the mixture, i.e., only if hazard quotients for two or more of the compounds equal or exceed 0.1 (Figure 2 of ATSDR 2001b). Hazard quotients are the ratios of exposure estimates to noncancer health guideline values, such as MRLs. If only one or if none of the compounds have a hazard quotient that equals or exceeds 0.1, then no further assessment of the joint toxic action is needed because additivity and/or interactions are unlikely to result in significant health hazard. As discussed by ATSDR (1992, 2001b), the exposure-based assessment of potential health hazard is used in conjunction with biomedical judgment, community-specific health outcome data, and community health concerns to assess the degree of public health hazard. If one or more of the endpoint-specific hazard indices exceed one, they provide preliminary evidence that the mixture may constitute a health hazard due to the joint toxic action of the components on that endpoint.

Because of the stochastic (nondeterministic) nature of carcinogenesis (i.e., only the incidence of cancer is related to dose, not the severity), a different approach is recommended for assessing the carcinogenic risks from exposure to the mixture. The carcinogenic risk from each component, based on measured concentrations of the component in the media of concern (e.g., soil or groundwater), should be calculated by multiplying lifetime oral exposure estimates for each component by the appropriate U.S. Environmental Protection Agency's (EPA) cancer oral slope factor (an estimate of cancer risk per unit of exposure). Oral cancer slope factors are available for strontium, cobalt, cesium, and PCBs (see Appendices A, B, C and E); evidence of the carcinogenicity of trichloroethylene is equivocal, so no oral cancer slope factor is available. As cited in ATSDR (2000), if two or more of the components have cancer risks equal to or exceeding  $1x10^{-6}$ , then the component cancer risks are summed to arrive at a cancer risk estimate for the mixture. If only one or if none of the component risks equals or exceeds  $1x10^{-6}$ , then no further assessment of joint toxic action is needed due to the low likelihood that additivity and/or interactions would result in a significant health hazard.

#### 4. Conclusions

There are several reasons supporting the recommendation to use component-based approaches that assume additive joint toxic action in exposure-based assessments of possible noncancer or cancer health hazards from oral exposure to mixtures of radiostrontium, radiocobalt, radiocesium, trichloroethylene, and PCBs. There are no direct data available to characterize health hazards (and dose-response relationships) from mixtures containing all five components. Similarly, PBPK/PD models have not yet been developed that would predict pertinent target doses of the components under scenarios involving exposure to mixtures of all five components. Finally, available information on toxic actions of the individual components indicates that joint actions of radiostrontium, radiocobalt, radiocesium, trichloroethylene, and PCBs on several toxicity targets are plausible, including hematological effects, immunological effects, reproductive effects, altered neurodevelopment, neurological alterations, hepatic injury, and cancer. With data on the individual components suggesting possible sites of joint toxic action, but no data available on the toxicity or behavior of the complete mixture or the relevant submixtures, a default component-based approach assuming additivity was therefore recommended.

Weight-of-evidence analyses of available data on the joint toxic action of mixtures of these components indicate that scientific evidence for greater-than-additive or less-than-additive interactions among these components is limited to a potentially greater-than-additive effect of PCB exposure on trichloroethylene-induced hepatic and neurological effects. Data are inadequate to characterize the possible modes of joint action on most of the pertinent toxicity targets. Therefore, it is recommended that additivity be generally assumed as a public health protective measure in exposure-based assessments of health hazards from exposure to mixtures of these components, with additional consideration being given to the potential for greater-than-additive action of PCBs on trichloroethylene-induced effects.

#### 5. List of References

- \*Akleyev AV, Kossenko MM, Silkina LA, et al. 1995. Health effects of radiation incidents in the Southern Urals. Stem Cells 13(Suppl 1):58-68.
- \*Allenmand H, Pessayr D, Descatoire V, et al. 1978. Metabolic activation of trichloroethylene into a chemically reactive metabolite toxic to the liver. J Pharmacol Exp Ther 204(3):714-723.
- \*ATSDR. 1992. Public health assessment guidance manual. Atlanta, GA: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. Public Health Service.
- \*ATSDR. 1997. Toxicological profile for trichloroethylene. Atlanta, GA: Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. Public Health Service.
- \*ATSDR. 1999. Toxicological profile for ionizing radiation. Atlanta, GA: Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. Public Health Service.
- \*ATSDR. 2000. Toxicological profile for polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs). Atlanta, GA: Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. Public Health Service.
- \*ATSDR. 2001a. Draft guidance manual for preparation of an interaction profile. Atlanta, GA: Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. Public Health Service.
- \*ATSDR. 2001b. Draft guidance manual for the assessment of joint toxic action of chemical mixtures. Atlanta, GA: Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. Public Health Service.
- \*ATSDR. 2001c. Toxicological profile for cesium. Atlanta, GA: Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. Public Health Service.
- \*ATSDR. 2001d. Toxicological profile for cobalt. Atlanta, GA: Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. Public Health Service.
- \*ATSDR. 2001e. Toxicological profile for strontium. Atlanta, GA: Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. Public Health Service.

Barton HA, Clewell HJ. 2000. Evaluating noncancer effects of trichloroethylene: Dosimetry, mode of action, and risk assessment. Environ Health Perspect 108(Suppl 2): 323-334.

Bartstra RW, Bentvelzen PAJ, Zoetelief J, et al. 1998. Induction of mammary tumors in rats by single-dose gamma irradiation at different ages. Radiat Res 150:442-450.

Brachmann J, Scherlag BJ, Rosenshtraukh LV, et al. 1983. Bradycardia-dependent triggered activity: relevance to drug-induced multiform ventricular tachycardia. Circulation 68(4):846-856.

Brandt I, Bergman A. 1987. PCB methyl sulphones and related compounds: Identification of target cells and tissues in different species. Chemosphere 8/9:1671-1676.

Brouwer A, Morse DC, Lans MC, et al. 1998. Interactions of persistent environmental organohalogens

<sup>\*</sup>Cited in text

with the thyroid hormone system: Mechanisms and possible consequences for animal and human health. Toxicol Ind Health 14(1-2):59-84.

Bull RJ. 2000. Mode of action of liver tumor induction by trichloroethylene and its metabolites, trichloroacetate and dichloroacetate. Environ Health Perspect 108(Suppl 2):241-259.

Carlson GP. 1973. Potentiation of carbon tetrachloride hepatotoxicityin rats by pretreatment with polychlorinated biphenyls. Toxicology 5:69-77.

Chapin RE, Phelps JL, Schwetz BA, et al. 1989. Toxicology studies of a chemical mixture of 26 groundwater contaminants. Fund Appl Toxicol 13:388-398.

Chauhan KR, Kodavanti PRS, McKinney JD. 2000. Assessing the role of *ortho*-substitution on polychlorinated biphenyl binding to transthyretin, a thyroxine transport protein. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 162:10-21.

Cheek AO, Kow K, Chen J, et al. 1999. Potential mechanisms of thyroid disruption in humans: Interaction of organochlorine compounds with thyroid receptor, transthyretin, and thyroid-binding globulin. Environ Health Perspect 107(4):273-278.

Chen G-g, Cole AE, MacDermott AB. 1987. The influence of skeletal muscle on the electrical excitability of dorsal root ganglion neurons in culture. J Neurosci 7(8):2412-2422.

Clewell HJ, Gentry PR, Covington TR, et al. 2000. Development of a physiologically based pharmacokinetic model of trichloroethylene and its metabolites for use in risk assessment. Environ Health Perspect 108(Suppl 2):283-305.

Cogliano VJ. 1998. Assessing the cancer risk from environmental PCBs. Environ Health Perspect 106(6):317-323.

Cox JL, Harrison SD. 1983. Correlation of metal toxicity with in vitro calmodulin inhibition. Biochem Biophys Res Comm 115(1):106-111.

Crunelli V, Forda S, Kelly JS. 1984. The reversal potential of excitatory amino acid action on granule cells of the rat dentate gyrus. J Physiol 351:327-342.

Darnerud PO, Morse D, Klasson-Wehler E, et al. 1996. Binding of a 3,3', 4,4'-tetrachlorobiphenyl (CB-77) metabolite to fetal transthyretin and effects on fetal thyroid hormone levels in mice. Toxicology 106(1-3):105-114.

Devi PU, Hossain M, Bisht KS. 1998. Effect of gamma radiation on the foetal haemopoietic system in the mouse. Int J Radiat Biol 74(5):639-646.

Federman JH, Sachter JJ. 1997. Status asthmaticus in a paramedic following exposure to a roadside flare: A case report. J Emerg Med 15(1):87-89.

Fischer JW. 2000. Physiologically based pharmacokinetic models for trichloroethylene and its oxidative metabolites.

Foster PP, Pearman I, Ramsden D. 1989. An interspecies comparison of the lung clearance of inhaled monodisperse cobalt oxide particles- part II: Lung clearance of inhaled cobalt oxide in man. J Aerosol Sci 20(2):189-204.

Gehringer P, Proksch E, Szinovatz W. 1985. Radiation-induced degradation of trichloroethylene and tetrachloroethylene in drinking water. Int J Radiat Isot 36(4):313-314.

Germolec DR, Yang RSH, Ackermann MF, et al. 1989. Toxicology studies of a chemical mixture of 25 groundwater contaminants. II. Immunosuppression in B6C3F mice. Fund Appl Toxicol 13:377-387.

Gonzalez-Reimers E, Rodriguez-Moreno F, Martinez-Riera A, et al. 1999. Relative and combined effects of ethanol and protein deficiency on strontium and barium bone content and fecal and urinary excretion. Biol Trace Elem Res 68:41-49.

Green T. 2000. Pulmonary toxicity and carcinogenicity of trichloroethylene: Species differences and modes of action. Environ Health Perspect 108(Suppl 2):261-264.

\*Greenland S, Salvan A, Wegman DH, et al. 1994. A case-control study of cancer mortality at a transformer-assembly facility. Int Arch Occup Environ Health 66:49-54.

Gu B, Liang L, Cameron P. 1997. Degradation of trichloroethylene (TCE) and polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs) by Fe and Fe-Pd bimetals in the presence of surfactants and cosolvents. TCE and PCB degradation by zero-valence iron in the presence of surfactants. Abstract for 1997 International Containment Technology Conference and Exhibition (February 9-12, 1997, Tallahasee, Florida). NTIS DE97001366.

IARC. 1997. Polychlorinated dibenzo-*para*-dioxins. Lyons, France: International Agency for Research on Cancer. <a href="http://193.51.164.11/htdocs/monographs/vol69/dioxin.html">http://193.51.164.11/htdocs/monographs/vol69/dioxin.html</a>. June 4, 1997.

\*ICRP. 1979. Limits for intakes of radionuclides by workers. International Commission of Radiological Protection. ICRP Publication 30. New York: Pergamon Press. (Retrieval in Progress.)

\*ICRP. 1990. 1990 Recommendations of the International Commission on Radiological Protection. International Commission of Radiological Protection. Annals of the ICRP. ICRP Publication No. 60.

ICRP. 1991. 1990 Recommendations of the International Commission on Radiological Protection. International Commission on Radiological Protection. Annals of the ICRP 21(1-3):1-195.

\*ICRP. 1993. Age-dependent doses to members of the public from intake of radionuclides: Part 2. Ingestion dose coefficients. International Commission on Radiological Protection. Annals of the ICRP. ICRP Publication No. 67.

ICRP. 1995. Age-dependent doses to members of the public from intake of radionuclides: Part 4. Inhalation dose coefficients. International Commission on Radiological Protection. Annals of the ICRP. ICRP Publication No. 71.

\*ICRP. 1996. Age-dependent doses to members of the public from intake of radionuclides: Part 5 Compilation of ingestion and inhalation dose coefficients. International Commission on Radiological Protection. Annals of the ICRP. ICRP Publication No. 72.

IRIS. 2000. Polychlorinated biphenyls. Integrated Risk Information System. <a href="http://www.epa.gov/iris/subst/0294.htm">http://www.epa.gov/iris/subst/0294.htm</a>. August 3, 2000.

Johnson FN. 1972. Effects of alkali metal chlorides on activity in rats. Nature 238:333-334.

Kaneko A, Pinto PH, Tachibana M. 1989. Transient calcium current of retinal bipolar cells of the mouse. J Physiol 410:613-629.

Klewe WM, Herrmann CL, Houk JB. 1979. Effects of dietary polychlorinated biphenyls and polybrominated biphenyls on the renal and hepatic toxicities of several chlorinated hydrocarbon solvents in mice. J Toxicol Environ Health 5:605-615.

Korach KS, Sarver P, Chae K, et al. 1988. Estrogen receptor-binding activity of polychlorinated hydroxybiphenyls: Conformationally restricted structural probes. Mol Pharmacol 33:120-126.

Körbler VJ, Padovan I, Frank P. 1959. Die strahlentherapie des larynxcarcinoms mit radioaktivem kobalt, strontium, and cäsium. Radiol Clin 28:174-179.

Koshimoto C, Takahashi S, Kubota Y, et al. 1994. Evaluation of the effect of gamma-irradiation on fetal erythropoiesis in rats using blood cell volume as the index. J Radiat Res 35:74-82.

\*Kossenko MM, Hoffman DA, Thomas TL. 2000. Stochastic effects of environmental radiation exposure in populations living near the Mayak Industrial Association: Preliminary report on study of cancer morbidity. Health Phys 79(1):55-62.

\*Kossenko MM, Izhevsky PV, Degteva MO, et al. 1994. Pregnancy outcome and early health status of children born to the Techa River population. Sci Total Environ 142:91-100.

Kostial K, Kargačin B, Simonovič I. 1983. Efficiency of a composite treatment for mixed fission products in rats. J Appl Toxicol 3(6):291-296.

Kreyling WG, Ferron GA, Haider B. 1986. Metabolic fate of inhaled Co aerosols in beagle dogs. Health Phys 51(6):773-795.

Krishnan V, Safe S. 1993. Polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs), dibenzo-p-dioxins (PCDDs), and dibenzofurans (PCDFs) as antiestrogens in MCF-7 human breast cancer cells: Quantitative structure-activity relationships. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 120(1):55-61.

\*Krnjević K, Lamour Y, MacDonald JF, et al. 1979a. Effects of some divalent cations on motoneurones in cats. Can J Physiol Pharmacol 57(9):944-956.

\*Krnjević K, Lamour Y, MacDonald JF, et al. 1979b. Intracellular divalent cations and neuronal excitability. Can J Physiol Pharmacol 57(9):957-971.

Lash LH, Fisher JW, Lipscomb JC. 2000. Metabolism of trichloroethylene. Environ Health Perspect 108(Suppl 2):177-200.

Longcope C. 2000. The male and female reproductive systems in hypothyroidism. In: Braverman LE, Utiger RD, eds. Werner & Ingbar's the thyroid: A fundamental and clinical text. Eighth edition. Philadelphia, PA: Lippincott Williams & Wilkins, 824-827.

Lonky E, Reihman J, Darvill T, et al. 1996. Neonatal behavioral assessment scale performance in humans influenced by maternal consumption of environmentally contaminated Lake Ontario fish. J Great Lakes Res 22(2):198-212.

Lundkvist U. 1990. Clinical and reproductive effects of Clophen A50 (PCB) administered during gestation on pregnant guinea pigs and their offspring. Toxicology 6:249-257.

Matsumoto A. 1976. Effect of strontium on the epiphyseal cartilage plate of rat tibiae -- Histological and radiographic studies. Jpn J Pharmacol 26:675-681.

\*Mellow AM, Phillips TE, Silinsky EM. 1978. On the conductance pathway traversed by strontium in mediating the asynchronous release of acetylcholine by motor nerve impulses. Br J Pharmacol 63:229-232.

\*Mentrard D, Vassort G, Fischmeister R. 1984. Calcium-mediated inactivation of the calcium conductance in cesium-loaded frog heart cells. J Gen Physiol 83:105-131.

Messiha FS. 1978. Anti-depressant action of caesium chloride and its modification of chlorpromazine toxicity in mice. Br J Pharmacol 64:9-12.

Minamisawa T, Hirokaga K, Sasaki S, et al. 1992. Effects of fetal exposure to gamma rays on aggressive behavior in adult male mice. J Radiat Res 33:243-249.

Moon J. 1994. The role of vitamin D in toxic metal absorption: A review. J Am Coll Nutr 13(6):559-569.

\*Moslen MT, Reynolds ES, Szabo S. 1977. Enhancement of the metabolism and hepatotoxicity of trichloroethylene and percharged percharged. Biochem Pharmacol 26:369-375.

\*NCRP. 1999. Recommended screening limits for contaminated surface soil and review of factors relevant to site-specific studies. National Council on Radiation Protection and Measurements. NCRP Report No. 129.

Neiman A, Eisenmann DR. 1975. The effect of strontium, cobalt and fluoride on rat incisor enamel formation. Anat Rec 183(2):303-321.

Neufeld EB, Boskey AL. 1994. Strontium alters the complexed acidic phospholipid content of mineralizing tissues. Bone 15(4):425-430.

\*NRC. 2001. Annual limits on intake (ALIs) and derived air concentrations (DACs) on radionuclides for occupational exposure. Effluent concentrations; concentrations for release to sewerage. Code of federal regulations. Chapter 1, Part 20, Appendix B. <a href="http://www.nrc.gov/NRC/CFR/PART020/part020-appb.html">http://www.nrc.gov/NRC/CFR/PART020/part020-appb.html</a>. May 23, 2001.

NTP. 1991. NTP report on the toxicity studies of cobalt sulfate heptahydrate in F344/N rats and B6C3F1 mice (inhalation studies). National Institutes of Health. National Toxicology Program. NIH Publication No. 91-3124.

NTP. 1998. NTP report on the toxicity studies of cobalt sulfate heptahydrate in F344/N rats and B6C3F1 mice (inhalation studies). National Institutes of Health. National Toxicology Program. NIH Publication No. 471.

Omdahl JL, DeLuca HF. 1972. Rachitogenic activity of dietary strontium. J Biol Chem 247(17):5520-5526.

Özgür S, Sümner H, Kocoglu G. 1996. Rickets and soil strontium. Arch Dis Child 75:524-526.

Padovan I. 1959. Our observations on the endolaryngeal application of radioactive isotopes. J Lar Otol 73(5):289-294.

Parham FM, Portier CJ. 1998. Using structural information to create physiologically based pharmacokinetic models for all polychlorinated biphenyls. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 151:110-116.

Patnode KA, Curtis LR. 1994. 2,2',4,4',5,5'- and 3,3',4,4',5,5'-Hexachlorobiphenyl alteration of uterine progesterone and estrogen receptors coincides with embryotoxicity in mink (*Mustela vison*). Fundam Appl Toxicol 127:9-18.

Patrick G, Batchelor AL, Stirling C. 1989. An interspecies comparison of the lung clearance of inhaled monodisperse cobalt oxide particles- part VI: Lung clearance of inhaled cobalt oxide particles in SPF Fischer rats. J Aerosol Sci 20(2):249-255.

Rengasamy A, Kommineni C, Jones JA, et al. 1999. Effects of hard metal on nitric oxide pathways and airway reactivity to methacholine in rat lungs. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 157:178-191.

Rhomberg LR. 2000. Dose-response analyses of the carcinogenic effects of trichloroethylene in experimental animals. Environ Health Perspect 108(Suppl 2):343-358.

Rozanski GJ. 1987. Electrophysiological properties of automatic fibers in rabbit atrioventricular valves. Am J Physiol 253(4 Pt 2):H720-H727.

Rylander L, Hagmar L. 1995. Mortality and cancer incidence among women with a high consumption of fatty fish contaminated with persistent organochlorine compounds. Scand J Work Environ Health 21:419-426.

Rylander L, Stromberg U, Hagmar L. 1998b. Lowered birthweight among infants born to women with high intake of fish contaminated with persistent organochlorine compounds. Organohalogen Compounds 38:275-277.

Savitz DA, Sonnenfeld NL, Olshan AF. 1994. Review of epidemiologic studies of paternal occupational exposure and spontaneous abortion. Am J Ind Med 25:361-383.

Snipes MB, Hahn FF, Muggenburg BA, et al. 1979. Toxicity of <sup>90</sup>Sr inhaled in a relatively insoluble form by beagle dogs, X. In: Inhalation Toxicology Research Institute, ed. Annual reports of the Inhalation Toxicology Research Institute. Albuquerque, NM: Inhalation Toxicology Research Institute, 101-106.

Storey E. 1962. Strontium "rickets": Bone, calcium and strontium changes. Australas Ann Med 10:213-222

Tandon L, Iyengar GV, Parr RM. 1998. A review of radiologically important trace elements in human bones. Appl Radiat Isot 49(8):903-910.

Wartenberg D, Reyner D, Scott CS. 2000. Trichloroethylene and cancer: Epidemiologic evidence. Environ Health Perspect 108(Suppl 2):161-176.

Widner TE, Ripple SR, Buddenbaum JE. 1996. Identification and screening evaluation of key historical materials and emission sources at the Oak Ridge Reservation. Health Phys 71(4):457-469.

Wu C, Schaum J. 2000. Exposure assessment of trichloroethylene. Environ Health Perspect 108(2):359-363.

Yamatani K, Saito K, Ikezawa Y, et al. 1998. Relative contribution of Ca<sup>2+</sup>-dependent mechanism in glucagon-induced glucose output from the liver. Arch Biochem Biophys 355(2):175-180.

Yang RSH, Goehl TJ, Brown RD, et al. 1989. Toxicology studies of a chemical mixture of 25 groundwater contaminants. I. Chemistry development. Fund Appl Toxicol 13:366-376.

# **Appendix A: Background Information for Strontium**

Strontium is a naturally occurring element that exists in the environment mainly as the free metal or in the (II) oxidation state. Because the biological availability and toxicity of strontium are primarily related to the strontium(II) oxidation state, ATSDR (2001e) has focused on that form of strontium. While a number of radioisotopes of strontium exist, the most common are <sup>89</sup>Sr and <sup>90</sup>Sr. As such, ATSDR (2001e) has focused primarily on radiation from <sup>89</sup>Sr and <sup>90</sup>Sr when discussing radioactive strontium.

#### A.1 Toxicokinetics

Following inhalation exposure to strontium compounds, strontium particles are deposited within the respiratory tract based on their aerosol characteristics. Once deposited, absorption is dependent upon the solubility of the compound, with more soluble compounds being readily absorbed (>80% absorption) and less soluble compounds potentially persisting within the lungs (ATSDR 2001e).

Absorption of strontium from the gastrointestinal tract shares a common mechanism with absorption of calcium. Calcium absorption is higher in physiologic states in which there is an increased demand for calcium, such as pregnancy and lactation, suggesting that strontium absorption may also be higher as well. The fractional absorption of ingested strontium has been estimated in healthy human subjects or hospital patients who received an oral dose of strontium chloride (SrCl<sub>2</sub>) or ingested strontium in the diet (ATSDR 2001e). The results of these studies indicate that approximately 20% (range, 11–25%) of ingested strontium is absorbed from the gastrointestinal tract. Available data suggest no differences in oral absorption of strontium between males and females, nor do available human data suggest a difference in absorption between children and adults (ATSDR 2001e). Studies in rats have suggested that very young animals absorb more strontium than adults (ATSDR 2001e).

There is little evidence for systemic toxicity following dermal exposure to strontium compounds, which would suggest that they are not readily absorbed across the skin of humans (ATSDR 2001e). Absorption of strontium through intact human skin was <1% after 6 hours of exposure, while absorption through scratched and abraded skin was 57% over the same time period (Ilyin et al. 1975).

The metabolism of strontium consists of binding interactions with proteins and, based on its similarity to calcium, probably complex formation with various inorganic anions such as carbonate and phosphate, and

carboxylic acids such as citrate and lactate (ATSDR 2001e). These types of interactions would be expected for all routes of exposure.

Absorbed strontium is excreted in both urine and feces (ATSDR 2001e). Urine appears to be the major route of excretion, with a urine:fecal ratio of approximately 3:1 in humans. The observation of fecal excretion of radioactive strontium weeks to decades after an oral exposure or over shorter time periods after an intravenous exposure suggests the existence of a mechanism for transfer of absorbed strontium into gastrointestinal tract, either from the bile or directly from the plasma (ATSDR 2001e). Evidence for direct secretion of strontium from the plasma into the intestine is provided by studies in animals. The available information does not address the extent to which biliary excretion may also contribute to fecal excretion of strontium. Strontium may also leave the body in breast milk, saliva, or seminal fluid (ATSDR 2001e).

#### A.2 Health Effects

Stable Strontium. At low exposure levels (below 100 mg/kg/day), ingestion of stable strontium poses no harm to organisms with access to adequate calcium, phosphorus, and vitamin D (ATSDR 2001e). At higher exposure levels, especially under conditions of inadequate calcium, phosphorus, and vitamin D, stable strontium will interfere with normal bone development, causing 'strontium rickets' of variable severity. Human children and weanling animals are the most susceptible populations for this effect. 'Strontium rickets' have been demonstrated in humans (Özgür et al. 1996), and similar results have been found in animal studies (Kshirsagar 1976; Morohashi et al. 1994; Neufeld and Boskey 1994; Reinholt et al. 1985; Storey 1962).

There was one case of anaphylaxis reported in a paramedic who inhaled strontium-containing smoke in an enclosed space (Federman and Sachter 1997). Although other irritants in the smoke may have contributed to the incident, there is supporting evidence that stable strontium can stimulate the release of histamine from mast cells *in vitro* (ATSDR 2001e).

Radioactive Strontium. Following exposure to radioactive strontium compounds, the most severe non-carcinogenic effects seen are the result of incorporation of radioactive strontium, an emitter of beta radiation, into the skeleton, with subsequent irradiation of surrounding tissues (ATSDR 2001e). The cells of the bone marrow are thus highly affected, with pancytopenia being a common effect of high doses of internally deposited radiostrontium. Exposure to young animals also resulted in skeletal effects including

mild trabecular osteopenia, endosteal and periosteal cortical changes (sclerosis and thickening), and mottling or focal osteolytic lesions. Dose-dependent decreases in platelet and erythrocyte counts of 60–90% have been reported in animal studies (ATSDR 2001e). Similarly, the lymphatic tissues are targets of radiostrontium compounds, with profound depletion of lymphocyte numbers seen in exposed animals, as well as impairments in immune function. Radiostrontium compounds can also result in osteonecrosis and abnormal bone development at very high doses (ATSDR 2001e).

Oral treatment of pregnant dams with radioactive strontium compounds appears to have a minimal effect on fetal survival, although one study in rats showed that treatment prior to mating resulted in an increase in fetal mortality (ATSDR 2001e). Studies of exposure to radioactive strontium compounds have not reported increases in developmental effects (ATSDR 2001e).

One study described some delayed effects of external strontium radiation treatment (24-75 Sv over 6-16 months) within patients in one medical practice in Belgrade, Yugoslavia (now Serbia; Bekerus 1970). Eight or 10 years after treatment, about a third of the patients developed delayed reactions to radiation: achromia, excess pigmentation, slight atrophy, and telangiectasis; the author did not specify the exposure levels that resulted in these effects. Acute dermal reactions to radiostrontium have also been described for depilated skin in mice, guinea pigs, and pigs. As a general rule, the progression of symptoms in animals is as follows: after an asymptomatic period, the skin exhibits increasing erythema and pigmentation changes, leading to dry desquamation. Within a few days, exposed skin enters a period of moist desquamation, during which a serum scab forms. Re-growth of the epithelium then commences at the edges of the irradiated field and from surviving hair follicles. Chronic fibrosis as a delayed skin reaction is seen at 3–6 months postirradiation.

Data on the carcinogenic effects of radioactive strontium compounds in humans are limited, and are generally equivocal. However, a large number of studies in animals have shown that exposure to radioactive strontium compounds results in significant increases in cancer incidence and mortality (ATSDR 2001e). As strontium localizes in bone, the most prevalent tumors are those of the bone and bone marrow, including osteosarcoma, chrondrosarcoma, lymphosarcoma, hemangiosarcoma, and leukemia. Inhalation exposure of dogs to insoluble radiostrontium particles has resulted in pulmonary tumors, the most common of which was pulmonary hemangiosarcoma (Snipes et al. 1979). External exposure to strontium radiation has been shown to result in skin tumors, including basal- and squamous-cell carcinoma and fibrosarcoma. In all of these studies, the lifetime radiation doses to the animals were high (4,000–30,000 rad [40–300 Gy]), preventing the extrapolation of these effects to lower doses.

#### A.3 Mechanisms of Action

The fact that strontium is chemically similar to calcium allows it to exchange for calcium in bone and other cellular compartments that are enriched in calcium (ATSDR 2001e). Many enzymes that are calcium-dependent will function when strontium is substituted, but changes in kinetic parameters may occur. Strontium can interact with secondary cell messenger systems and transporter systems that normally use calcium. Furthermore, synaptic transmission may be variably affected by strontium. Consequently, at high concentrations, differences in the chemical characteristics between strontium and calcium may be the basis for neurotoxic and neuromuscular perturbations associated with stable strontium intoxication.

Variations in the rate of absorption of soluble strontium compounds will affect the severity of their effects. The rate of strontium incorporation into bone may also be influenced by other factors that affect bone mineralization. Some genetic factors include parathyroid hormone receptor, estrogen receptor 1, epidermal growth factor, type I collagen A1, interleukin 1-alpha, and other genes that have not yet been characterized (Audi et al. 1999; Duncan et al. 1999). Persons with chronic kidney failure may be more susceptible to effects of excess strontium because of a reduced ability to excrete strontium (Apostolidis et al. 1998). A study in rats demonstrated that protein deficiency, especially in combination with ethanol consumption, may increase strontium incorporation into bone while reducing fecal and urinary excretion of strontium (Gonzales-Reimers et al. 1999).

Differences in bone physiology suggest that adult rats may have a higher susceptibility to stable or radioactive strontium effects than adult humans. Unlike most mammals (including humans), the epiphyseal growth plate of the long bones of rats never entirely transforms into bone after sexual maturity, so that bone growth continues throughout life (although reduced after the age of 12 months) (Leininger and Riley 1990). Thus, incorporation of strontium into the skeleton is likely to be relatively higher in adult rats compared to other mammals.

Stable Strontium. In animals, excess strontium indirectly suppresses the activation of vitamin  $D_3$  in the kidney, which severely reduces the expression of calbindin D messenger ribonucleic acid (mRNA) and the translation of calbindin D protein in the duodenum (Armbrecht et al. 1979, 1998; Omdahl and DeLuca 1972). As a result, duodenal absorption of calcium is reduced. The reported inverse correlation between the amount of strontium that is absorbed and the levels of parathyroid hormone (Vezzoli et al. 1998) suggest that changes in parathyroid hormone levels mediate this effect. While there are no data on

strontium-binding to the calcium receptor of the parathyroid gland, it is likely that strontium binds in place of calcium, mimicking calcium and thereby suppressing parathyroid hormone levels. A reduction in parathyroid hormone levels will decrease the level of 1-hydroxylase available to activate vitamin  $D_3$ .

In addition to its effect on calcium absorption, excess absorbed strontium adversely affects bone development in several ways, leading to the development of rickets in children and young animals. Strontium binds directly to hydroxyapatite crystals, which may interfere with the normal crystalline structure of bone (Storey 1962). In addition, excess strontium may prevent the normal maturation of chondrocytes in the epiphyseal plates of long bones (Matsumoto 1976). Excess strontium apparently interferes with the mineralization of complexed acidic phospholipids that is thought to help initiate the formation of hydroxyapatite crystals in developing bone (Neufeld and Boskey 1994). As a result, affected bone contains an excess of complexed acidic phospholipid and a significantly lower ash weight. Insufficient mineralization reduces the strength of bones, so that the inability to resist compression from increasing body weight results in bone distortion (bowing).

There was one case of anaphylaxis reported in a paramedic who inhaled strontium-containing smoke in an enclosed space (Federman and Sachter 1997). Although other irritants in the smoke may have contributed to the incident, there is supporting evidence that large concentrations of stable strontium can stimulate the release of histamine from mast cells (ATSDR 2001e). Stable strontium stimulates degranulation in several cell types and it has been suggested that it acts by mimicking the receptor-linked rise in calcium that is the usual trigger for such events (Best et al. 1981).

Radioactive Strontium. The adverse health effects of radiostrontium are related to its sequestration in bone, the high energy of its beta emissions, and, in the case of strontium-90, its long biological retention and radioactive half-life (ATSDR 2001e). There is some evidence that body size or skeletal density may affect the outcome of exposures to radiostrontium. It was suggested that two cows that survived large oral doses of strontium-90 owed their survival to their breed characteristics (Cragle et al. 1969). The massive skeletons of Holsteins have wide bone marrow cavities so that tissue in the center of the bone marrow is not within range of the 1-centimeter (in soft tissues) beta emissions from radiostrontium bound to bone. Conversely, mice and rats are more vulnerable than large animals to radioactive strontium because all bone marrow tissues are within beta particle range. This renders rats and mice less useful than larger mammals as models for human exposure to radioactive strontium (ATSDR 2001e). In addition, adult rats are less satisfactory models than adults of other species because of the persistence of the

epiphyseal cartilaginous plate, which will result in the incorporation of larger amounts of radioactive strontium into bone (ATSDR 2001e).

Beta emissions from radiostrontium bound to bone resulted in various bone lesions (trabecular osteoporosis, sclerosis, osteolytic lesions), particularly in animals that were exposed chronically (Book et al. 1982; Clarke et al. 1972; Momeni et al. 1976). In young rats and rabbits exposed orally to strontium-90, necrotic effects on the vasculature of developing bone secondarily disrupted the process of osteogenesis (Casarett et al. 1962; Downie et al. 1959). Disruption in the metaphyseal microvasculature disorganized the transformation of cartilage into bone, so that chondrocytes inappropriately resumed active proliferation.

The severe reduction in hematopoietic tissue results from irradiation of the bone marrow by radiostrontium incorporated into bone. At high exposure levels, thrombocytopenia may lead to platelet loss severe enough to cause hemorrhaging, and the resulting anemia will be exacerbated by destruction of erythropoietic tissue. Impaired immune function results from the genetic damage to lymphocytes.

Radiostrontium is a genotoxic carcinogen. Following exposure *in vivo*, cytogenetic analysis has revealed aneuploidy, chromosomal breaks, gaps, rings, and exchanges, which are manifestations of irreparable changes in deoxyribonucleic acid (DNA). In dogs, acute inhalation of insoluble strontium-90 particles that lodged in the lungs resulted in chronic radiation exposure to the lungs, leading to pulmonary hemangiomas and carcinomas of pulmonary epithelia (Snipes et al. 1979). Other tissues were subsequently affected as the radioactive particles were cleared from the lungs. Following acute inhalation of soluble <sup>90</sup>SrCl<sub>2</sub> aerosols, some dogs developed carcinomas of nasal airway tissues, probably resulting from irradiation of these tissues from the strontium-90 bound to the underlying bone (Gillett et al. 1987). Following oral or inhalation exposures, absorbed strontium-90 was distributed to bone, from which it irradiated the surrounding tissues and induced various kinds of osteosarcomas, as well as malignancies of hematopoietic tissues in bone marrow (ATSDR 2001e).

## A.4 Health Guidelines

ATSDR (2001e) did not derive inhalation MRLs for stable strontium due to lack of suitable data.

ATSDR (2001e) did not derive acute or chronic oral MRLs for stable strontium due to lack of suitable data. An intermediate-duration (15–364 days) oral MRL of 2.0 mg/kg/day has been derived based on the study of Storey (1962), which found a no-observed-adverse-effect level (NOAEL) of 140 mg/kg/day for bone mineralization abnormalities in weanling rats that were exposed to dietary strontium carbonate for 20 days. This NOAEL was adjusted by an uncertainty factor of 30 (10 for extrapolation from animals to humans and 3 for human variability; a 3 was utilized because young animals are thought to represent a sensitive population) and a modifying factor of 3 (for short study duration and limited endpoint examination) to give the MRL of 2.0 mg strontium/kg/day.

ATSDR (2001e) did not derive MRLs for exposure to radioactive strontium by any exposure route. The MRLs for ionization radiation presented in the ATSDR Toxicological Profile for Ionizing Radiation (ATSDR 1999) were not cited as being applicable for exposures to radiostrontium. While no rationale for this was cited in the profile, it is likely because the ionizing radiation MRLs are based on external exposures in humans, which is likely to be a less important route of concern for radioactive strontium compounds.

The EPA considers all radionuclides to be cancer classification A (known human carcinogen), and has derived carcinogenic slope factors for inhalation, oral, and external exposure to radiostrontium isotopes (EPA 1997). For the most commonly-occurring isotope, <sup>90</sup>Sr, the cancer slope factor for ingestion exposure is 4.09x10<sup>-11</sup> pCi<sup>-1</sup>.

#### A.5 Derivation of Target Organ Toxicity Dose (TTD) Values

TTDs for chronic oral exposure to radiostrontium mixtures were derived for endpoints affected by radiostrontium and one or more of the other chemicals in strontium-cobalt-cesium-trichloroethylene-PCB mixture that is the subject of this Interaction Profile. The relevant endpoints for radiostrontium in this mixture include hematological and immunological endpoints. Chronic oral TTDs for these endpoints are derived below, using the methods described in ATSDR (2001a, Section 2.3.2). The derivations are based on data provided in ATSDR (2001e), and in particular, the oral levels of significant exposure (LSE) table.

## **Hematological Effects**

Exposed persons from the Techa River population (see Section 2.2.2 of this document) exhibited alterations in hematological parameters, including thrombocytopenia (Akleyev et al. 1995). These effects

were observed in a portion of the exposed population that received radiation doses to the bone marrow at rates in excess of 30–50 rem (0.3–0.5 Sv) per year. While this population received co-exposure to cesium as well, the bulk of the radiation dose to the affected tissue (bone marrow progenitor cells) is believed to be related to internalized radiostrontium. The 0.3 Sv/year level, utilized as a lowest-observed-adverse-effect-level (LOAEL), converted to 8x10<sup>-4</sup> Sv/day, and an uncertainty factor of 100 (10 for use of a LOAEL and 10 for intrahuman variability) was used to derive a TTD<sub>HEMATO</sub> of 8x10<sup>-6</sup> Sv/day.

### **Immunological Effects**

Exposed persons from the Techa River population (see Section 2.2.2 of this document) exhibited alterations in immunological parameters, including leukopenia and granulocytopenia (Akleyev et al. 1995). These effects were observed in a portion of the exposed population that received radiation doses to the bone marrow at rates in excess of 30–50 rem (0.3–0.5 Sv) per year. While this population received co-exposure to cesium as well, the bulk of the radiation dose to the affected tissue (bone marrow progenitor cells) is believed to be related to internalized radiostrontium. The 0.3 Sv/year level (utilized as a LOAEL), converted to 8x10<sup>-4</sup> Sv/day, and an uncertainty factor of 100 (10 for use of a LOAEL and 10 for intrahuman variability) was used to derive a TTD<sub>HEMATO</sub> of 8x10<sup>-6</sup> Sv/day.

#### **Reproductive Effects**

Available data on strontium toxicity do not suggest that exposure to radiostrontium compounds results in effects on the testes. No TTD was derived.

#### **Neurological Effects**

Available data on strontium toxicity do not suggest that exposure to radiostrontium compounds results in neurological effects. No TTD was derived.

#### **Developmental Effects**

Available data on strontium toxicity do not suggest that exposure to radiostrontium compounds results in developmental effects. No TTD was derived.

#### **Hepatic Effects**

Available data on strontium toxicity do not suggest that exposure to radiostrontium compounds results in effects on the liver. No TTD was derived.

## **Summary (TTDs for Radiostrontium)**

 $TTD_{HEMATO} = 8x10^{-6} \text{ Sv/day (radiation dose localized to bone marrow)}$ 

 $TTD_{IMMUNO} = 8x10^{-6} \text{ Sv/day (radiation dose localized to bone marrow)}$ 

 $TTD_{REPRO} = Not applicable$ 

 $TTD_{DEVELOP} = Not applicable$ 

 $TTD_{NEURO} = Not applicable$ 

 $TTD_{HEPATIC} = Not applicable$ 

#### A.6 References

Akleyev AV, Kossenko MM, Silkina LA, et al. 1995. Health effects of radiation incidents in the Southern Urals. Stem Cells 13(Suppl 1):58-68. (As cited in ATSDR 2001a.)

Apostolidis N, Paradellis T, Karydas A, et al. 1998. Calcium and strontium metabolic studies in patients on CAPD. Perit Dial Int 18(4):410-414. (As cited in ATSDR 2001a.)

Armbrecht HJ, Boltz MA, Christakos S, et al. 1998. Capacity of 1,25-Dihydroxyvitamin D to stimulate expression of calbindin D changes with age in the rat. Arch Biochem Biophys 352(2):159-164. (As cited in ATSDR 2001a.)

Armbrecht HJ, Wasserman RH, Bruns MEH. 1979. Effect of 1,25-dihydroxyvitamin  $D_3$  on intestinal calcium absorption in strontium-fed rats. Arch Biochem Biophys 192(2):466-473. (As cited in ATSDR 2001a.)

ATSDR. 1999. Toxicological profile for ionizing radiation. Atlanta, GA: Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. Public Health Service.

ATSDR. 2001a. Draft guidance manual for the assessment of joint toxic action of chemical mixtures. Atlanta, GA: Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. Public Health Service.

ATSDR. 2001e. Toxicological profile for strontium. Atlanta, GA: Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. Public Health Service.

Audi L, Garcia-Ramirez M, Carrascosa A. 1999. Genetic determinants of bone mass [Abstract]. Horm Res 51(3):105-123. (As cited in ATSDR 2001a.)

Bekerus M. 1970. [Late reaction following radiation with  $Sr^{90}$ -derma plates, followed up for 8 and more years]. Strahlentherapie 140(1):105-107. (German). (As cited in ATSDR 2001a.)

Best LC, Bone EA, Russell RGG. 1981. Strontium ions induce production of thromboxane B<sub>2</sub> and secretion of 5-hydroxytryptamine in washed human platelets. Biochem Pharmacol 30:635-637. (As cited in ATSDR 2001a.)

Book SA, Spangler WL, Swartz LA. 1982. Effects of lifetime ingestion of <sup>90</sup>Sr in beagle dogs. Radiat Res 90:244-251. (As cited in ATSDR 2001a.)

Casarett GW, Tuttle LW, Baxter RC. 1962. Pathology of imbibed Sr<sup>90</sup> in rats and monkeys. In: Dougherty TF, Jee WSS, Mays CW, et al., ed. Some aspects of internal irradiation: Proceedings of a symposium held at the Homestead, Heber, Utah 8-11 May 1961. New York, NY: Pergamon Press, 329-336. (As cited in ATSDR 2001a.)

Clarke WJ, Busch RH, Hackett PL, et al. 1972. Strontium-90 effects in swine: A summary to date. AEC Symp Ser 25:242-258. (As cited in ATSDR 2001a.)

Cragle RG, Stone WH, Bacon JA, et al. 1969. Effects of large doses of orally ingested strontium-90 on young cattle. Radiat Res 37:415-422. (As cited in ATSDR 2001a.)

Downie ED, Macpherson S, Ramsden EN, et al. 1959. The effect of daily feeding of <sup>90</sup>Sr to rabbits. Br J Cancer 13:408-423. (As cited in ATSDR 2001a.)

Duncan EL, Brown MA, Sinsheimer J, et al. 1999. Suggestive linkage of the parathyroid receptor type 1 to osteoporosis [Abstract]. J Bone Miner Res 14(12):2000-2001. (As cited in ATSDR 2001a.)

EPA. 1997. Health effects assessment summary tables: FY 1997 update. Washington, DC: U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, Office of Research and Development, Office of Emergency and Remedial Response. NTIS PB97-921199. (As cited in ATSDR 2001a.)

Federman JH, Sachter JJ. 1997. Status asthmaticus in a paramedic following exposure to a roadside flare: A case report. J Emerg Med 15(1):87-89. (As cited in ATSDR 2001a.)

Gillett NA, Muggenburg BA, Boecker BB, et al. 1987. Single inhalation exposure to <sup>90</sup>SrCl<sub>2</sub> in the beagle dog: Late biological effects. J Natl Cancer Inst 79:359-376. (As cited in ATSDR 2001a.)

Gonzalez-Reimers E, Rodriguez-Moreno F, Martinez-Riera A, et al. 1999. Relative and combined effects of ethanol and protein deficiency on strontium and barium bone content and fecal and urinary excretion. Biol Trace Elem Res 68:41-49. (As cited in ATSDR 2001a.)

Ilyin LA, Ivannikov AT, Parfenov YD, et al. 1975. Strontium absorption through damaged and undamaged human skin. Health Phys 29:75-80. (As cited in ATSDR 2001a.)

Kshirsagar SG. 1975. The effect of stable strontium on the alkaline phosphatase activity of rat tissues -- *In vitro* studies. Biochem Pharmacol 24:13-20. (As cited in ATSDR 2001a.)

Leininger JR, Riley MGI. 1990. Bones, joints, and synovia. In: Boorman GA, Eustis SL, Elwell MR, et al. eds. Pathology of the fischer rat: Reference and atlas. New York, NY: Academic Press, Inc. 209-226. (As cited in ATSDR 2001a.)

Matsumoto A. 1976. Effect of strontium on the epiphyseal cartilage plate of rat tibiae -- Histological and radiographic studies. Jpn J Pharmacol 26:675-681. (As cited in ATSDR 2001a.)

Momeni MH, Williams JR, Jow N, et al. 1976. Dose rates, dose and time effects of  $^{90}$ Sr +  $^{90}$ Y and  $^{226}$ Ra on beagle skeleton. Health Phys 30:381-390. (As cited in ATSDR 2001a.)

Morohashi T, Sano T, Yamada S. 1994. Effects of strontium on calcium metabolism in rats: I. A distinction between the pharmacological and toxic doses. Jpn J Pharmacol 64:155-162. (As cited in ATSDR 2001a.)

Neufeld EB, Boskey AL. 1994. Strontium alters the complexed acidic phospholipid content of mineralizing tissues. Bone 15(4):425-430. (As cited in ATSDR 2001a.)

Omdahl JL, DeLuca HF. 1972. Rachitogenic activity of dietary strontium. J Biol Chem 247(17):5520-5526. (As cited in ATSDR 2001a.)

Özgür S, Sümner H, Kocoglu G. 1996. Rickets and soil strontium. Arch Dis Child 75:524-526. (As cited in ATSDR 2001a.)

Reinholt FP, Engfeldt B, Heinegard D, et al. 1985. Proteoglycans and glycosaminoglycans of normal and strontium rachitic epiphyseal cartilage. Coll Relat Res 5:41-53. (As cited in ATSDR 2001a.)

Snipes MB, Hahn FF, Muggenburg BA, et al. 1979. Toxicity of <sup>90</sup>Sr inhaled in a relatively insoluble form by beagle dogs, X. In: Inhalation Toxicology Research Institute, ed. Annual reports of the Inhalation Toxicology Research Institute. Albuquerque, NM: Inhalation Toxicology Research Institute, 101-106. (As cited in ATSDR 2001a.)

Storey E. 1962. Strontium "rickets": Bone, calcium and strontium changes. Australia Ann Med 10:213-222. (As cited in ATSDR 2001a.)

Vezzoli G, Baragetti I, Zerbi S, et al. 1998. Strontium absorption and excretion in normoclaciuric subjects: Relation to calcium metabolism. Clin Chem 44(3):586-590. (As cited in ATSDR 2001a.)

# **Appendix B: Background Information for Cobalt**

Cobalt is a naturally occurring element that exists in the environment as the free metal, and in the (II) and (III) oxidation states. Because the biological availability and toxicity of cobalt are primarily related to the cobalt(II) oxidation state, ATSDR (2001d) has focused on that form of cobalt. While a number of radioisotopes of cobalt exist (see ATSDR 2001d for a more complete discussion), by far the most common is <sup>60</sup>Co. As such, ATSDR (2001d) has focused primarily on radiation from <sup>60</sup>Co when discussing radioactive cobalt.

#### **B.1 Toxicokinetics**

The absorption of inhaled cobalt particles from the respiratory tract depends on many factors (ATSDR 2001d). The deposition pattern in the respiratory tract is related to particle size and aerodynamic properties. Fractional deposition of inhaled insoluble cobalt particles in humans varied from approximately 50% for particles with a mean geometric diameter of 0.8 µmole to approximately 75% for particles with a mean diameter of 1.7 µmole (Foster et al. 1989). Fractional deposition can be expected to vary considerably with age and breathing patterns. Once deposited, cobalt particles may be absorbed through the alveoli into the bloodstream, dependent primarily on their solubility, while insoluble particles will be phagocytized by alveolar macrophages. Phagocytized particles will eventually be transported to the stomach (ATSDR 2001d).

Absorption of cobalt compounds following oral exposure varies considerably (ATSDR 2001d), generally on the order of 1–10%, though it may range as high as 34% (Bailey et al. 1989; Collier et al. 1989; Patrick et al. 1989), following oral exposure. More soluble forms of cobalt appear to be more readily absorbed (Kreyling et al. 1986). Administration of cobalt chloride labeled with radioactive cobalt-58 and complexed with histidine, lysine, glycylglycine, ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid (EDTA), casein, or glycine resulted in decreased gastrointestinal absorption of cobalt, whereas administration of cobalt chloride (with cobalt-58 tracer) in cows' milk permitted a significantly greater (about 40%) fractional absorption through the gastrointestinal tract than cobalt chloride alone (Taylor 1962). Iron deficiency led to increased absorption of cobalt from the gastrointestinal tract, relative to iron-sufficient animals, and simultaneous administration of cobalt and iron in iron-deficient animals reduced the amount of cobalt absorbed, relative to cobalt alone (Reuber et al. 1994; Schade et al. 1970). Increasing oral doses of cobalt resulted in decreased fractional absorption (Houk et al. 1946; Kirchgessner et al. 1994; Taylor 1962).

Absorption is 3- to 15-fold greater in younger animals (rats and guinea pigs) than in adult animals (Naylor and Harrison 1995).

Four volunteers who placed their right hands in a box filled with hard metal dust (~5–15% cobalt metal, 95–85% tungsten carbide) showed an increase in urinary cobalt levels by an order of magnitude in the post-exposure samples, relative to pre-exposure samples (Scansetti et al. 1994). The levels remained elevated for as long as 48–60 hours. The absorption of 2.2x10<sup>-5</sup> mg <sup>60</sup>Co/kg as cobalt chloride in 1.4N HCl through the intact or abraded skin of guinea pigs was examined by Inaba and Suzuki-Yasumoto (1979). Absorption through intact skin was very small (<1%), while absorption through abraded skin was almost 80% at 3 hours post-exposure. A study in hamsters (Lacy et al. 1996) also reported a low amount of absorption of cobalt through unabraded skin.

Following inhalation exposure of humans to insoluble cobalt compounds (cobalt metal, cobalt oxides), clearance from the body, assessed by both urinary/fecal clearance as well as a reduction in whole-body retention, appears to follow three-phase kinetics, with half-lives of 2–44 hours, 10–78 days, and on the order of years (ATSDR 2001d). Due to generally poor absorption following oral exposure, much of an oral dose of cobalt will be rapidly excreted in the feces. Absorbed cobalt, regardless of route of exposure, is eliminated primarily in the urine, with a small amount (5–30%) eliminated in the bile and feces. As a general rule, large amounts of absorbed cobalt are not retained within the body for long periods of time.

Following injection, animal studies have shown that the chemical form of the cobalt compound can affect its elimination. Subcutaneous injection of cobalt protoporphyrin in rats, in which the cobalt atom is chelated within the porphyrin ring, resulted in a slower elimination from the body than cobalt chloride, with significant cobalt levels (~20% of initial injection) still present in the body 14 days after exposure (Rosenberg 1993). Likewise, intramuscular injection of cobalt mesoporphyrin resulted in primarily in fecal excretion, with a high systemic retention (Feng et al. 1998).

#### **B.2 Health Effects**

*Stable Cobalt.* Results from studies of cobalt-exposed humans and animals indicate that the primary targets for the noncarcinogenic effects of cobalt are the respiratory system, heart, testes, immune system,

and hematological effects (ATSDR 2001d). The critical targets are expected to be the respiratory tract for inhalation exposure, the heart for oral exposure, and the skin for dermal exposure.

Studies of humans occupationally exposed to cobalt have reported respiratory effects, at airborne concentrations as low as 7–15 µg cobalt/m³; the most sensitive of these appear to be asthma and decreased ventilatory function, with pneumonia and fibrosis occurring at higher levels (Nemery et al. 1992; Shirakawa et al. 1988, 1989). The mechanism behind these changes is not known, but may result from either direct effects of cobalt on the respiratory tissues or from cobalt's known sensitizing properties, which are believed to result in the asthma-like effects seen from chronic occupational exposure to cobalt. Similar effects were seen in short-term (NTP 1991) and chronic (NTP 1998) studies in rats and mice, with exposed animals showing respiratory tract inflammation, hyper- and metaplasia, and fibrosis.

Beer-cobalt cardiomyopathy was observed in people who heavily consumed beer containing cobalt sulfate as a foam stabilizer (Alexander 1969, 1972; Morin et al. 1971). The beer drinkers ingested an average of 0.04 mg cobalt/kg/day (Morin et al. 1971) to 0.14 mg cobalt/kg/day for a period of years (Alexander 1969, 1972). The cardiomyopathy was characterized by sinus tachycardia, left ventricular failure, cardiogenic shock, diminished myocardial compliance, absence of a myocardial response to exercise or catecholamine, enlarged heart, pericardial effusion, and extensive intracellular changes (changes in the myofibers, mitochondria, glycogen, and lipids). However, that the cardiomyopathy may have also been due to the fact that the beer-drinkers had protein-poor diets and may have had prior cardiac damage from alcohol abuse. Approximately 40–50% of the patients admitted to the hospital with cardiomyopathy died within several years. In a follow-up study, 0–43% of the survivors showed a residual cardiac disability and 23–41% had abnormal electrocardiograms (Alexander 1972).

Dermatitis is a common result of dermal exposure to cobalt in humans (ATSDR 2001d). Using patch tests and intradermal injections, it has been demonstrated that the dermatitis is probably caused by an allergic reaction to cobalt. Contact allergy was reported in 22 of 223 (9.9%) nurses who were tested with a patch test of 1.0% cobalt chloride (Kieć-Świerczyńska and Kręcisz 2000). Exposure levels associated with the development of dermatitis have not been identified.

Exposure to stable cobalt can lead to sensitization. In its most serious form, cobalt-sensitization can result in or exacerbate asthma (Shirakawa et al. 1988, 1989). Dermal sensitization and related cobalt-dermatitis have also been described. The mechanism for cobalt sensitization is not completely understood.

Antibodies to cobalt have been detected in individuals sensitized to cobalt, suggesting that a humoral immune response is a component of the sensitization phenomenon (Bencko et al. 1983; Shirakawa et al. 1988, 1989).

Following both inhalation and oral exposure of animals to cobalt, adverse effects on the testes were observed (degeneration, atrophy, decreased weight) (ATSDR 2001d). An increase in the length of the estrous cycle was also reported in female mice following inhalation exposure (NTP 1991). Because no effects on the reproductive system were found in patients who died as a result of beer-cobalt cardio-myopathy, at lower daily doses than those studied in animals, the significance of the animal results to humans is not clear.

Chronic-duration animal studies have shown that exposure to cobalt may cause cancers of the respiratory tract following inhalation exposure (NTP 1998). Available studies in occupationally-exposed humans have suggested an increase in cobalt-related cancers, but have not shown a definitive association between cobalt inhalation and increased cancer incidence or mortality (ATSDR 2001d). Data on the carcinogenicity of stable cobalt following the oral and dermal exposure routes are not available.

Radioactive Cobalt. Studies from exposed humans and animals indicate that radiation from cobalt isotopes can affect a wide variety of tissues, with greater effects occurring in tissues with greater levels of cellular division, such as the cells of the gastrointestinal tract (ATSDR 2001d). Radioactive cobalt isotopes emit both beta and gamma radiations. Given that beta radiation penetrates only short distances in tissues, while gamma radiation is highly penetrating, the majority of the systemic effects seen following exposure to radiocobalt are believed to be the result of gamma emission. While data on effects in humans internally exposed to low doses of cobalt radiation are scarce, animal studies suggest that the developing organism is the most sensitive target for external exposures of cobalt radiation. In utero exposure to moderately low doses of cobalt radiation (10-100 rad [0.1-1 Gy]) from external sources has resulted in decreased body weight (Devi et al. 1998; Wang et al. 1993; Zhong et al. 1996), organ weight, including brain weight (Devi et al. 1994, 1998; Hamilton et al. 1989) and delayed or abnormal organ development (Bruni et al. 1994; Devi et al. 1994; Zhong et al. 1996). Beagle dogs exposed in utero to 15-88 rad (0.15–0.88 Gy) of radiation from an external cobalt source showed an increased rate of diabetes mellitus (females only), as well as increased death rates from renal disease and neoplasia (Benjamin et al. 1998a, 1998b). Effects on reproductive organs, particularly in males, as well as an increased incidence of cancer are among the other effects noted following exposures to cobalt radiation (ATSDR 2001d). A detailed

description of the health effects of ionizing radiation can be found in the ATSDR Toxicological Profile for Ionizing Radiation (ATSDR 1999).

### **B.3 Mechanisms of Action**

Stable Cobalt. The exact mechanisms by which cobalt exerts its effects on cells are not completely understood. However, a number of potential mechanisms have been identified. One mechanism by which cobalt may exert its effects is through interactions with the immune system. Exposures of humans to cobalt by the inhalation and dermal routes have resulted in sensitization to cobalt (ATSDR 2001d). Exposure to inhaled cobalt chloride aerosols can precipitate an asthmatic attack in sensitized individuals (Shirakawa et al. 1989), suggesting cobalt sensitization as one mechanism by which cobalt-induced asthma may be produced. IgE and IgA antibodies specific to cobalt have been reported in humans (Bencko et al. 1983; Shirakawa et al. 1988, 1989). There is evidence that cobalt sensitivity in humans may to be regulated by T-lymphocytes (Katsarou et al. 1997). A human helper T-lymphocyte cell line specific for cobalt (CoCl<sub>2</sub>) has been established (Löfström and Wigzell 1986). Cobalt may also interact directly with immunological proteins, such as antibodies or Fc receptors, to result in immunosensitization (Cirla 1994). In vitro, cobalt(III) has been shown to reduce the proliferation of both B and T lymphocytes, as well as the release of the cytokines IL-2, IL-6, and IFN-Gamma (Wang et al. 1996). Interrelationships exist between nickel and cobalt sensitization (Bencko et al. 1983; Rystedt and Fisher 1983). In guinea pigs, nickel and cobalt sensitization appear to be interrelated and mutually enhancing (Lammintausta et al. 1985), though cross-reactivity was not reported to occur.

Soluble cobalt has also been shown to alter calcium influx into cells, functioning as a blocker of inorganic calcium channels (Henquin et al. 1983; Moger 1983; Yamatani et al. 1998). This mechanism has been linked to a reduction of steroidogenesis in isolated mouse Leydig cells (Moger 1983). Additionally, soluble cobalt has been shown to alter the inorganic calcium influx in liver cells after exposure to glucagon (Yamatani et al. 1998), and calcium influx into pancreatic  $\beta$  cells (Henquin et al. 1983) and isolated rat islets (Henquin and Lambert 1975). Cobalt may also affect neuromuscular transmission through antagonism with calcium (Weakly 1973).

Cobalt has been shown to have a number of effects on glucose metabolism. Treatment of animals with cobalt results in a depression of serum glucose levels (Eaton and Pommer 1973; Ybarra et al. 1997). In rats made diabetic by pretreatment with streptozotocin, this depression was persistent, whereas it was transient in normal rats (Ybarra et al. 1997). Many of the effects of cobalt on glucose metabolism are

thought to result from alterations in the expression of the *glut* family of glucose transport proteins, a family of facilitative Na+-independent transport proteins thought to mediate non-insulin-dependent transport of glucose. Exposure to soluble cobalt results in increased expression of genes for these proteins, particularly GLUT1, in cells of the liver, kidney cortex, myocardium, skeletal muscle, and cerebrum (Behrooz and Ismail-Beigi 1997; Ybarra et al. 1997). Cobalt also reduces the amount of glucose produced in liver cells following stimulation with glucagon (Eaton and Pommer 1973; Yamatani et al. 1998), as well as reducing insulin release in isolated rat islets (Henquin and Lambert 1975).

Another potentially important mechanism by which cobalt may exert effects is through its effects on heme and heme-containing enzymes. Cobalt is thought to inhibit heme synthesis *in vivo* by acting on at least two different sites in the biosynthetic pathway: synthesis of 5-aminolevulinate and conversion of 5-aminolevulinate into heme (de Matteis and Gibbs 1977). This inhibitory activity might result in the formation of cobalt protoporphyrin rather than heme (Sinclair et al. 1979). Cobalt treatment also stimulates heme oxidation in many organs, due to the induction of heme oxygenase (for review, see Sunderman 1987). Effects on heme synthesis may potentially affect a wide variety of heme-containing proteins, including monooxygenase enzymes (i.e., cytochrome P450), and catalase (Yasukochi et al. 1974). Conversely, cobalt acts, through a mechanism believed to involve a heme-containing protein, to increase erythropoietin, which stimulates the production of red blood cells (di Giulio et al. 1991; Goldberg et al. 1988). The regulatory mechanisms behind this apparent dichotomy have not been fully elucidated.

Another potential mechanism for cobalt toxicity is through oxidant-based and free radical-based processes. Exposure to soluble cobalt increases indices of oxidative stress, including diminished levels of reduced glutathione, increased levels of oxidized glutathione, and free-radical-induced DNA damage (Lewis et al. 1991; Zhang et al. 1998). Cobalt has been shown to generate oxygen radicals, including superoxide, both *in vitro* and *in vivo* (Kadiiska et al. 1989; Kawanishi et al. 1994; Moorhouse et al. 1985). *In vivo* exposure to cobalt in rats resulted in increased lipid peroxidation in the liver (Sunderman and Zaharia 1988). Exposure to cobalt results in accumulation in cardiac tissues, and is thought to stimulate carotid-body chemoreceptors, mimicking the action of hypoxia (di Giulio et al. 1990, 1991; Hatori et al. 1993; Morelli et al. 1994). Cobalt administration to a neuroblastoma/glioma cell line resulted in an upregulation of opioid delta receptors, through a mechanism similar to that of hypoxia (Mayfield et al. 1994). Exposure to cobalt also elicits effects on a number of genes known to be sensitive to oxidant status, including hypoxia-inducible factor 1, erythropoietin, vascular endothelial growth factor, catalase, and monooxygenase enzymes (ATSDR 2001d).

Several studies have demonstrated that hard metal, a metal alloy with a tungsten carbide and cobalt matrix, is considerably more toxic than either cobalt or tungsten carbide alone. A mechanism by which hard metal may exert its effects has been proposed by a group of Belgian researchers (Lasfargues et al. 1995; Lison 1996; Lison et al. 1995). In this proposed mechanism, tungsten carbide, which is a very good conductor of electrons, facilitates the oxidation of cobalt metal to ionic cobalt (presumably Co<sup>2+</sup>) by transferring electrons from the cobalt atom to molecular oxygen adjacent to the tungsten carbide molecule. The result is an increased solubility of cobalt, relative to cobalt metal alone, and the generation of active oxygen species, both of which have been shown to occur following *in vivo* exposure to hard metal. The cobalt ions formed may be absorbed into the blood and transported throughout the body, where they may elicit effects by the above mechanisms. *In vitro* evidence for this mechanism includes the ability of hard metal particles, but neither cobalt nor tungsten carbide alone, to generate oxidant species and cause lipid peroxidation (Lison et al. 1995; Zanetti and Fubini 1997). Hard metal particles have also been shown to increase the levels of inducible nitric oxide synthase (iNOS), a gene responsive to oxidant stress (Rengasamy et al. 1999).

Radioactive Cobalt. Due to the nature of its ionizing radiation, radioactive cobalt can present a health hazard. Highly-penetrating gamma emissions are the major source of damage to tissues and internal organs following exposure to radioactive cobalt isotopes. If radioactive cobalt is internalized, nearby tissues are at highest risk for damage due to the release of beta particles. In either case, exposure to ionizing radiation results in an increased risk of cellular damage. Ionized molecules within irradiated cells may be repaired quickly to prevent further damage. On the other hand, irreparable damage may be imposed on cellular materials, such as DNA, which might ultimately result in either cell death or the formation of cancerous tumors. Very large acute radiation doses can damage or kill enough cells to cause the disruption of organ systems, resulting in acute radiation sickness or even death. Human and animal data indicate that sufficiently high exposures to cobalt radiation can result in adverse effects such as reduced fertility, abnormal development, genotoxicity, pulmonary fibrosis, gastrointestinal atrophy and fibrosis, hematological and lymphoreticular disorders, cancer, and death (ATSDR 2001d). For a more complete discussion of the mechanisms associated with the toxic effects of ionizing radiation, refer to Chapter 5 of the Toxicological Profile for Ionizing Radiation (ATSDR 1999).

### **B.4 Health Guidelines**

ATSDR (2001d) did not derive acute or intermediate inhalation MRLs for cobalt due to the lack of suitable data.

ATSDR (2001d) derived a chronic-duration inhalation MRL of 1x10<sup>-4</sup> mg cobalt/m<sup>3</sup> based on a NOAEL of 0.0053 mg cobalt/m<sup>3</sup> and a LOAEL of 0.015 mg cobalt/m<sup>3</sup> for decreased ventilatory function in exposed diamond-polishing workers (Nemery et al. 1992). The NOAEL was adjusted for continuous exposure and divided by an uncertainty factor of 10 (for human variability).

ATSDR (2001d) did not derive acute, intermediate, or chronic oral MRLs for cobalt due to the lack of suitable data.

ATSDR (2001d) did not derive MRLs specific for external exposure to cobalt radiation. The MRLs for external exposure to ionizing radiation derived in the ATSDR Toxicological Profile for Ionizing Radiation (ATSDR 1999) are applicable to cobalt. The acute MRL of 0.004 Sv is based on neuro-developmental effects in humans irradiated *in utero* during the atomic bombings of Hiroshima or Nagasaki. The chronic MRL for ionizing radiation is based on the average yearly background dose of ionizing radiation.

The EPA considers all radionuclides to be cancer classification A (known human carcinogen), and has derived carcinogenic slope factors for inhalation, oral, and external exposure to radiocobalt isotopes (EPA 1997). For the most commonly-occurring isotope, <sup>60</sup>Co, the cancer slope factor for ingestion exposure is  $1.89 \times 10^{-11} \, \mathrm{pCi^{-1}}$ .

# **B.5 Derivation of Target Organ Toxicity Dose (TTD) Values**

As the available data from the sites of concern report that the vast majority of cobalt contamination in these sites consists of radiocobalt, mainly cobalt-60, the TTD values below are based upon radiocobalt and cobalt radiation. TTDs for chronic oral exposure to radiocobalt mixtures were derived for endpoints affected by radiostrontium and one or more of the other chemicals in strontium-cobalt-cesium-trichloroethylene-PCB mixture that is the subject of this Interaction Profile. The relevant endpoints for radiocobalt in this mixture include hematological, immunological, developmental, neurological, and hepatic endpoints. Chronic oral TTDs for these endpoints are derived below, using the methods described in

ATSDR (2001a, Section 2.3.2). The derivations are based on data provided in ATSDR (2001d), and in particular, the oral LSE table.

### **Hematological Effects**

Data are not available on the levels of radiocobalt required to elicit hematological effects in humans or animals after oral exposure. Available data in humans after external exposure encompass only single-exposure scenarios. Whole-body external exposure of dogs to 0.075 Sv/day (assuming a quality factor of 1 for cobalt gamma rays) for up to 700 days resulted in a transient (lasting ~250 days) decrease in hematological parameters, with recovery occurring after 250 days. Using a tissue weighting factor of 0.12 for red bone marrow (ICRP 1993), this corresponds to a minimal LOAEL for hematological effects of radiocobalt of 0.009 Sv/day. To this value, an uncertainty factor of 300 (3 for minimal LOAEL, 10 for animal to human extrapolation, and 10 for intrahuman variability) was applied to give a TTD<sub>HEMATO</sub> of  $3x10^{-5}$  Sv/day.

# **Immunological Effects**

Seed et al. (1989) reported a marked reduction in granulocytes, monocytes, and lymphocytes in beagle dogs exposed to 1.65 Sv/day over a 150–300 day period. To this LOAEL value, an uncertainty factor of 1,000 (10 for LOAEL, 10 for animal to human extrapolation, and 10 for intrahuman variability) was applied to give a  $TTD_{IMMUNO}$  of  $2x10^{-3}$  Sv/day.

### **Reproductive Effects**

While it is well-known that radiation from cobalt sources can have an effect on the testes, available human and animal data have only examined the effects of acute exposures. In a subchronic study, Searle et al. (1980) exposed female mice to 10 Sv/day of cobalt radiation, and reported a decrease in number of offspring per litter, and an increase in sterility. To this LOAEL value, an uncertainty factor of 1,000 (10 for LOAEL, 10 for animal to human extrapolation, and 10 for intrahuman variability) was applied to give a  $\text{TTD}_{\text{REPRO}}$  of  $1 \times 10^{-2} \text{ Sv/day}$ .

# **Neurological Effects**

Available studies with radiocobalt compounds or cobalt radiation suggest that the nervous system is only affected by cobalt radiation at very high (~5,000 Sv or more) radiation doses, or when exposure occurs during the development of the nervous system *in utero* (ATSDR 2001d). No TTD was derived.

# **Developmental Effects**

ATSDR (1999) has derived an acute-duration (14 days or less) MRL of 0.004 Sv for exposure to ionizing radiation, based on neurodevelopmental effects (decreased IQ scores) in humans exposed *in utero* during the atomic bombing of Hiroshima and Nagasaki. This number is therefore adopted as the TTD for developmental effects of cobalt radiation.

# **Hepatic Effects**

Available data on cobalt toxicity do not suggest that the liver is not a sensitive target following exposure to radiocobalt compounds. No TTD was derived.

# **Summary (TTDs for Radiation from Cobalt)**

 $TTD_{HEMATO} = 3x10^{-5} \text{ Sv/day (dose localized to bone marrow)}$ 

 $TTD_{IMMUNO} = 2x10^{-3} \text{ Sv/day (total body dose)}$ 

 $TTD_{REPRO} = 1 \times 10^{-2} \text{ Sv/day (total body dose)}$ 

 $TTD_{DEVELOP} = 4x10^{-3} \text{ Sy (total body dose)}$ 

 $TTD_{NEURO} = Not applicable$ 

 $TTD_{HEPATIC} = Not applicable$ 

# **B.6 References**

Alexander CS. 1969. Cobalt and the heart. Ann Intern Med 70:411-413. (As cited in ATSDR 2001b.)

Alexander CS. 1972. Cobalt-beer cardiomyopathy: A clinical and pathological study of twenty-eight cases. Am J Med 53:395-417. (As cited in ATSDR 2001b.)

ATSDR. 1999. Toxicological profile for ionizing radiation. Atlanta, GA: Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry.

ATSDR. 2001a. Draft guidance manual for preparation of an interaction profile. Atlanta, GA: Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. Public Health Service.

ATSDR. 2001d. Toxicological profile for cobalt. Atlanta, GA: Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry.

Bailey MR, Kreyling WG, Andre S, et al. 1989. An interspecies comparison of the lung clearance of inhaled monodisperse cobalt oxide particles- Part 1: Objectives and summary of results. J Aerosol Sci 20(2):169-188. (As cited in ATSDR 2001b.)

Behrooz A, Ismail-Beigi F. 1997. Dual control of glut1 glucose transporter gene expression by hypoxia and by inhibition of oxidative phosphorylation. J Biol Chem 272(9):5555-5562. (As cited in ATSDR 2001b.)

Bencko V, Wagner V, Wagnerova M, et al. 1983. Immuno-biochemical findings in groups of individuals occupationally and non-occupationally exposed to emissions containing nickel and cobalt. J Hyg Epidemiol Microbiol Immunol 27(4):387-394. (As cited in ATSDR 2001b.)

Benjamin SA, Lee AC, Angleton GM, et al. 1998a. Mortality in beagles irradiated during prenatal and postnatal development. I. Contribution of non-neoplastic diseases. Radiat Res 150:316-329. (As cited in ATSDR 2001b.)

Benjamin SA, Lee AC, Angleton GM, et al. 1998b. Mortality in beagles irradiated during prenatal and postnatal development. II. Contribution of benign and malignant neoplasia. Radiat Res 150:330-348. (As cited in ATSDR 2001b.)

Bruni JE, Persaud TVN, Froese G, et al. 1994. Effects of *in utero* exposure to low dose ionizing radiation on development in the rat. Histol Histopath 9:27-33. (As cited in ATSDR 2001b.)

Cirla AM. 1994. Cobalt-related asthma: Clinical and immunological aspects. Sci Total Environ 150:85-94. (As cited in ATSDR 2001b.)

Collier CG, Bailey MR, Hodgson A. 1989. An interspecies comparison of the lung clearance of inhaled monodisperse cobalt oxide particles- part V: Lung clearance of inhaled cobalt oxide particles in hamsters, rats and guinea-pigs. J Aerosol Sci 20(2):233-247. (As cited in ATSDR 2001b.)

de Matteis F, Gibbs AH. 1977. Inhibition of haem synthesis caused by cobalt in rat liver. Biochem J 162:213-216. (As cited in ATSDR 2001b.)

Devi PU, Baskar R, Hande MP. 1994. Effect of exposure to low-dose gamma radiation during late organogenesis in the mouse fetus. Radiat Res 138:133-138. (As cited in ATSDR 2001b.)

Devi PU, Hossain M, Bisht KS. 1998. Effect of gamma radiation on the foetal haemopoietic system in the mouse. Int J Radiat Biol 74(5):639-646. (As cited in ATSDR 2001b.)

di Giulio C, Data PG, Lahiri S. 1991. Chronic cobalt causes hypertrophy of glomus cells in the rat carotid body. Am J Physiol 261:C102-C105. (As cited in ATSDR 2001b.)

di Guilio C, Huang WX, Lahiri S, et al. 1990. Cobalt stimulates carotid body chemoreceptors. J Appl Physiol 68(5):1844-1849. (As cited in ATSDR 2001b.)

Eaton and Pommer. 1973. Glucagon secretion and activity in the cobalt chloride-treated rat. Amer J Physiol 22567-72. (As cited in ATSDR 2001b.)

EPA. 1997. Health effects assessment summary tables: FY 1997 update. Washington, DC: U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, Office of Research and Development, Office of Emergency and Remedial Response. NTIS PB97-921199. (As cited in ATSDR 2001b.)

Feng MR, Rossi DT, Strenkoski C, et al. 1998. Disposition kinetics of cobalt mesoporphyrin in mouse, rat, monkey and dog. Xenobiotica 28(4):413-426. (As cited in ATSDR 2001b.)

Foster PP, Pearman I, Ramsden D. 1989. An interspecies comparison of the lung clearance of inhaled monodisperse cobalt oxide particles- part II: Lung clearance of inhaled cobalt oxide in man. J Aerosol Sci 20(2):189-204. (As cited in ATSDR 2001b.)

Goldberg MA, Dunning SP, Bunn HF. 1988. Regulation of the erythropoietin gene: Evidence that the oxygen sensor is a heme protein. Science 242:1412-1415. (As cited in ATSDR 2001b.)

Hamilton BF, Benjamin SA, Angelton GM, et al. 1989. The effect perinatal <sup>60</sup>Coγ radiation on brain weight in beagles. Radiat Res 119:366-379. (As cited in ATSDR 2001b.)

Hattori Y, Moriwaki A, Hayashi Y, et al. 1993. Involvement of adenosine-sensitive cyclic AMP-generating systems in cobalt-induced epileptic activity in the rat. J Neurochem 61:2169-2174. (As cited in ATSDR 2001b.)

Henquin J-C, Lambert AE. 1975. Cobalt inhibition of insulin secretion and calcium uptake by isolated rat islets. Am J Physiol 228(6):1669-1677. (As cited in ATSDR 2001b.)

Henquin J-C, Schmeer W, Meissner HP. 1983. Forskolin, an activator of adenylate cyclase, increase Ca2+-dependent electrical activity induced by glucose in mouse pancreatic B cells. Endocrinology 112(6):2218-2220. (As cited in ATSDR 2001b.)

Houk AEH, Thomas AW, Sherman HC. 1946. Some interrelationships of dietary iron, copper and cobalt in metabolism. J Nutr 31:609-620. (As cited in ATSDR 2001b.)

ICRP. 1993. Age dependent doses to members of the public from intake of radionuclides. Part 2: Ingestion dose coefficients. International Commission on Radiological Protection. Oxford: Pergamon Press. ICRP Publication 67, Part 1: Annuals of the ICRP 23(3/4). (As cited in ATSDR 2001c.)

Inaba J, Suzuki-Yasumoto M. 1979. A kinetic study of radionuclide absorption through damaged and undamaged skin of the guinea pig. Health Phys 37(4):592-595. (As cited in ATSDR 2001b.)

Kadiiska MB, Maples KR, Mason RP. 1989. A comparison of cobalt(II) and iron(II) hydroxyl and superoxide free radical formation. Arch Biochem Biophys 275(1):98-111. (As cited in ATSDR 2001b.)

Katsarou A, Baxevanis C, Armenaka M, et al. 1997. Study of persistence and loss of patch test reactions to dichromate and cobalt. Contact Dermatitis 36:87-90. (As cited in ATSDR 2001b.)

Kawanishi S, Inoue S, Yamamoto K. 1994. Active oxygen species in DNA damage induced by carcinogenic metal compounds. Environ Health Perspect Suppl 102(3):17-20. (As cited in ATSDR 2001b.)

Kiek-Swierczynska M, Krecisz B. 2000. Occupational skin diseases among the nurses in the region of Lodz. Int J Occup Med Environ Health 13(3):179-184. (As cited in ATSDR 2001b.)

Kirchgessner M, Reuber S, Kreuzer M. 1994. Endogenous excretion and true absorption of cobalt as affected by the oral supply of cobalt. Biol Trace Elem Res 41:175-189. (As cited in ATSDR 2001b.)

Kreyling WG, Ferron GA, Haider B. 1986. Metabolic fate of inhaled Co aerosols in beagle dogs. Health Phys 51(6):773-795. (As cited in ATSDR 2001b.)

Lacy SA, Merritt K, Brown SA, et al. 1996. Distribution of nickel and cobalt following dermal and systematic administration with in vitro and in vivo studies. J Biomed Mater Res 32:279-283. (As cited in ATSDR 2001b.)

Lammintausta K, Pitkanen O-P, Kalimo K, et al. 1985. Interrelationship of nickel and cobalt contact sensitization. Contact Dermatitis 13:148-152. (As cited in ATSDR 2001b.)

Lasfargues G, Lardot C, Delos M, et al. 1995. The delayed lung responses to single and repeated intratracheal administration of pure cobalt and hard metal powder in the rat. Environ Res 69:108-121. (As cited in ATSDR 2001b.)

Lewis CPL, Demedts M, Nemery B. 1991. Indices of oxidative stress in hamster lung following exposure to cobalt(II) ions: In vivo and in vitro studies. Am J Resp Cell Mol Biol 5:163-169. (As cited in ATSDR 2001b.)

Lison D. 1996. Human toxicity of cobalt-containing dust and experimental studies on the mechanism of interstitial lung disease (hard metal disease). Crit Rev Toxicol 26(6):585-616. (As cited in ATSDR 2001b.)

Lison D, Carbonnelle P, Mollo L, et al. 1995. Physicochemical mechanism of the interaction between cobalt metal and carbide particles to generate toxic activated oxygen species. Chem Res Toxicol 8:600-606. (As cited in ATSDR 2001b.)

Lofstrom A, Wigzell H. 1986. Antigen specific human T cell lines for cobalt chloride. Acta Derm Venereol (Stockh) 66:200-206. (As cited in ATSDR 2001b.)

Mayfield KP, Lai J, Porreca F. 1994. Selective upregulation of opioid delta receptors in NG 108-15 cells by treatment with cobalt: Possible hypoxic regulation. Regul Peptides 54(1):183-184. (As cited in ATSDR 2001b.)

Moger WH. 1983. Effects of the calcium-channel blockers cobalt, verapamil, and D600 on leydig cell steroidogenesis. Biol Reprod 28:528-535. (As cited in ATSDR 2001b.)

Moorehouse CP, Halliwell B, Grootveld M, et al. 1985. Cobalt(II) ion as a promoter of hydroxyl radical and possible 'crypto-hydroxyl' radical formation under physiological conditions. Differential effects of hydroxyl radical scavengers. Biochim Biophys Acta 843:261-268. (As cited in ATSDR 2001b.)

Morelli L, Di Giulio C, Iezzi M, et al. 1994. Effect of acute and chronic cobalt administration on carotid body chemoreceptors responses. Sci Total Environ 150:215-216. (As cited in ATSDR 2001b.)

Morin Y, Tetu A, Mercier G. 1971. Cobalt cardiomyopathy: Clinical aspects. Br Heart J 33:175-178. (As cited in ATSDR 2001b.)

Naylor GPL, Harrison JD. 1995. Gastrointestinal iron and cobalt absorption and iron status in young rats and guinea pigs. Human Exp Toxicol 14:949-954. (As cited in ATSDR 2001b.)

Nemery B, Casier P, Roosels D, et al. 1992. Survey of cobalt exposure and respiratory health in diamond polishers. Am Rev Respir Dis 145:610-616. (As cited in ATSDR 2001b.)

NTP. 1991. NTP report on the toxicity studies of cobalt sulfate heptahydrate in F344/N rats and B6C3F1 mice (inhalation studies). National Institutes of Health. National Toxicology Program. NIH Publication No. 91-3124. (As cited in ATSDR 2001b.)

NTP. 1998. NTP report on the toxicity studies of cobalt sulfate heptahydrate in F344/N rats and B6C3F1 mice (inhalation studies). National Institutes of Health. National Toxicology Program. NIH Publication No. 471. (As cited in ATSDR 2001b.)

Patrick G, Batchelor AL, Stirling C. 1989. An interspecies comparison of the lung clearance of inhaled monodisperse cobalt oxide particles- part VI: Lung clearance of inhaled cobalt oxide particles in SPF Fischer rats. J Aerosol Sci 20(2):249-255. (As cited in ATSDR 2001b.)

Rengasamy A, Kommineni C, Jones JA, et al. 1999. Effects of hard metal on nitric oxide pathways and airway reactivity to methacholine in rat lungs. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 157:178-191. (As cited in ATSDR 2001b.)

Reuber S, Krcuzer M, Kirchgessner M. 1994. Interactions of cobalt and iron in absorption and retention. J Trace Elem Electrolytes Health Dis 8:151-158. (As cited in ATSDR 2001b.)

Rosenberg DW. 1993. Pharmacokinetics of cobalt chloride and cobalt-protoporphyrin. Drug Metab Dispos 21(5):846-849. (As cited in ATSDR 2001b.)

Rystedt I, Fischer T. 1983. Relationship between nickel and cobalt sensitization in hard metal workers. Contact Dermatitis 9:195-200. (As cited in ATSDR 2001b.)

Scansetti G, Botta GC, Spinelli P, et al. 1994. Absorption and excretion of cobalt in the hard metal industry. Sci Total Environ 150:141-144. (As cited in ATSDR 2001b.)

Schade SG, Felsher BF, Bernier GM, et al. 1970. Interrelationship of cobalt and iron absorption. J Lab Clin Med 75:435-441. (As cited in ATSDR 2001b.)

Searle AG, Beechey CV, Green D, et al. 1980. Comparative effects of protracted exposure to  $^{60}$ Co $\gamma$ -radiation and  $^{239}$ Pu $\alpha$ -radiation on breeding performance in female mice. Int J Radiat Biol 37(2):189-200. (As cited in ATSDR 2001b.)

Seed TM, Carnes BA, Tolle DV, et al. 1989. Blood responses under chronic low daily dose gamma irradiation: 1. Differential preclinical responses of irradiated male dogs in progression to either aplastic anemia or myeloproliferative disease. Leuk Res 13(12):1069-1084. (As cited in ATSDR 2001b.)

Shirakawa T, Kusaka Y, Fujimura N, et al. 1988. The existence of specific antibodies to cobalt in hard metal asthma. Clin Allergy 18:451-460. (As cited in ATSDR 2001b.)

Shirakawa T, Kusaka Y, Fujimura N, et al. 1989. Occupational asthma from cobalt sensitivity in workers exposed to hard metal dust. Chest 95(1):29-37. (As cited in ATSDR 2001b.)

Sinclair P, Gibbs AH, Sinclair JF, et al. 1979. Formation of cobalt protoporphyrin in the liver of rats. Biochem J 178:529-538. (As cited in ATSDR 2001b.)

Sunderman FW. 1987. Metal induction of heme oxygenase. Ann NY Acad Sci 514:65-80. (As cited in ATSDR 2001b.)

Sunderman FW and Zaharia O. 1988. Hepatic lipid peroxidation in CoCl<sub>2</sub> -treated rats, evidenced by elevated concentrations of thiobarbituric acid chromogens. Res Commun Chem Pathol Pharmacol 59(1):69-78. (As cited in ATSDR 2001b.)

Taylor DM. 1962. The absorption of cobalt from the gastro-intestinal tract of the rat. Phys Med Biol 6:445-451. (As cited in ATSDR 2001b.)

Wang H, Chen D, Gao C, et al. 1993. Effects of low level prenatal <sup>60</sup>Co gamma-irradiation on postnatal growth and behavior in mice. Teratology 48:451-457. (As cited in ATSDR 2001b.)

Wang JY, Tsukayama DT, Wicklund BH, et al. 1996. Inhibition of T and B cell proliferation by titanium, cobalt, and chromium: Role of IL-2 and IL-6. J Biomed Mater Res 32:655-661. (As cited in ATSDR 2001b.)

Weakly JN. 1973. The action of cobalt ions on neuromuscular transmission in the frog. J Physiol 234:597-612. (As cited in ATSDR 2001b.)

Yamatani K, Saito K, Ikezawa Y, et al. 1998. Relative contribution of Ca<sup>2+</sup>-dependent mechanism in glucagon-induced glucose output from the liver. Arch Biochem Biophys 355(2):175-180. (As cited in ATSDR 2001b.)

Yasukochi Y, Nakamura M, Minakami S. 1974. Effect of cobalt on the synthesis and degradation of hepatic catalase in vivo. Biochem J 144:455-464. (As cited in ATSDR 2001b.)

Ybarra J, Behrooz A, Gabriel A, et al. 1997. Glycemia-lowering effect of cobalt chloride in the diabetic rat: Increased GLUT1 mRNA expression. Mol Cell Endocrinol 133:151-160. (As cited in ATSDR 2001b.)

Zanetti G, Fubini B. 1997. Surface interaction between metallic cobalt and tungsten carbide particles as a primary cause of hard metal lung disease. J Mater Chem 7(8):1647-1654. (As cited in ATSDR 2001b.)

Zhang Q, Kusaka Y, Sato K, et al. 1998. Differences in the extent of inflammation caused by intratracheal exposure to three ultrafine metals: Role of free radicals. J Toxicol Environ Health Part A 53:423-438. (As cited in ATSDR 2001b.)

Zhong DZ, Pei C, Xiu-Qin L. 1996. Neurobehavioral study of prenatal exposure to hyperthermia combined with irradiation in mice. Neurotoxicol Teratol 18:(6)703-709. (As cited in ATSDR 2001b.)

# **Appendix C: Background Information for Cesium**

Cesium is a naturally occurring element that exists in the environment as the free metal and in the (I) oxidation state. Because the biological availability and toxicity of cesium are primarily related to the cesium(I) oxidation state, ATSDR (2001c) has focused on that form of cesium. While a number of radioisotopes of cesium exist, the most common are <sup>137</sup>Cs and <sup>134</sup>Cs. As such, ATSDR (2001c) has chosen to focus primarily on radiation from these two isotopes when discussing radioactive cesium.

### C.1 Toxicokinetics

Numerous toxicokinetic studies have been performed in animals exposed to small quantities of the radioisotope cesium-137. The biokinetic behavior of cesium has also been studied in humans either given tracer amounts of radiolabeled cesium or accidently exposed to larger amounts (ATSDR 2001c).

Inhaled or ingested cesium (in soluble compounds) is rapidly absorbed and widely distributed to all major tissues and organs (ATSDR 2001c). Insoluble airborne particles containing cesium may be retained in lung tissues and slowly cleared, but they do not appear to be absorbed in any significant amounts. Insoluble particles that are ingested are mostly excreted in the feces; human and animal studies indicate that only a small percentage of the ingested material is absorbed. Some degree of dermal absorption occurs, as demonstrated by qualitative findings of internalized radioactivity from compounds containing radioactive cesium following dermal exposure in humans and animals.

Following absorption, widespread distribution of cesium to all major soft tissues is observed in humans and animals, cesium levels being slightly higher in skeletal muscle than other tissues (ATSDR 2001c). Distribution patterns in animals have been shown to be similar following exposure by inhalation, oral, and parenteral routes of exposure. Cesium crosses the placenta and can be found in breast milk.

No reports were located regarding metabolism of cesium in humans or animals (ATSDR 2001c). However, cesium behaves in a manner similar to potassium, both elements being more highly concentrated in intracellular fluid. Cesium can replace potassium in biological systems, and cesium retention has been experimentally estimated based on elimination rates of potassium.

Excretory rates of cesium-137 have been studied in numerous populations exposed via fallout following nuclear incidents such as the Chernobyl accident, and models have been developed to describe relationships between intake and elimination (ATSDR 2001c). Experimental human studies have also been performed using tracer amounts of radioisotopes of cesium. Urinary excretion is the primary route of elimination of cesium, independent of the route of exposure. Urinary:fecal ratios in humans have been found to range from 2.5:1 to 10:1. Radiolabeled cesium excretory rates were lower in males suffering from muscular dystrophy than in age-matched controls (ATSDR 2001c).

Elimination of cesium in humans appears to be age- and sex-related and may be principally a function of body mass. Children ages 5–14 exhibited average elimination half-lives for cesium of 20 days, with no significant difference between males and females; elimination half-lives in older groups were significantly higher (47 days for adolescent and adult females; 67 days in 15-year-old males; 93 days in males 30–50 years of age).

### C.2 Health Effects

*Stable Cesium.* No reports were located regarding health effects in humans or animals following inhalation exposure to potentially hazardous concentrations of stable cesium (ATSDR 2001c). Data on exposure to stable cesium by the dermal route are also lacking, with the only available studies being of acute duration and limited in scope.

Neulieb (1984) reported a case of a human who ingested about 34 mg Cs/kg (as cesium chloride) after morning and evening meals (68 mg Cs/kg/day) for 36 days. Self-reported gastrointestinal effects included decreased appetite, nausea, and diarrhea. The human reported experiencing, within 15 minutes of ingestion, general feelings of well-being, heightened sense perception, and tingling sensations in lips, cheeks, hands, and feet. No self-reported adverse effects were noted in performance of mathematical tasks or in automobile driving skill. Other examinations of the effects of stable cesium after oral exposure are limited to acute toxicity studies in animals.

**Radioactive Cesium.** No reports were located regarding health effects in animals following acute-, intermediate-, or chronic-duration inhalation or dermal exposure to radiocesium. Information regarding adverse effects following oral exposure is limited to two studies in which significantly reduced fertility and temporary sterility were observed in male mice following single or repeated oral administration of

radioactive cesium nitrate; post-mating embryo mortality was associated with increased frequency of dominant lethal mutations (Ramaiya et al. 1994).

Adverse neurological, developmental, reproductive, genotoxic, and cancer effects have been observed in animal studies employing external exposure to radioactive cesium sources. Impaired motor activity, decreased thickness of cortical layers of the brain, and increased aggressive behavior were observed after the birth of rats that had been briefly exposed in utero to relatively high (0.75–1.0 Sv) levels of external radiation from a cesium-137 source (Minamisawa et al. 1992; Norton and Kimler 1987, 1988). The most vulnerable developmental period was around gestational days 14-15. In another study, adverse developmental effects in fetal rats irradiated with 400 Sv on gestational day 12 included reduced litter size, smaller head size, retarded odontogenesis, and cleft palate when examined on gestational day 18 (Saad et al. 1991, 1994). Significant increases in the formation rate of micronuclei were seen in blood cells of other fetal rats following irradiation (50 Sv) of pregnant dams via a cesium-137 source on gestational day 14 (Koshimoto et al. 1994). Significantly reduced fertility (including temporary sterility) was reported in male mice exposed to an external cesium-137 source for almost 20 days (300 Sv total dose); an increased frequency of dominant lethal mutations was also indicated by increased post-mating embryo mortality (Ramaiya et al. 1994). Increased lifetime risk of mammary tumors was noted in female rats that were exposed to single whole-body doses of 100 Sv of radiation from a cesium-137 source between the ages of 8 and 36 weeks (Bartstra et al. 1998). Irradiation at 64 weeks, however, yielded fewer carcinomas than unirradiated controls.

### C.3 Mechanisms of Action

**Stable Cesium.** Due to the relatively low abundance of stable cesium in the environment, its limited use in industry, and the lack of cesium-induced toxicity in animal studies, stable cesium is not likely to be of toxic concern to humans exposed to cesium by inhalation, oral, or dermal contact. Although a number of investigators have reported cesium-induced alterations in behavior or cardiac activity in animals systems exposed to cesium chloride via parenteral injection or using *in vitro* methods, the underlying mechanisms are not yet fully understood.

Cesium appears to have both depressant and anti-depressant properties in rodents, attenuating the conditioned avoidance response of pole-climbing (Bose and Pinsky 1983) and reducing vertical and horizontal motor activity (Bose and Pinsky 1981, 1984; Bose et al. 1981; Pinsky et al. 1980), and

enhancement of amphetamine-induced hyperactivity and reducing the locomotor depressive action of reserpine (Messiha 1978).

Increased vertical activity (rearing), but not horizontal activity (locomotion), was observed in mice given repeated injections of stable cesium chloride (Johnson 1972). Rastogi et al. (1980) found no increase in behavioral activity in rats repeatedly injected with stable cesium chloride, but noted a number of biochemical changes in the brain that included a significant rise in tyrosine hydroxylase activity that resulted in a slight but significant increase in tyrosine levels, markedly enhanced levels of the neurotransmitters norepinephrine and dopamine, and increased levels of a norepinephrine metabolite (4-hydroxy-3-methoxyphenylglycol). Cesium appeared to significantly block the uptake of norepinephrine by synaptosomes.

Cesium has been shown to trigger short-lived early afterdepolarizations (EADs) and polymorphic ventricular tachyrhythmias (VTs) in canine myocardial muscle fibers and Purkinje cells (Brachmann et al. 1983; Levine et al. 1985; Murakawa et al. 1997; Patterson et al. 1990), effects that are similar to those observed in humans with congenital and acquired long Q-T syndrome (Bonatti et al. 1983). Although the mechanisms responsible for these effects have not been elucidated, available animal data suggest that cesium-induced EADs and VTs are most likely the result of ionic imbalance due to reduced potassium permeability (Isenberg 1976) and/or imbalances of intra- and extracellular concentrations of calcium and sodium (Szabo et al. 1987).

Radioactive Cesium. Due to its ionizing radiation, radioactive cesium may present a significant health hazard. Highly-penetrating gamma emission is the major source of damage to tissues and internal organs following external exposure to radioactive cesium isotopes (ATSDR 2001c). Once radioactive cesium is internalized, nearby tissues are at highest risk for damage due to the release of beta particles. In either case, exposure to ionizing radiation results in significant risk of cellular damage. Ionized molecules within irradiated cells may be repaired quickly to prevent further damage. On the other hand, irreparable damage may be imposed on cellular materials, such as DNA, which might ultimately result in the formation of cancerous tumors. Very large acute radiation doses can damage or kill enough cells to cause the disruption of organ systems, resulting in acute radiation sickness in developing fetuses, and even death. Limited human and animal data indicate that exposure to radioactive cesium can result in adverse effects such as reduced fertility, abnormal neurological development, genotoxicity, and possibly cancer (ATSDR 2001c). For a more complete discussion of the mechanisms associated with the toxic effects of ionizing radiation, refer to Chapter 5 of the Toxicological Profile for Ionizing Radiation (ATSDR 1999).

### C.4 Health Guidelines

ATSDR (2001c) did not derive oral or inhalation MRLs for cesium due to lack of available data.

ATSDR (2001c) did not derive MRLs specific for external exposure to cesium radiation. The MRLs for external exposure to ionizing radiation derived in the ATSDR Toxicological Profile for Ionizing Radiation (ATSDR 1999) are applicable to cesium. The acute MRL of 0.004 Sv is based on neuro-developmental effects in humans irradiated *in utero* during the atomic bombings of Hiroshima or Nagasaki. The chronic MRL for ionizing radiation is based on the average yearly background dose of ionizing radiation (ATSDR 1999).

The EPA considers all radionuclides to be cancer classification A (known human carcinogen), and has derived carcinogenic slope factors for inhalation, oral, and external exposure to radiocesium isotopes (EPA 1997). For the most commonly-occurring isotope, <sup>137</sup>Cs, the cancer slope factor for ingestion exposure is  $3.16 \times 10^{-11} \, \mathrm{pCi^{-1}}$ .

# C.5 Derivation of Target-Organ Toxicity Dose (TTD) Values

As the available data from the sites of concern report that the vast majority of cesium contamination in these sites consists of radiocesium (mainly cesium-137), the TTD values below are based upon radiocesium and cesium radiation. TTDs for chronic oral exposure to radiocesium mixtures were derived for endpoints affected by radiostrontium and one or more of the other chemicals in strontium-cobalt-cesium-trichloroethylene-PCB mixture that is the subject of this Interaction Profile. The relevant endpoints for radiocesium in this mixture include hematological, immunological, developmental, neurologic, and hepatic endpoints. Chronic oral TTDs for these endpoints are derived below, using the methods described in ATSDR (2001a, Section 2.3.2). The derivations are based on data provided in ATSDR (2001d), and in particular, the oral LSE table.

# **Hematological Effects**

Exposed persons from the Techa River population exhibited alterations in hematological parameters,

including thrombocytopenia (Akleyev et al. 1995). These effects were observed in a portion of the exposed population that received radiation doses to the bone marrow at rates in excess of 30–50 rem (0.3–0.5 Sv) per year. While the bulk of this exposure is believed to have come from radiostrontium, the role of radiation from cesium compounds cannot be ruled out. The 0.3 Sv/year level (utilized as a LOAEL), converted to 8x10<sup>-4</sup> Sv/day, and an uncertainty factor of 100 (10 for use of a LOAEL and 10 for intrahuman variability) was used to derive a TTD<sub>HEMATO</sub> of 8x10<sup>-6</sup> Sv/day.

# **Immunological Effects**

Exposed persons from the Techa River population exhibited alterations in immunological parameters, including leukopenia and granulocytopenia (Akleyev et al. 1995). These effects were observed in a portion of the exposed population that received radiation doses to the bone marrow at rates in excess of 30–50 rem (0.3–0.5 Sv) per year. While the bulk of this exposure is believed to have come from radio-strontium, the role of radiation from cesium compounds cannot be ruled out. The 0.3 Sv/year level (utilized as a LOAEL), converted to 8x10<sup>-4</sup> Sv/day, and an uncertainty factor of 100 (10 for use of a LOAEL and 10 for intrahuman variability) was used to derive a TTD<sub>IMMUNO</sub> of 8x10<sup>-6</sup> Sv/day.

# **Reproductive Effects**

Ramaija et al. (1994) identified a NOAEL of 154 Sv and a LOAEL of 385 Sv for temporarily sterility in male mice exposed once per day for 14 days external cesium radiation. To the NOAEL of (154 Sv/14 days = 11 Sv/day), an uncertainty factor of 100 (10 for animal to human extrapolation, 10 for intrahuman variability) to derive the  $TTD_{REPRO}$  of 0.1 Sv/day.

# **Neurological Effects**

Available studies with radiocesium compounds or cesium radiation suggest that the nervous system is only affected by cesium or cesium radiation at very high radiation doses or when exposure occurs during the development of the nervous system *in utero* (ATSDR 2001c). No TTD was derived.

### **Developmental Effects**

ATSDR (1999) has derived an acute-duration (14 days or less) MRL of 0.004 Sv for exposure to ionizing

radiation, based on neurodevelopmental effects (decreased IQ scores) in humans exposed *in utero* during the atomic bombing of Hiroshima and Nagasaki. This number is therefore adopted as the TTD for developmental effects of cesium radiation.

# **Hepatic Effects**

Data on the hepatic effects of oral or external exposure to radiocesium compounds are not available. No TTD was derived.

# **Summary (TTDs for Cesium)**

 $TTD_{HEMATO} = 8x10^{-6} \text{ Sv/day (dose localized to bone marrow)}$ 

 $TTD_{IMMUNO} = 8x10^{-6} \text{ Sv/day (dose localized to bone marrow)}$ 

 $TTD_{REPRO} = 0.1 \text{ Sv/day (total body dose)}$ 

 $TTD_{DEVELOP} = 4x10^{-3} \text{ Sy (total body dose)}$ 

 $TTD_{NEURO} = Not applicable$ 

 $TTD_{HEPATIC} = Not applicable$ 

### C.6 References

Akleyev AV, Kossenko MM, Silkina LA, et al. 1995. Health effects of radiation incidents in the Southern Urals. Stem Cells 13(Suppl 1):58-68. (As cited in ATSDR 2001c.)

ATSDR. 1999. Toxicological profile for ionizing radiation. Atlanta, GA: Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry.

ATSDR. 2001a. Draft guidance manual for preparation of an interaction profile. Atlanta, GA: Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. Public Health Service.

ATSDR. 2001d. Toxicological profile for cobalt. Atlanta, GA: Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry.

ATSDR. 2001c. Toxicological profile for cesium. Atlanta, GA: Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry.

Bartstra RW, Bentvelzen PAJ, Zoetelief J, et al. 1998. Induction of mammary tumors in rats by single-dose gamma irradiation at different ages. Radiat Res 150:442-450. (As cited in ATSDR 2001c.)

Bonatti V, Rolli A, Botti G. 1983. Recording of nonphasic action potentials of the right ventricle in long QT syndromes complicated by severe ventricular arrhythmias. Eur Heart J 4:168-179. (As cited in ATSDR 2001c.)

Bose R, Pinsky C. 1981. Cesium impairs conditioned avoidance response (CAR) in mice and rats. Proc Can Fed Biol Soc 24:101. (As cited in ATSDR 2001c.)

Bose R, Pinsky C. 1983. Cesium attenuates conditioned avoidance response in rats and mice. Pharmacol Biochem Behav 18:867-871. (As cited in ATSDR 2001c.)

Bose R, Pinsky C. 1984. Central depressant action of cesium in mice. Psychopharmacology 84:80-84. (As cited in ATSDR 2001c.)

Bose R, Pinsky C, Jasper SC, et al. 1981. Cesium on acquisition of conditioned avoidance response (CAR) and motor behavior in mice. Pharmacologist 23:151. (As cited in ATSDR 2001c.)

Brachmann J, Scherlag BJ, Rosenshtraukh LV, et al. 1983. Bradycardia-dependent triggered activity: relevance to drug-induced multiform ventricular tachycardia. Circulation 68(4):846-856. (As cited in ATSDR 2001c.)

EPA. 1997. Health effects assessment summary tables: FY 1997 update. Washington, DC: U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, Office of Research and Development, Office of Emergency and Remedial Response. NTIS PB97-921199. (As cited in ATSDR 2001c.)

Isenberg G. 1976. Cardiac purkinje fibers: Cesium as a tool to block inward rectifying potassium currents. Pflugers Arch 365:99-106. (As cited in ATSDR 2001c.)

Johnson FN. 1972. Effects of alkali metal chlorides on activity in rats. Nature 238:333-334. (As cited in ATSDR 2001c.)

Koshimoto C, Takahashi S, Kubota Y, et al. 1994. Evaluation of the effect of gamma-irradiation on fetal erythropoiesis in rats using blood cell volume as the index. J Radiat Res 35:74-82. (As cited in ATSDR 2001c.)

Levine JH, Spear JF, Guarnieri T, et al. 1985. Cesium chloride-induced long QT syndrome: Demonstration of after depolarizations and triggered activity in vivo. Circulation 72(5):1092-1103. (As cited in ATSDR 2001c.)

Messiha FS. 1978. Anti-depressant action of caesium chloride and its modification of chlorpromazine toxicity in mice. Br J Pharmacol 64:9-12. (As cited in ATSDR 2001c.)

Minamisawa T, Hirokaga K, Sasaki S, et al. 1992. Effects of fetal exposure to gamma rays on aggressive behavior in adult male mice. J Radiat Res 33:243-249. (As cited in ATSDR 2001c.)

Murakawa Y, Sezaki K, Yamashita T, et al. 1997. Three-dimensional activation sequence of cesium-induced ventricular arrhythmias. Am J Physiol 42:H1377-H1385. (As cited in ATSDR 2001c.)

Neulieb R. 1984. Effects of oral intake of cesium chloride: A single case report. Pharmacol Biochem Behav 21(1):15-16. (As cited in ATSDR 2001c.)

Norton S, Kimler BF. 1987. Correlation of behavior with brain damage after in utero exposure to toxic agents. Neurotoxicol Teratol 9:145-150. (As cited in ATSDR 2001c.)

Norton S, Kimler BF. 1988. Comparison of functional and morphological deficits in the rat after gestational exposure to ionizing radiation. Neurotoxicol Teratol 10:363-371. (As cited in ATSDR 2001c.)

Patterson E, Szabo B, Scherlag BJ, et al. 1990. Early and delayed after depolarizations associated with cesium chloride-induced arrhythmias in the dog. J Cardiovasc Pharmacol 15:323-331. (As cited in ATSDR 2001c.)

Pinsky C, Bose R, Dua AK, et al. 1980. Interdisciplinary studies on brain level determination and behavioral effects of cesium (Cs). Pharmacologist 22(3):158. (As cited in ATSDR 2001c.)

Ramaiya LK, Pomerantseva MD, Chekhovich AV, et al. 1994. Genetic effects of testicular incorporation of <sup>137</sup>Cs in mice. Mutat Res 324:139-145. (As cited in ATSDR 2001c.)

Rastogi RB, Singhal RL, Lapierre YD. 1980. Effects of rubidium and cesium on central catecholamines and locomotor behavior in rats. J Neurochem 34(6):1764-1767. (As cited in ATSDR 2001c.)

Saad AY, Abdelazim AA El-Khashab MM, et al. 1991. Effects of gamma radiation on incisor development of the prenatal albino mouse. J Oral pathol Med 20:385-388. (As cited in ATSDR 2001c.)

Saad AY, Abdelazim AA, El-Khashab MM, et al. 1994. Induction of cleft palate by gamma-irradiation of prenatal CD-1 mice. Cleft Palate Craiofac J 31(5):351-355. (As cited in ATSDR 2001c.)

Szabo B, Patterson E, Scherlag B, et al. 1987. Early after depolarizations induced by Cs<sup>+</sup> are dependent on intra- and extracellular [Ca<sup>2+</sup>] and [Na<sup>+</sup>]. Circulation 76:IV-115. (As cited in ATSDR 2001c.)

# Appendix D: Background Information for Trichloroethylene

### **D.1 Toxicokinetics**

Studies of humans and rats indicate that inhaled trichloroethylene is rapidly and efficiently absorbed (ATSDR 1997). Initial rates of uptake are high, but decrease as steady state conditions are approached. Studies in humans indicated that 37–64% of inhaled trichloroethylene was absorbed. Ingested trichloroethylene is rapidly and completely absorbed by the gastrointestinal tract (ATSDR 1997). Fasted rats given gavage doses of 5–25 mg/kg trichloroethylene displayed peak blood concentrations within 6–10 minutes and absorbed >90% of the dose within 9 hours (D'Souza et al. 1985). Dermal absorption is rapid as indicated by observations of peak blood and exhaled air concentrations occurring within 5 minutes after a human subject immersed one hand in a trichloroethylene solution (ATSDR 1997). Once absorbed, trichloroethylene is widely distributed to organs throughout the body (including the developing fetus) and, due to its lipophilic properties, can accumulate in fat to a limited degree (ATSDR 1997). For example, 17 hours after a 6-hour/day, 4-day exposure of rats to 200 ppm, trichloroethylene was detected in perirenal fat and blood, but was not detected in other tissues (Savolainen et al. 1977).

Studies of humans and rodents indicate that inhaled trichloroethylene is eliminated from the body predominately in the urine as metabolites and, to a lesser degree, in exhaled breath as the parent chemical or other volatile metabolites such as trichloroethanol and carbon dioxide (ATSDR 1997). For example, following single or sequential daily exposures of human subjects to 50–380 ppm, 11 and 2% of the dose was eliminated as trichloroethylene and trichloroethanol in exhaled breath; 58% was eliminated as urinary metabolites; and 30% was unaccounted for (Monster et al. 1976, 1979). Trichloroethylene was detected in exhaled breath of humans 18 hours after exposure ended due to the relatively long elimination half-life of trichloroethylene in fatty tissue (3.5–5 hours) compared with other tissues. Following inhalation exposure to radiolabeled trichloroethylene, mice excreted 75% of radioactivity in the urine and 9% as carbon dioxide in exhaled breath (Stott et al. 1982). Similar patterns of elimination were observed in mice and rats following oral administration of trichloroethylene (Koizumi et al. 1986).

The principal urinary metabolites of trichloroethylene in humans and animals are trichloroethanol, trichloroethanol-glucuronide, and trichloroacetic acid (ATSDR 1997; Lash et al. 2000). Trichloroethylene is principally metabolized in the liver, but metabolism can also occur in Clara cells of the lungs and in the kidney. The principal pathway in humans and animals involves initial oxidation catalyzed by

CYP isozymes (CYP2E1 and 2B1/2). It has been proposed that this reaction forms an epoxide intermediate (trichloroethylene oxide) that rapidly converts to chloral hydrate, but an alternative proposal indicates that chloral hydrate formation involves chlorine migration in an oxygenated trichloroethylene-CYP transition state (Lash et al. 2000). Chloral hydrate can be oxidized to trichloroacetic acid via chloral hydrate dehydrogenase or reduced to trichloroethanol via alcohol dehydrogenase. Trichloroacetic acid is a strong inducer of peroxisome proliferation and has been associated with hepatocarcinogenicity in rodents. Trichloroethanol can be conjugated with glucuronic acid via glucuronyl transferase to form trichloroethanol-glucuronide. Studies with human hepatic microsomes indicate that CYP2E1 is the predominant isozyme responsible for the initial steps in trichloroethylene metabolism, although there is evidence that CYP isozymes induced by phenobarbital (i.e., CYP2B1/2) may also be involved. At high exposure levels, enzymes involved in the main oxidative metabolic pathway can be saturated, leading to conjugation with glutathione to produce S-(1,2-dichlorovinyl)glutathione (DCVG). DCVG is acted on by  $\gamma$ -glutamyl transferase to remove glutamine, and the glycine is removed by the action of dipeptidases to yield S-(1,2-dichlorovinyl)-L-cysteine (DCVC). Cleavage of the cysteine by β-lyase in the kidney can lead to intermediates with reactive thiol groups that can react with cellular macromolecules leading to renal cytotoxicity and carcinogenicity.

Minor metabolic pathways arising from the initial intermediate, trichloroethylene oxide or the trichloroethylene-CYP transition state, include: (1) transformation to dichloroacetic acid through a dichloroacetyl chloride intermediate (this path appears to be more important in rodents than humans); (2) hydrolytic dechlorinations to form formic acid and carbon monoxide; and (3) hydrolytic dechlorinations to form carbon dioxide via, sequentially, glyoxylic acid chloride, glyoxylic acid and oxalic acid (ATSDR 1997; Lash et al. 2000). Dichloroacetic acid can be conjugated with glutathione followed by sequential removal of glutamine and glycine to form dichlorovinyl-cysteine. Dichlorovinyl-cysteine can be transported to the kidney, where cleavage by  $\beta$ -lyase produces an intermediate with a reactive thiol group that can react with proteins and DNA leading to kidney cytotoxicity and kidney tumor development.

PBPK models have been developed for the disposition of trichloroethylene in mice, rats, and humans, including the prediction of target organ (e.g., liver, lung, brain, kidney) doses of biologically-active metabolites (ATSDR 1997; Clewell et al. 2000; Fisher 2000). The models are being used to aid assessment of noncancer and cancer human health risks based on rodent exposure-response data (Barton and Clewell 2000; Rhomberg 2000).

### **D.2 Health Effects**

Results from studies of trichloroethylene-exposed humans and animals indicate that the primary targets for trichloroethylene noncarcinogens toxicity are the nervous system, liver, heart, and kidneys (ATSDR 1997). The critical target (i.e., the target in which effects occur at the lowest exposure level) is expected to be the nervous system. Studies involving acute- or intermediate-duration inhalation or oral exposures have observed changes in neurobehavior in humans and animals at lower exposure levels (50–200 ppm) than those associated with liver effects (liver enlargement and cellular hypertrophy) and kidney effects (increased kidney weights and cytomegaly and karyomegaly in renal tubular epithelial cells) observed in animal studies (ATSDR 1997). For example, Stewart et al. (1970) found no changes in liver function tests in humans who were exposed to 200 ppm for 7 hours/day for 5 days and reported experiencing headache, fatigue, and drowsiness. Effects on the heart appear to be restricted to cardiac arrhythmias due to trichloroethylene sensitization of the heart to epinephrine and other catecholamines.

Occupational exposure to trichloroethylene has been widespread due to its use in dry cleaning, for metal degreasing, and as a solvent for oils and resins. A recent article (Wartenberg et al. 2000) reviewed over 80 published papers and letters on the epidemiology of cancer in groups of people occupationally exposed to trichloroethylene. Elevated relative risks, ranging from 1.1 to 2.0, have been reported for kidney cancer, liver cancer, and non-Hodgkin's lymphoma in several cohorts of workers repeatedly exposed to trichloroethylene in workplace air (see Wartenberg et al. 2000). Workers in these studies, however, were also exposed to other solvents (e.g., tetrachloroethylene). Accurate adjustment for this and other confounding factors is not possible from the available data. Wartenberg et al. (2000) concluded that there is "moderate support" for a causative relationship between exposure to trichloroethylene and cancer using Hill's criteria of causation. Reflecting this assessment, the International Agency for Research on Cancer (IARC 1995) earlier concluded that the human evidence for trichloroethylene carcinogenicity is limited.

Chronic-duration animal studies have shown that cancer can be caused by inhalation or oral exposure to trichloroethylene, but do not point to a single target organ for increased tumor incidence. Carcinogenic responses have been observed in the liver, kidney, testes, lymphatic system, and lung, but the observed responses are not consistent across studies of different species and strains of animals (ATSDR 1997).

In general, carcinogenic responses to trichloroethylene are thought to involve trichloroethylene metabolites (Bull 2000; Green 2000; Lash et at. 2000). This hypothesis is supported by observations that mice appear to be uniquely susceptible to trichloroethylene-induced liver and lung tumors and display

higher rates of trichloroethylene metabolism than do rats. In contrast, rats appear to be uniquely susceptible to trichloroethylene-induced kidney damage and tumors. Based on its review of available data, ATSDR (1997) concluded that there is adequate evidence to indicate that trichloroethylene is carcinogenic in mice, that the evidence for trichloroethylene carcinogenicity in rats is equivocal, and that further study is required to determine whether or not the processes that induce liver cancer in mice also operate in the human liver. EPA supported monographs on trichloroethylene health risks have been recently published and are being used to develop updated EPA health risk characterizations for trichloroethylene (Scott and Cogliano 2000).

#### D.3 Mechanisms of Action

Like other solvents, nervous system effects from trichloroethylene are likely to involve disruption of neural membranes by the parent chemical, but trichloroethanol is also involved. In support of this hypothesis, Mikiskova and Mikiska (1966) reported that intraperitoneally administered trichloroethanol was 5–6 times more effective than trichloroethylene in altering electrophysiological variables associated with central nervous system depression in guinea pigs.

Metabolism of trichloroethylene is expected to produce cytotoxic and carcinogenic metabolites, including trichloroacetic acid, dichloroacetic acid, chloral hydrate, and 2-chloroacetaldehyde (ATSDR 1997). Drinking water administration of trichloroacetic acid to rodents has produced carcinogenic changes in the liver that are associated with the proliferation of peroxisomes. Reactive oxygen species produced by peroxisomes are thought to be involved in a sequence of DNA damage, cytotoxicity, regenerative cell growth, and tumor development. Phenobarbital pretreatment and induction of hepatic CYP isozymes appear to be associated with enhancement of acute trichloroethylene hepatotoxicity in rodents (Allemand et al. 1978; Carlson 1973; Moslen et al. 1977; Nakajima et al. 1990), providing further support for the idea that metabolites are responsible for the hepatotoxicity of trichloroethylene. Trichloroethyleneinduced liver cancer and peroxisomal proliferation have been associated with rapid metabolism of trichloroethylene to trichloroacetic acid in mice, but this metabolic pathway appears to be limited in rats and humans. Dichloroacetic acid has also been shown to produce liver cancer in mice, but its hepatocarcinogenicity has been hypothesized to involve some other, as yet unspecified, mechanism of action. The mouse liver displays much higher rates of metabolism of trichloroethylene, and is more susceptible to the hepatotoxicity and hepatocarcinogenicity of trichloroethylene, than do the livers of rats and humans. With chronic oral exposure to high doses of trichloroethylene by gavage, increased incidence of toxic nephrosis and renal tumors occurred in male rats, but in female rats the nephrosis was not accompanied

by an increase in kidney tumors. Trichloroethylene-induced kidney damage has been proposed to involve conjugation products of trichloroethylene with glutathione. The conjugated products (e.g., dichlorovinyl-cysteine) can be hydrolyzed by  $\beta$ -lyase in the kidney forming a reactive thiol group that can react with cellular macromolecules and lead to cell damage. In support of this mechanistic hypothesis, chemical agents that inhibit  $\beta$ -lyase protected against dichlorovinyl-cysteine nephrotoxicity in rats (ATSDR 1997).

Trichloroethylene-induced cardiac arrhythmias are thought to involve parent-chemical sensitization of the heart to epinephrine-induced arrhythmias (ATSDR 1997). In animals, chemicals that inhibited the metabolism of trichloroethylene increased the potency of trichloroethylene to induce cardiac arrhythmias, whereas chemicals enhancing trichloroethylene metabolism decreased its potency.

#### **D.4 Health Guidelines**

ATSDR (1997) derived an acute inhalation MRL of 2 ppm for trichloroethylene based on a LOAEL of 200 ppm for subjective neurological symptoms such as fatigue and drowsiness in volunteers exposed 7 hours/day for 5 days (Stewart et al. 1970) and an uncertainty factor of 100 (10 for the use of a LOAEL and 10 to account for human variability).

ATSDR (1997) derived an intermediate-duration inhalation MRL of 0.1 ppm for trichloroethylene based on a LOAEL of 50 ppm for decreased wakefulness during exposure, and decreased postexposure heart rate and slow-wave sleep in rats exposed for 8 hours/day, 5 days/week for 6 weeks (Arito et al. 1994), and an uncertainty factor of 300 (10 for using a LOAEL, 3 for extrapolating from rats to humans, and 10 to account for human variability).

ATSDR (1997) did not derive a chronic inhalation MRL for trichloroethylene due to the lack of suitable data.

ATSDR (1997) derived an acute oral MRL of 0.2 mg/kg/day for trichloroethylene based on a LOAEL of 50 mg/kg/day for reduced rearing rate in mice and an uncertainty factor of 300 (10 for the use of a LOAEL, 10 for extrapolating from animals to humans, and 3 for human variability [a full factor of 10 was not used because pups were taken to represent a sensitive population]). The mice were exposed for 7 days beginning at 10 days of age and evaluated for locomotion, rearing, and total activity at 17 and 60 days of age; the effect was seen at 60 days of age (Fredriksson et al. 1993).

EPA's Integrated Risk Information System (IRIS) database (IRIS 2001) does not list a reference dose (RfD), reference concentration (RfC), or a carcinogenicity assessment for trichloroethylene. As reviewed by ATSDR (1997), the EPA Scientific Advisory Board in 1988 offered the opinion that the weight of evidence for trichloroethylene carcinogenicity was on a Group B2/C continuum (i.e., on the border between Group B2 and Group C). EPA has yet to present a more recent position on the weight-ofevidence classification for trichloroethylene carcinogenicity, but is currently evaluating several approaches to extrapolating from the animal tumor data for trichloroethylene to derive estimates of human cancer risks at environmentally relevant exposure levels (Scott and Cogliano 2000). NTP (2001) listed trichloroethylene as reasonably anticipated to be a human carcinogen based on limited evidence of carcinogenicity from studies in humans, sufficient evidence of malignant tumor formation in experimental animals, and convincing relevant information that trichloroethylene acts through mechanisms indicating it would likely cause cancer in humans. IARC (1995) assigned trichloroethylene to Cancer Group 2A, probably carcinogenic to humans, based on limited evidence in humans and sufficient evidence in experimental animals. IARC (1995) noted that (1) although a hypothesis linking the formation of mouse liver tumors with peroxisome proliferation is plausible, trichloroethylene also induced tumors at other sites in mice and rats, and (2) several epidemiological studies showed elevated risks for cancer of the liver and biliary tract and for non-Hodgkin's lymphoma.

### D.5 Derivation of Target Organ Toxicity Dose (TTD) Values

TTDs for chronic oral exposure to trichloroethylene mixtures were derived for endpoints affected by trichloroethylene and one or more of the other chemicals in strontium-cobalt-cesium-trichloroethylene-PCB mixture that is the subject of this Interaction Profile. The relevant endpoints for trichloroethylene in this mixture include hematological, immunological, reproductive, developmental, neurological, and hepatic endpoints. Chronic oral TTDs for these endpoints are derived below, using the methods described in ATSDR (2001a, Section 2.3.2). The derivations are based on data provided in ATSDR (2000), and in particular, the oral LSE table.

### **Hematological Effects**

Tucker et al. (1982) defined a NOAEL of 393 mg/kg/day and a LOAEL of 660 mg/kg/day for decreased red blood cell counts in CD-1 mice exposed in the drinking water for 6 months. The NOAEL of

393 mg/kg/day and an uncertainty factor of 100 (10 for animal to human extrapolation and 10 for intrahuman variability) were used to derive the TTD<sub>HEMATO</sub> of 4 mg/kg/day.

# **Immunological Effects**

Sanders et al. (1982) reported a NOAEL of 200 mg/kg/day and a LOAEL of 400 mg/kg/day of trichloroethylene for suppressed humoral and cellular immunity in mice exposed in the drinking water for 4–6 months. To the NOAEL of 200 mg/kg/day, an uncertainty factor of 100 (10 for animal to human extrapolation and 10 for intrahuman variability) was applied to give the TTD<sub>IMMUNO</sub> of 2 mg/kg/day.

# **Reproductive Effects**

Available data do not suggest an effect of trichloroethylene on reproductive endpoints. At high doses, systemic toxicity and/or trichloroethylene's narcotic properties may result in secondary changes in measurements of reproductive function, but direct effects have not been noted. No TTD was derived.

# **Neurological Effects**

ATSDR (1997) has developed an acute-duration (14 days or less) MRL of 0.2 mg/kg/day for trichloroethylene based on a LOAEL for behavioral changes in mice administered 50 mg/kg/day by gavage for 7 days starting at 10 days of age; effects were seen at 60 days of age. This LOAEL is similar to the LOAEL of 37 mg/kg/day in an intermediate-duration developmental study for behavioral changes at 60 days of age and a decreased number of myelinated fibers in the hippocampus at 21 days of age in rats exposed through their dams (ATSDR 1997). The dams were exposed to trichloroethylene in their drinking water starting 14 days before mating and throughout gestation and lactation. ATSDR (1997), however, also mentions a LOAEL of 23.3 mg/kg/day for behavioral effects and decreased brain myelination in adult rats exposed to trichloroethylene in their drinking water identified by Isaacson et al. (1990). Chronic oral studies in rats and mice have reported overt signs of neurotoxicity, but have only examined higher dose levels. Using the LOAEL of 23.3 mg/kg/day for adult rats and an uncertainty factor of 300 (10 for LOAEL, 10 for species extrapolation, and 3 for human variability because a potentially sensitive subpopulation has been tested) would result in a TTD<sub>NEURO</sub> of 0.08 mg/kg/day. Because of the short duration of exposure (4 weeks, followed by 2 weeks of nonexposure, and 2 more weeks of exposure), and the lack of investigation of dose-response relationships for sensitive neurological

endpoints in chronic oral studies, an additional uncertainty factor of 10 for extrapolation to chronic exposure is appropriate. The total uncertainty factor of 3000 results in a  $TTD_{NEURO}$  of 0.008 mg/kg/day.

# **Developmental Effects**

The lowest oral LOAEL for developmental effects reported by ATSDR (1997) is 37 mg/kg/day for behavioral changes at 60 days of age and a decreased number of myelinated fibers in the hippocampus at 21 days of age in rats exposed through their dams (Isaacson et al. 1989). The dams were exposed to trichloroethylene in their drinking water starting 14 days before mating and throughout gestation and lactation. To this LOAEL an uncertainty factor of 300 (10 for the use of a LOAEL, 10 for species extrapolation, and 3 for human variability because pups represent a sensitive subpopulation) was applied, resulting in a TTD<sub>DEVEL</sub> of 0.1 mg/kg/day.

# **Hepatic Effects**

Chronic studies of trichloroethylene toxicity have failed to report hepatic effects, even at doses as high as 1,000 mg/kg/day. The greatest subchronic NOAEL that is still below available subchronic LOAEL values is from the study of Stott et al. (1982) who exposed B6C3F1 mice to trichloroethylene by gavage for 5 days/week for 3 weeks. The study identified a NOAEL of 250 mg/kg/day and a LOAEL of 500 mg/kg/day for increased hepatic DNA content/gram of tissue. This NOAEL value and an uncertainty factor of 100 (10 for animal to human extrapolation and 10 for intrahuman variability) were used to derive the TTD of 3 mg/kg/day for hepatic effects.

### **Summary (TTDs for Trichloroethylene)**

 $TTD_{HEMATO} = 4 \text{ mg/kg/day}$ 

 $TTD_{IMMUNO} = 2 \text{ mg/kg/day}$ 

 $TTD_{REPRO} = Not applicable$ 

 $TTD_{DEVELOP} = 0.1 \ mg/kg/day$ 

 $TTD_{NELIRO} = 0.008 \text{ mg/kg/day}$ 

 $TTD_{HEPATIC} = 3 \text{ mg/kg/day}$ 

### D.6 References

Allemand H, Pessayre D, Descatoire V, et al. 1978. Metabolic activation of trichloroethylene into a chemically reactive metabolite toxic to the liver. J Pharmacol Exp Ther 204(3):714-723. (As cited in ATSDR 1997.)

Arito H, Takahashi M, Ishikawa T. 1994. Effect of subchronic inhalation exposure to low-level trichloroethylene on heart rate and wakefulness-sleep in freely moving rats. Sangyo Igaku 36:1-8. (As cited in ATSDR 1997.)

ATSDR. 1997. Toxicological profile for trichloroethylene. Atlanta, GA: Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry.

ATSDR. 2000. Toxicological profile for polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs). Atlanta, GA: Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry.

ATSDR. 2001a. Draft guidance manual for preparation of an interaction profile. Atlanta, GA: Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. Public Health Service.

Barton HA, Clewell HJ. 2000. Evaluating noncancer effects of trichloroethylene: Dosimetry, mode of action, and risk assessment. Environ Health Perspect 108:323-334. (As cited in ATSDR 1997.)

Bull RJ. 2000. Mode of action of liver tumor induction by trichloroethylene and its metabolites, trichloroacetate and dichloroacetate. Environ Health Perspect 108:241-259. (As cited in ATSDR 1997.)

Carlson GP. 1973. Effect of phenobarbital and 3-methylcholanthrene pretreatment on the hepatoxicity of 1,1,1-trichloroethane and 1,1,2-trichloroethane. Life Sci 13:67-73. (As cited in ATSDR 1997.)

Carlson GP. 1973. Potentiation of carbon tetrachloride hepatotoxicityin rats by pretreatment with polychlorinated biphenyls. Toxicology 5:69-77.

Clewell HJ, Gentry PR, Covington TR, et al. 2000. Development of a physiologically based pharmacokinetic model of trichloroethylene and its metabolites for use in risk assessment. Environ Health Perspect 108:283-305. (As cited in ATSDR 1997.)

D'Souza RW, Bruckner JV, Feldman S. 1985. Oral and intravenous trichloroethylene pharmacokinetics in the rat. J Toxicol Environ Health 15:587-601. (As cited in ATSDR 1997.)

Fisher JW. 2000. Physiologically based pharmacokinetic models for trichloroethylene and its oxidative metabolites. Environ Health Perspect 108(Suppl 2):265-273. (As cited in ATSDR 1997.)

Fredriksson A, Danielsson BRG, Eriksson P. 1993. Altered behavior in adult mice orally exposed to triand tetrachloroethylene as neonates. Toxicol Lett 66:13-19. (As cited in ATSDR 1997.)

Green T. 2000. Pulmonary toxicity and carcinogenicity of trichloroethylene: Species differences and modes of action. Environ Health Perspect 108:261-264. (As cited in ATSDR 1997.)

IARC. 1995. Monographs on the evaluation of carcinogenic risks to humans. Vol. 63. Drycleaning, chlorinated solvent, and other industrial chemicals. Lyon, France: World Health Organization. (As cited in ATSDR 1997.)

IRIS. 2001. Integrated Risk Information System (IRIS). Cincinnati, OH: National Center for Environmental Assessment. <a href="http://www.epa.gov/iris/">http://www.epa.gov/iris/</a>.

Isaacson LG, Taylor DH. 1989. Maternal exposure to 1,1,2-trichloroethylene affects myelin in the hippocampal formation of the developing rat. Brain Res 488:403-407.

Isaacson LG, Spohler SA, Taylor DH. 1990. Trichloroethylene affects learning and decreases myelin in the rat hippocampus. Neurotoxicol Teratol 12:375-381.

Koizumi A, Kastl PE Reitz RH, et al. 1986. Fate of <sup>14</sup>C-trichloroethylene administered to rats in drinking water. Midland, Michigan: DOW Chemical USA. Health and Environmental Sciences. Mammalian and Environmental Toxicology. (As cited in ATSDR 1997.)

Lash LH, Fisher JW, Lipscomb JC, et al. 2000. Metabolism of trichloroethylene. Environ Health Perspect 108:177-200. (As cited in ATSDR 1997.)

Mikiskova H, Mikiska A. 1966. Trichloroethanol in trichloroethylene poisoning. Br J Ind Med 23:116-125. (As cited in ATSDR 1997.)

Monster AC, Boersma G, Duba WC. 1976. Pharmacokinetics of trichloroethylene in volunteers: Influence of workload and exposure concentration. Int Arch Occup Environ Health 38:87-102. (As cited in ATSDR 1997.)

Monster AC, Boersma G, Duba WC. 1979. Kinetics of trichloroethylene in repeated exposure of volunteers. Int Arch Occup Environ Health 42:283-292. (As cited in ATSDR 1997.)

Moslen MT, Reynolds ES, Szabo S. 1977. Enhancement of the metabolism and hepatotoxicity of trichloroethylene and perchloroethylene. Biochem Pharmacol 26:369-375. (As cited in ATSDR 1997.)

Nakajima T, Wang R-S, Murayama N, et al. 1990. Three forms of trichloroethylene-metabolizing enzymes in rat liver induced by ethanol, phenobarbital, and 3-methylcholanthrene. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 102:546-552. (As cited in ATSDR 1997.)

NTP. 2001. Ninth report on carcinogens. Revised January 2001. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. Public Health Service. National Toxicology Program.

Rhomberg LR. 2000. Dose–response analyses of the carcinogenic effects of trichloroethylene in experimental animals. Environ Health Perspect 108:343-358. (As cited in ATSDR 1997.)

Savolainen H, Pfaffli P, Tengen M, et al. 1977. Trichloroethylene and 1,1,1-trichloroethane: Effects on brain and liver after five days intermittent inhalation. Arch Toxicol 38:229-237. (As cited in ATSDR 1997.)

Sanders M, Tucker AN, White KL, et al. 1982. Humoral and cell-mediated immune status in mice exposed to trichloroethylene in drinking water. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 62:358-368.

Scott CS, Cogliano VJ. 2000. Trichloroethylene health risks—State of the science. Environ Health Perspect 108:159-160. (As cited in ATSDR 1997.)

Stewart RD, Dodd HC, Gay HH, et al. 1970. Experimental human exposure to trichloroethylene. Arch Environ Health 20:64-71. (As cited in ATSDR 1997.)

Stott WT, Quast JF, Watanabe PG. 1982. Pharmacokinetics and macromolecular interaction of trichloroethylene in mice and rats. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 62:137-151. (As cited in ATSDR 1997.)

Tucker AN, Sanders VM, Barnes DW, et al. 1982. Toxicology of trichloroethylene in the mouse. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 62:351-357. (As cited in ATSDR 1997.)

Wartenberg D, Reyner D, Scott CS. 2000. Trichloroethylene and cancer: Epidemiologic evidence. Environ Health Perspect 108:161-176. (As cited in ATSDR 1997.)

# Appendix E: Background Information for PCBs

PCBs were manufactured in the United States between about 1930 and 1977, predominately for use as coolants and lubricants in electrical equipment such as transformers and capacitors due to their general inertness (they resist degradation by acids or alkali) and heat stability (ATSDR 2000). The manufacture of PCBs in the United States was stopped due to the evidence that they accumulate and persist in the environment and can cause toxic effects. Due to their biostability and lipophilicity, PCBs accumulate and concentrate in food chains; PCB concentrations in fatty tissue increase with increasing order of species in a food chain. There are 209 possible congeners of chlorinated biphenyls. PCBs were manufactured as complex mixtures of chlorinated biphenyls that varied in the degree of chlorination. For example, the commercial product Aroclor 1242, was a mixture of mono- through hepta-chlorinated biphenyls with an average chlorine content of 42%. Once released into the environment, commercial mixtures of PCBs undergo slow changes (predominately volatilization and biotransformation), so that patterns of PCBs in samples of food, human milk, or other environmental biota do not resemble any one particular commercial mixture (ATSDR 2000; Brouwer et al. 1998).

PCB congeners that have chlorines at the meta positions (3, 3', 5, or 5' carbons in the phenyl rings) or the para positions (4 or 4' carbons) can assume a co-planar geometry (i.e., the two rings can exist in the same plane), which is important in determining binding to the Ah receptor, a mediator of some of the toxic effects of PCBs. Increasing degrees of chlorination at the ortho positions (2, 2', 6, and 6' carbons) leads to increasing steric hindrance that prevents a co-planar geometry. In general, PCBs with no or only a single chlorine at an ortho position are co-planar, whereas congeners with two or more ortho chlorines are non-co-planar. PCBs without ortho chlorines generally account for only minor percentages of total PCBs in commercial PCB mixtures or samples of environmental biota (ATSDR 2000).

# **E.1 Toxicokinetics**

PCBs can be absorbed via the inhalation, oral, and dermal routes of exposure, and are expected to passively diffuse across cell membranes (ATSDR 2000). Data on absorption of inhaled PCBs are insufficient to estimate rates of absorption, but studies of humans and animals exposed to airborne PCBs provide qualitative information that inhaled PCBs can be absorbed (ATSDR 2000). Ingested PCBs appear to be efficiently absorbed based on studies of infants consuming PCBs in their mothers' breast milk and studies of animals indicating retention percentages ranging from 60 to 100% of ingested doses.

Studies of animals dermally exposed to doses of radiolabeled PCBs for 24 hours reported absorption efficiencies ranging from about 15 to 60% of administered doses based on monitoring of urine for several weeks post-dosing.

Once absorbed, PCBs tend to accumulate in lipid-rich tissues, but PCBs have been detected in other tissues as well (ATSDR 2000). For example, in rats given gavage doses of Aroclors 1254 or 1260, the highest concentrations of PCBs were found in fat tissue, followed by concentrations in kidney, liver, and brain; plasma and muscle tissue showed the lowest concentrations. PCB concentrations in human milk can be high relative to other tissue due to breast milk's high fat content, and PCBs are efficiently transferred to children through breast-feeding. Results from animal studies support the importance of breast-feeding transfer to infants, and further indicate that PCBs can cross the placental barrier and enter the fetus. The amount of PCBs transferred to offspring is expected to be higher during lactation than during gestation. For example, in female rats administered PCBs before gestation, an average of 0.003% of the administered dose was transferred to the fetus, whereas 5% was transferred to sucklings (ATSDR 2000).

Rat studies indicate that different PCB congeners can accumulate to different degrees in different tissues. In rats given gavage doses of Aroclor 1254 (comprised of 2.1% mono-, di-, and tri-chlorinated PCB congeners, 19.1% tetra-, 49.6% penta-, 25.9% hexa-, 2.9% hepta-, and 0.5% octa- and nona-chlorinated PCB congeners), heavily chlorinated congeners (with 6–9 chlorines) accounted for greater percentages of total PCBs in analyzed tissues than in Aroclor 1254 itself (Kodavanti et al. 1998). Most PCBs in Aroclor 1254 have at least one ortho chlorine; PCBs without ortho chlorines account for <3% of PCBs in Aroclor 1254. Hexa- through nona-chlorinated congeners accounted for 29.3% of PCBs in Aroclor 1254, and, in contrast, 70, 66, and 49% of total PCBs in frontal cortical brain, liver, and fat tissues, respectively. Observations that lower chlorinated congeners or congeners with two adjacent unsubstituted carbons (i.e., at the meta and para positions; 3,4 or 3',4' positions) are metabolized more quickly than higher chlorinated congeners or congeners without adjacent unsubstituted carbons (ATSDR 2000; Parham and Portier 1998; Safe 1994) may provide at least a partial explanation of this differential tissue accumulation among PCB congeners.

Hydroxylated PCBs (i.e., phenolic PCBs) are the major metabolites of PCBs in humans and animals, and are formed either by direct catalysis or via arene oxide intermediates by several CYP oxygenase isozymes (ATSDR 2000; Expert Panel 1994; Safe 1994). Phenolic PCBs can be further hydroxylated to form dihydrodiols and catechols, or conjugated with glucuronides or sulfates, which facilitates excretion in bile

or urine. Glutathione conjugates are formed from arene oxide intermediates by glutathione S-transferase catalysis and transported to the intestine in the bile (Safe 1994). In the intestine, cleavage of the carbon-sulfur bond by microbes leads to the formation of thiol intermediates which can be methylated and reabsorbed. Following reabsorption, the methylated thiols can be further oxidized to form methylsulfonyl-PCBs which have been proposed to be involved in respiratory toxic effects from PCB exposure (Bergman et al. 1992; Brandt and Bergman 1987). Non-ortho-substituted PCBs appear to be preferentially metabolized initially by CYP isozymes that are induced by 3-methylcholanthrene (e.g., CYP1A1 and 1A2), whereas PCBs with multiple ortho substitutions appear to be preferentially metabolized by phenobarbital-inducible isozymes (e.g., CYP2B2, 2B1, and 3A) (ATSDR 2000; Expert Panel 1994). Congeners with mono-ortho substitution appear to be metabolized by both types of CYP isozymes.

Comparison of congener concentrations in commercial PCB mixtures with concentrations in adipose tissue from exposed workers indicates that some PCB congeners are more readily transformed by metabolism than others (ATSDR 2000). For example, both 2,2',4,4',5,5'-hexachlorobiphenyl and 2,2',4,4',6,6'-hexachlorobiphenyl are found in commercial PCB mixtures and in environmental samples, but 2,2',4,4',5,5'-hexachlorobiphenyl was detected in the workers' adipose tissue and 2,2',4,4',6,6'-hexachlorobiphenyl was not (ATSDR 2000). Results from rat studies indicate that the rate of metabolism decreases as the degree of chlorination on both phenyl rings increase and is dependent on the position of chlorine atoms on the phenyl ring (ATSDR 2000; Parham and Portier 1998; Safe 1984). Higher rates of hydroxylation are expected with PCBs that have two adjacent unsubstituted carbons in a phenyl ring at the 3,4 or 3',4' positions (i.e., meta-para unsubstituted carbons). For example, in humans exposed to PCBs, hexa- and hepta-chlorinated congeners were more slowly cleared from the blood than tetra- and penta-chlorinated congeners, and, among tetra- and penta-chlorinated congeners, those without adjacent unsubstituted carbons were more slowly cleared than those with adjacent unsubstituted carbons. In mice administered one of five tetrachlorobiphenyls, elimination half-lives for the congeners increased in the following order: 2,6,2',6' = 2,3,2',3' < 2,3,5,6 << 3,4,3',4' = 3,5,3',5, consistent with decreasing rate of metabolism in this sequence.

Different PCBs induce different spectrums of CYP isozymes (Connor et al. 1995; Hansen 1998). Commercial mixtures, such as Aroclor 1254 and 1242, induce both types of CYP isozymes. Co-planar PCBs without ortho substitution (e.g., the 3,3',4,4'-, 3,3',4,4',5-, and 3,3',4,4',5,5'-congeners) are among the most potent PCB inducers of CYP1A1/1A2 and have the greatest affinity for the Ah receptor. Monoortho PCBs with lateral substitutions (e.g., the 2,3,3',4,4'-, 2,3,4,4',5-, 2',3',4,4',5-, 2',3,4,4',5-,

2,3,3',4,4',5-, 2,3,3',4,4',5'-, 2,3',4,4',5,5'-, and 2,3,3',4,4',5,5'- congeners) induce both CYP1A1/1A2 and CYP2B1/2B2 isozymes and have less affinity for the Ah receptor than the non-ortho PCBs. Some diortho PCBs induce both types of CYP isozymes and have less affinity for the Ah receptor than the mono-ortho congeners (e.g., the 2,2',3,3',4,4'-, 2,2',3,4,4',5'-, and 2,2',3,3',4,4',5-). In contrast, most congeners with multiple ortho chlorines and one or two para chlorines (e.g., 2,2',4,4'-, 2,2',4,4',5-, 2,2',4,5,5'-, 2,3,3',4',6-, 2,2',4,4',5,5'-, 2,3,3',4',5,5'-, 2,3,3',4',5,5'-, and 2,2',3,3',4,5,5',6'-congeners) induce only the CYP2B1/2B2 and 3A isozymes and essentially do not bind to the Ah receptor.

In general, PCB congeners display a wide range of elimination rates that have been demonstrated in several cases to be associated with the rates at which they are metabolized (i.e., more rapidly metabolized PCBs are more rapidly excreted) (ATSDR 2000). Studies with animals given parenteral or oral doses of PCB mixtures or individual PCBs indicate that excretion of PCBs and their metabolites occurs via feces and urine with much greater amounts excreted in the feces (ATSDR 2000). For example, within 42 days of administration of an intravenous dose of radiolabeled 3,3',5,5'-tetrachlorobiphenyl (a PCB that is more rapidly metabolized than other more highly chlorinated PCBs) to rats, 80% of the dose was excreted in the feces and 6.1% was excreted in the urine. Less than 10% of radioactivity in bile, feces, and urine was parent compound. Within 40 weeks of administration of an intravenous dose of a poorly metabolized PCB (2,2',4,4',5,5'-hexachlorobiphenyl), rats excreted 16% of the dose in feces and 0.8% in the urine. Another significant route of elimination is breast milk; it has been estimated that an infant in an industrialized country may accumulate about 7% of its lifetime PCB body burden during 6 months of breast feeding (ATSDR 2000).

### E.2 Health Effects

Associations have been noted between occupational exposure to commercial mixtures of PCBs and several health effects including chloracne and other skin changes; various hepatic effects including increased serum levels of liver enzymes and lipids, induction of drug-metabolizing enzymes, and hepatomegaly; decreased birth weight in offspring (of occupationally exposed mothers); and eye irritation (Safe 1994; Swanson et al. 1995).

Studies of cancer mortality in occupationally exposed workers have not found consistent or strong evidence of carcinogenicity, but findings of increased incidence of liver tumors in studies of rats exposed to commercial PCB mixtures suggest that PCBs are probable human carcinogens (ATSDR 2000; Safe

1994). IARC (1987) classified the human evidence as limited, whereas EPA (IRIS 2000) classified the human evidence as inadequate, but suggestive. Some cohort mortality studies of workers exposed during capacitor manufacturing and repair found increased risk for liver, biliary tract, gall bladder, and/or intestinal cancers, but statistically significant increases were not observed in all studies, and clear demonstrations of increasing risk with increasing exposure indices were not found (ATSDR 2000). Most case-control studies examining possible associations between breast cancer in women and concentrations of PCBs in breast tissue or blood found no statistically significant association (ATSDR 2000; Swanson et al. 1995).

Two incidences of consumption of PCB-contaminated cooking oil, one in Japan (the "Yusho" incident) and the other in Taiwan (the "Yucheng" incident), were associated with acne and skin pigmentation in adults and abnormalities in offspring including dark pigmentation of the skin, lower birth weight, and slower development (ATSDR 2000; Safe 1994; Swanson et al. 1995). These incidents are usually cited in discussion of the health effects of PCBs, but it is generally thought that the health effects were due primarily to polychlorinated dibenzofurans rather than PCBs (ATSDR 2000; Expert Panel 1994; Safe 1994; Swanson et al. 1995).

Studies of people and animals with diets containing Great Lakes fish (contaminated with PCBs and other biopersistent chemicals) provide suggestive evidence that frequent dietary consumption of contaminated fish by child-bearing-aged women may be associated with subtle neurobehavioral effects in their children, but no consistent evidence for associations with impaired reproduction, immune capabilities, or physical birth defects (ATSDR 2000). In one prospective study, limited evidence was presented relating maternal PCB exposure levels and deficits in neonatal behavioral development, short-term memory during infancy, and general intellectual ability in early school years (Jacobson 1985; Jacobson and Jacobson 1996; Jacobson et al. 1984, 1990). Statistically significant relationships between maternal PCB exposure levels (cord blood concentrations of PCBs with 7–9 chlorines) and deficits in neonatal behavioral development also were found in another more recent prospective study (Lonky et al. 1996; Stewart et al. 1999, 2000). Studies of people and animals with diets containing contaminated Baltic Sea fish provide suggestive evidence that contaminated fish consumption may be associated with impaired immunological competence or low birth weight, but do not clearly demonstrate dose-response relationships for the potential health hazards (Ross et al. 1995; Rylander and Hagmar 1999; Rylander et al. 1995, 1996, 1998a, 1998b; Svensson et al. 1994). Results from a North Carolina (Gladen and Rogan 1991; Gladen et al. 1988; Rogan et al. 1986a, 1986b, 1987) and a Dutch study (Huisman et al. 1995a, 1995b; Koopman-Esseboom et al. 1994, 1996; Patandin et al. 1998a, 1998b, 1999) of breast-fed children provide some

evidence that exposure to PCBs in human breast milk at exposure levels in the upper range of background levels or exposure to PCBs *in utero* may result in mild neurodevelopmental delays in some children. It is plausible that exposure to PCBs may have contributed to these associations, but these studies of possible health effects from environmental exposure to PCB-containing complex mixtures cannot determine with certainty which chemicals may cause the effects or determine possible interactions that may occur among the components.

Oral exposure to commercial mixtures of PCBs has been demonstrated to produce a wide array of toxic effects in animals including:

- 1. inhibition of body weight gain or body weight loss in rats, rabbits, monkeys, or minks after acute, intermediate, or chronic exposure (ATSDR 2000; Safe 1994);
- 2. increased porphyrin levels in liver, urine, or kidneys in rats after intermediate exposure (ATSDR 2000; Safe 1994);
- 3. dermal effects including acne, alopecia, or finger- and toenail loss in monkeys or rats exposed for intermediate or chronic exposure (ATSDR 2000);
- 4. induction of hepatic levels of Phase I (CYP oxygenases) and Phase II (e.g., ridine-5'-diphosphate glucuronyltransferases [UDP-GT]) enzymes (ATSDR 2000; Safe 1994);
- 5. increased liver weight, increased serum cholesterol, or degenerative liver changes (e.g., fatty changes, necrosis) in rats after acute exposure, in monkeys, rats, or mice after intermediate exposure, and in monkeys or rats after chronic exposure (ATSDR 2000);
- 6. altered thyroid hormone levels (e.g., T<sub>4</sub>), histology, or weight in adult rats after acute exposure, in rats or mice after acute *in utero* exposure, and in adult rats after intermediate exposure (ATSDR 2000; Safe 1994);
- 7. fetal toxicity and decreased fetal survival in rats and hydronephrosis in mice exposed for acute durations *in utero*, fetal toxicity and decreased survival in monkeys, rats, mice, rabbits, guinea pigs, or minks exposed for intermediate durations, or in monkeys exposed for chronic durations (ATSDR 2000);
- 8. altered neurobehavior and/or brain chemistry in adult rats after acute exposure or adult monkeys or rats after intermediate exposure (ATSDR 2000);
- 9. altered neurobehavior in rats or mice after acute *in utero* exposure, in offspring of rats or mice exposed for intermediate durations, or in offspring of monkeys exposed for chronic durations (ATSDR 2000);
- 10. impaired reproductive function or altered reproductive organ weight or structure in adult monkeys, rats, mice, or mink after intermediate exposure, or in adult monkeys after chronic exposure (ATSDR 2000);

- 11. altered reproductive function or reproductive organ weight or structure in rats after acute *in utero* exposure (ATSDR 2000);
- 12. decreased immunological responsiveness (e.g., increased mortality from microbial infection or decreased antibody production in response to foreign blood cells) and/or altered organ weights or histopathology of thymus or spleen in monkeys, rats, mice, rabbits, or guinea pigs exposed for intermediate durations and in monkeys exposed for chronic durations (ATSDR 2000); and
- 13. increased incidence of liver tumors in rats exposed for chronic durations, and promotion (but not initiation) of preneoplastic lesions and tumors in the liver and lung of rats and mice following initiation by other carcinogens such as N-nitrosodiethylamine (ATSDR 2000).

#### E.3 Mechanisms of Action

Mechanisms by which the broad array of toxic effects observed in animals orally exposed to PCB mixtures develop are incompletely understood, but there is evidence to suggest that PCB congeners differ qualitatively and quantitatively in biological activities and that multiple and diverse mechanisms are involved in responses to PCB mixtures. Research in the 1970s and 1980s focused on mechanistic similarities between PCBs and chlorinated dibenzo-p-dioxins (CDDs) involving initial mediation of effects by the Ah receptor (Poland and Knutson 1982; Safe 1990, 1994), but research through the 1990s has found increasing evidence for the involvement of alternative mechanisms for several PCB-induced effects (Chauhan et al. 2000; Cheek et al. 1999; Fischer et al. 1998; Hansen et al. 1998; Harper et al. 1993a, 1993b; Safe 1994; Tilson and Kodavanti 1998). An in-depth and all-inclusive review of the many recent and ongoing research efforts regarding PCB mechanisms of action is outside of the scope of this profile; rather, an overview of this large body of research is presented with the intent of providing information relevant to public health issues.

## PCB Effects Involving Ah-receptor Dependent Mechanisms

# INDUCTION OF HEPATIC CYP1A OXYGENASES AND PHASE II ENZYMES

PCBs induce hepatic Phase I enzymes (CYP oxygenases) and Phase II enzymes (e.g., UDP glucuronyl-transferases, epoxide hydrolase, or glutathione transferase) to varying degrees and specificities (Connor et al. 1995; Hansen et al. 1998; Safe 1994). Demonstration of relationships between PCB molecular structure and induction of CYP isozymes has provided a framework within which much mechanistic research has been conducted. In general, commercial mixtures of PCBs induce both 3-methyl-cholanthrene-type (CYP1A1 and 1A2) and phenobarbital-type (CYP2B1, 2B2, and 3A) CYPs. Strong

structure-activity relationships have been demonstrated between CYP1A1/1A2 induction in rodents and non-ortho and mono-ortho PCBs which can assume a coplanar molecular configuration and bind to the Ah receptor (Connor et al. 1995; Hansen et al. 1998; Safe 1994). In structure-activity studies of CYP1A induction in hepatocytes from Cynomolgus monkeys by 20 PCBs varying in degree and pattern of chlorine substitution (4-7 chlorines), the most potent inducers were without ortho chlorines (van der Burght et al. 1999). Many PCBs with ortho chlorines (mono-, di-, tri-, and tetra-ortho congeners) displayed no CYP1A induction activity, but a few mono-ortho and multiple-ortho congeners displayed activities that were about 1,000- and 10,000-fold less than the most potent non-ortho congeners, respectively (van der Burght et al. 1999). A working mechanistic hypothesis involves initial binding of coplanar PCBs to the Ah receptor in the cytosol of target cells, transport of the ligand-receptor complex to the nucleus, and subsequent changes in gene expression (e.g., induction of CYP1A1/1A2) leading to toxic responses via subsequent molecular mechanisms that are largely unexplored. Support for this hypothesis comes from the similarity in the array of PCB effects compared with the array produced by 2,3,7,8-tetrachlorodibenzo-p-dioxin (TCDD) and related halogenated aromatic hydrocarbons via initial Ah-receptor mediation, results from in vitro binding studies, and results from congener-specific in vivo studies of specific endpoints (e.g., enzyme induction and down regulation, body weight, and immunological responses to sheep red blood cells) in mouse strains and rat genders differing in responsiveness to Ah-receptor mediation (Hori et al. 1997; Safe 1990, 1994).

The complexity of Ah-receptor mediated effects on hepatic enzyme levels is illustrated by results from a study with mouse strains differing in Ah-receptor responsiveness and three PCB congeners (Hori et al. 1997). Ah-responsive (C57BL/6) and Ah-non-responsive (DBA/2) mice were given single intraperitoneal doses of 3,3',4,4',5-pentachlorobiphenyl, a congener with high Ah-receptor affinity, 3,3',4,4'-tetrachlorobiphenyl, a congener with lesser affinity, and 2,2',5,5'-tetrachlorobiphenyl, a low-affinity ligand. Only the high-affinity 3,3',4,4',5-congener produced body weight wasting in the dose range tested (up to 50 mg/kg) in Ah-responsive C57BL/6 mice, and this effect was accompanied by a decrease in selenium-dependent glutathione peroxidase and an increase in θ glutathione *S*-transferase. The effect on levels of these Phase II enzymes was not produced by the other congeners in C57BL/6 mice, and did not occur in DBA/2 mice exposed to any of the congeners, indicating the involvement of Ah-receptor mediation. These Phase II enzymes both play protective roles in scavenging intracellularly generated peroxides and the balance of their activities is likely to influence a cell's ability to withstand damage from peroxides.

#### BODY WEIGHT WASTING, THYMIC ATROPHY, AND PORPHYRIA

In addition to induction of hepatic levels of CYP1A1/1A2/1B1 and induction or repression of some Phase II enzymes, PCB-induced effects that appear to predominately involve Ah-receptor initiated mechanisms include body weight wasting and thymic atrophy from acute exposure (Hori et al. 1997; Safe 1994) and porphyria and porphyria cutanea tardea (Franklin et al. 1997; Smith et al. 1990a, 1990b). For example, single intraperitoneal doses of 5 mg/kg 3,3',4,4',5-pentachlorobiphenyl, a potent inducer of CYP1A1 and a high-affinity Ah-receptor agonist (relative to other PCBs), produced marked body weight wasting in Ah-responsive C57BL/6 mice, but not in DBA/2 mice, which have a low-affinity Ah-receptor (Hori et al. 1997). Showing a link between Ah-receptor responsiveness and development of uroporphyria, female F344 rats had significantly higher hepatic levels of porphyrins and ethoxyresorufin deethylase activity (an indicator of CYP1A1) in response to exposure to 0.005% Aroclor 1254 in the diet for 15 weeks than did male rats (Smith et al. 1990b). A similar gender-specific correlation between porphyrinogenic response and CYP1A induction was observed in iron-loaded F344 rats exposed to single intraperitoneal doses of 63 mg Aroclor 1254/kg (Franklin et al. 1997). In mice of the Ah-responsive C57BL/6 strain, a single dose of iron-dextran (600 mg Fe/kg), followed by feeding of a diet containing 0.01% Aroclor 1254 for up to 12 months, produced markedly increased hepatic levels of porphyrins and liver enlargement, but this response to iron and Aroclor 1254 was not observed in similarly treated DBA/2 mice (Smith et al. 1990a). Exposure to iron-dextran alone caused a moderate porphyria in C57BL/6 mice, but not in DBA/2 mice, lending support to a postulate that there are constitutive genetic differences between these strains that influence porphyria development and do not involve Ah-receptor mediation (Smith et al. 1990a). One mechanistic hypothesis proposes that induction of CYP1A2 by the Ah-receptor-PCB complex leads to generation of a competitive inhibitor of uroporphyrinogen decarboxylase in the liver and subsequent accumulation of porphyrins (Franklin et al. 1997).

#### Ah-RECEPTOR TEF APPROACH TO HEALTH HAZARD ASSESSMENT

A toxicity equivalency factor (TEF) approach to evaluating health hazards from exposure to complex environmental mixtures containing PCBs, CDDs, and chlorinated dibenzofurans (CDFs) has been developed and used to some extent to guide public health decisions because humans are exposed to complex and varying mixtures of these halogenated aromatic hydrocarbons and there are limited toxicological data for these complex mixtures and many of their components (ATSDR 1998; Safe 1990, 1994; van den Berg et al. 1998). PCBs were included in this component-based approach because (1) the spectrum of effects in animals exposed to some PCB mixtures and congeners is similar to the spectrum

produced by 2,3,7,8-TCDD (via Ah-receptor initial mediation), and (2) coplanar PCBs display Ah-receptor binding affinities that were related to their potency in producing health effects in rodents such as body weight wasting and inhibition of immunological responses to sheep red blood cells (Safe 1990, 1994). The TEF approach compares the relative potency of individual congeners, based on *in vitro* or acute *in vivo* data, with that of 2,3,7,8-TCDD, the best-studied member of this chemical class, so that the TEF for 2,3,7,8-TCDD is 1. The concentration or dose of each active component in a mixture of concern is multiplied by its TEF to arrive at a toxic equivalency (TEQ), and the TEQs are added to give the total toxic equivalency of the mixture which are compared with reference exposure levels for 2,3,7,8-TCDD expected to be without significant risk for producing health hazards. TEFs have recently been recommended by the World Health Organization for 7 CDD, 10 CDF, and 12 PCB congeners (Van den Berg et al. 1998).

Limitations in using the TEF approach for assessing health hazards from PCB-containing environmental media revolve around the inherent assumptions that the components jointly act in an additive manner through a common Ah-receptor initial mechanism and the evidence that Ah-receptor-binding congeners in PCB-containing environmental mixtures are minor components (Hansen 1998; Safe 1998a, 1998b) Several studies have provided evidence of non-additive interactions between specific PCB congeners and between some PCB congeners and 2,3,7,8-TCDD (Safe 1998a, 1998b) and there is evidence, discussed below, that several Ah-receptor-independent mechanisms may make contributions to toxic effects from PCB mixtures.

## PCB Effects Involving Ah-receptor Independent Mechanisms

### INDUCTION OF HEPATIC CYP2B OXYGENASES

In contrast to the distinct relationships between CYP1A1/1A2 induction, PCB molecular structures, and Ah-receptor initiation of toxic effects, relationships between potency in inducing CYPs 2B1/2B2/3A, PCB structural properties, and toxic effects are less clear (Connor et al. 1995). For example, some PCBs with two ortho chlorines and lateral chlorines induce both types of CYPs and display a very small affinity for the Ah receptor, whereas other di-ortho PCBs with one or two para chlorines predominately induce CYP2B1/2B2/3A and have no measurable affinity for the Ah receptor (Connor et al. 1995; Hansen 1998). Nevertheless, it is clear that PCB induction of phenobarbital-type CYPs is independent of the Ah receptor and that the most potent inducers of CYP have at least two ortho chlorines and one or two para chlorines.

Other PCB-induced effects involving Ah-receptor independent mechanisms include: neurological and neurodevelopmental effects involving changes in brain dopamine levels (Seegal 1996, 1998; Seegal et al. 1989, 1990; Shain et al. 1991), inhibition of dopamine vesicular uptake (Mariussen et al. 1999), and/or changes in brain cell intracellular calcium homeostasis and related signal transduction processes (Kodavanti and Tilson 1997; Tilson and Kodavanti 1997, 1998; Tilson et al. 1998; Wong and Pessah 1996, 1997; Wong et al. 1997); and tissue injury related to activation of neutrophils (Brown and Ganey 1995; Ganey et al. 1993; Tithof et al. 1995).

## BRAIN DOPAMINE LEVELS AND NEUROLOGICAL EFFECTS

Aroclor 1254 decreased cellular levels of dopamine in cultured pheochromocytoma cells which synthesize, store, release, and metabolize dopamine in a manner similar to the intact mammalian central nervous system (Seegal et al. 1989). Daily oral exposure of adult nonhuman primates (Macaca nemestrina) to Aroclor 1016, a commercial mixture of lightly chlorinated PCB congeners, for 20 weeks, likewise, produced decreased dopamine concentrations in brain regions including the caudate, putamen, substantia nigra, and hypothalamus (Seegal et al. 1990). In these brain regions, only three PCB congeners were detected (2,4,4'-trichlorobiphenyl and 2,2',4,4'- and 2,2',5,5'-tetrachlorobiphenyl), suggesting that nonplanar PCBs, which are poor Ah-receptor agonists, may have been responsible for the effect. Structure-activity studies of 50 PCB congeners in the pheochromocytoma in vitro system found that the most active congeners had two ortho chlorines (e.g., 2,2',4,6-, 2,2',5,5'-, and 2,2',4,5-tetrachlorobiphenyl) and that congeners that were relatively strong Ah-receptor agonists (e.g., 3,3',4,4'-tetrachlorobiphenyl, 3,3',4,4',5-pentachlorobiphenyl) were inactive or had minimal effects on dopamine levels (Shain et al. 1991). However, ortho substitution was not the sole determinant of activity in this system; for example, a congener with four ortho chlorines (2,2',6,6'-tetrachlorobiphenyl) had no effect on dopamine levels in pheochromocytoma cells (Shain et al. 1991). The effect on dopamine levels has been postulated to involve decreased dopamine synthesis via direct or indirect PCB inhibition of tyrosine hydroxylase (Choksi et al. 1997; Seegal 1996) or L-aromatic amino acid decarboxylase (Angus et al. 1997) and/or decreased uptake of dopamine into vesicles (Mariussen et al. 1999). For example, several congeners that were inactive in causing dopamine level changes in pheochromocytoma cells (e.g., 2,2',6,6'- and 3,3',4,4'-tetrachlorobiphenyl) were much less active in inhibiting vesicular uptake of dopamine than other more active congeners (e.g., 2,2',4,6- and 2,2',4,5'-tetrachlorobiphenyl) (Mariussen et al. 1999).

## DISRUPTION OF CA+2 HOMEOSTASIS AND NEUROLOGICAL EFFECTS

Neurological and/or neurodevelopmental effects from exposure to PCBs also have been hypothesized to involve interference with calcium homeostatic mechanisms and intracellular second messenger systems by PCB congeners that are not effective Ah-receptor agonists (see reviews by Kodavanti and Tilson 1997; Tilson and Kodavanti 1998; Tilson et al. 1998). In agreement with structure-activity relationships observed for PCB effects on dopamine levels in pheochromocytoma cells (Shain et al. 1991), 2,2'-dichlorobiphenyl altered intracellular calcium homeostasis in cultured rat cerebellar granule cells (increased free calcium levels and inhibited calcium buffering systems) at non-cytotoxic exposure concentrations (higher concentrations were cytotoxic) (Kodavanti et al. 1993). In contrast, 3,3',4,4',5'-pentachlorobiphenyl, one of the most effective Ah-receptor agonists among tested PCBs (Safe 1994), was not cytotoxic in the tested concentration range and did not alter calcium homeostasis to as great an extent as 2,2'-dichlorobiphenyl (Kodavanti et al. 1993). Using phorbol ester binding in rat cerebellar granule cells as a measure of protein kinase C translocation (which is thought to play key roles in cellular signal transduction in neurons and be regulated by several intracellular factors including intracellular levels of free calcium), commercial mixtures of PCBs (Aroclors 1016, 1254, and 1260) were shown to increase protein kinase C translocation in a concentration-dependent manner with varying potencies (Kodavanti et al. 1995). Aroclors 1016 and 1254 were more potent than Aroclor 1260. Examination of 24 PCB congeners showed that the most potent congeners (e.g., 2,2'-dichlorobiphenyl, 2,2',5,5'-tetrachlorobiphenyl, and 2,2',4,6,6'-pentachlorobiphenyl) had multiple ortho chlorines, whereas congeners without ortho chlorines tended to have either no or lower activities (Kodavanti et al. 1995). Similar results were found in structure-activity studies of 24 PCB congeners and their effects on in vitro Ca+2 sequestration by microsomes and mitochondria from freshly isolated rat cerebellar cells (Kodavanti et al. 1996). Structure activity relationships for PCB congeners and protein kinase C translocation in rat cerebellar granule cells and Ca<sup>+2</sup> sequestration were similar to relationships for PCB congener-induced changes in dopamine levels in pheochromocytoma cells. For example, 2,2',5,5'- and 2,2',4,6-tetrachlorobiphenyl were among the most potent congeners and 2,2',6,6'- and 3,3',4,4'-tetrachlorobiphenyl were inactive in all three systems (Kodavanti et al. 1995, 1996; Shain et al. 1991).

One proposed molecular target for PCB disruption of calcium homeostasis that may be involved in neurological and neurodevelopmental effects is ryanodine-sensitive Ca<sup>+2</sup> channels. Commercial PCB mixtures with intermediate to high degrees of chlorination (Aroclors 1248, 1254, 1260) enhanced ryanodine binding to calcium release channels in sarcoplasmic reticulum membranes from skeletal or cardiac rabbit muscles, and mixtures with lower (Aroclors 1221, 1232) or higher chlorination

(Aroclor 1268) showed little enhancement (Wong and Pessah 1996). Examination of selected pentachlorobiphenyls indicated that ortho substitution favored activity; 2,2',3,5',6-pentachlorobiphenyl induced the greatest enhancement of ryanodine binding, whereas the 3,3',4,4',5-isomer did not enhance binding (Wong and Pessah 1996). The 2,2',4,6,6'-isomer with full substitution at the ortho positions produced less enhancement than the 2,2',3,5',6-isomer, indicating that some degree of rotation about the biphenyl bond may be important for full activity. Results from studies with hippocampal slices from freshly dissected rat brains indicated that perfusion with a triortho congener (2,2',3,5',6-pentachlorobiphenyl) enhanced ryanodine binding and inhibited electrophysiological responses to electrical pulse stimulations, but a mono-ortho congener (2,3',4,4'-tetrachlorobiphenyl) showed no enhancement of ryanodine binding and no inhibition of electrophysiological responses to stimulation (Wong et al. 1997). Offspring of rats exposed to gavage doses of 8 or 32 mg/kg/day 2,2',3,5',6-pentachlorobiphenyl on gestation days 10–16 displayed neurobehavioral changes as adults (depressed open field locomotor activity, faster acquisition on a working memory task, and no changes in a delayed spatial alternation task) and changes in ryanodine binding to calcium channels in specific regions of the brain (e.g., decreased in hippocampus and increased in cerebral cortex) (Schantz et al. 1997). Although it is not understood how these changes in ryanodine binding are specifically related to the observed neurobehavioral changes, the results from this series of studies emphasize the potential importance of Ah-receptor independent mechanisms in PCB-induced neurological and neurodevelopmental effects.

#### NEUTROPHIL FUNCTION AND IMMUNOLOGICAL EFFECTS AND TISSUE DAMAGE

PCB-induced functional changes in neutrophils may be involved in impaired immune defenses against pathogens or enhanced inflammatory responses (e.g., production of reactive oxygen species and cytolytic enzymes) leading to tissue injury. Incubation of quiescent cultured rat peritoneal neutrophils with Aroclor 1242 stimulated neutrophil production of superoxide anion and induced degranulation in a concentration-dependent manner without producing cytotoxicity (Ganey et al. 1993). In neutrophils that were activated for these functions, Aroclor 1242 produced further increases in superoxide anion production, but inhibited the activated degranulation process. Similar effects were observed when neutrophils were incubated with 2,2',4,4'-tetrachlorobiphenyl, a congener that has little affinity for the Ah receptor and induces phenobarbital-type CYPs, but 3,3',4,4'-tetrachlorobiphenyl, an Ah-receptor agonist and inducer of 3-methylcholanthrene-type CYPs, did not affect neutrophil function (Ganey et al. 1993). The effects of 2,2',4,4'-tetrachlorobiphenyl on *in vitro* production of superoxide anion by neutrophils were inhibited when neutrophils were incubated in the absence of extracellular calcium or in the presence of TMB-8, an antagonist of the intracellular mobilization of calcium (Brown and Ganey

1995). In addition, neutrophil degranulation induced by 2,2',4,4'-tetrachlorobiphenyl was enhanced by coexposure with the calcium ionophore A23187 (Brown and Ganey 1995). A mono-ortho congener, 2,3,4,5-tetrachlorobiphenyl, displayed somewhat different effects on neutrophil functions than those from the 2,2',4,4'-congener; it stimulated degranulation in quiescent and activated neutrophils, but only increased superoxide anion production in activated neutrophils, not in quiescent cells. The results from the neutrophil studies suggest the involvement of an Ah-receptor independent mechanism that involves PCB-induced increases in intracellular calcium or PCB effects on a signal transduction pathway that is dependent on calcium availability (Brown and Ganey 1995).

## PCB Effects Involving Ah-receptor Dependent and Independent Mechanisms

PCB-induced effects that may involve both Ah-receptor dependent and independent mechanisms include liver hypertrophy (Hori et al. 1997); neurodevelopmental effects or reproduction effects involving changes in steroid hormone homeostasis (Arcaro et al. 1999; Connor et al. 1997; Fischer et al. 1998; Gierthy et al. 1997; Li and Hansen 1997; Nesaretnam and Darbre 1997; Nesaretnam et al. 1996; Seegal et al. 1997) and/or thyroid hormone disruption (Brouwer et al. 1998; Hansen 1998; Li and Hansen 1996a, 1996b, 1997); immunological effects (Harper et al. 1993a, 1993b; Silkworth and Grabstein 1982; Stack et al. 1999); and cancer through non-genotoxic mechanisms involving promotion of oncogenic cells (Cogliano 1998; Safe 1994) and/or genotoxic mechanisms (Robertson and Gupta 2000).

#### LIVER HYPERTROPHY

Liver hypertrophy in animals is produced by oral exposure to commercial PCB mixtures and appears to involve both Ah-receptor dependent and independent mechanisms. An illustration of this phenomenon is the observation that single intraperitoneal doses of any one of three PCB congeners varying in affinity for the Ah receptor produced liver hypertrophy in Ah-responsive (C57BL/6) and Ah-non-responsive (DBA/2 mice (Hori et al. 1997). The studied congeners were 3,3',4,4',5-pentachlorobiphenyl, a congener with high Ah-receptor affinity, 3,3',4,4'-tetrachlorobiphenyl, a congener with lesser affinity, and 2,2',5,5'-tetrachlorobiphenyl, a low-affinity Ah-receptor ligand.

#### REPRODUCTIVE EFFECTS

There are several studies examining female reproductive function variables in rats (Brezner et al. 1984; Hany et al. 1999; Linder et al. 1974; Sager and Girard 1994), mice (Welsch 1985), rabbits (Seiler et al.

1994), minks (Aulerich and Ringer 1977; Backlin and Bergman 1995; Kihlstrom et al. 1992), and monkeys (Arnold et al. 1995, 1996; Barsotti et al. 1976) repeatedly exposed orally to commercial PCB mixtures, predominately Aroclor 1254. In general, results from these studies identify minks and monkeys as sensitive species.

In minks, repeated exposure to low doses of Aroclor 1254 or Clophen A-50 (0.4–1.8 mg/kg/day) caused reproductive failure that has been associated with fetal death following embryo implantation (Aulerich and Ringer 1977; Backlin and Bergman 1995; Backlin et al. 1997; Kihlstrom et al. 1992). This effect may predominately involve Ah-receptor mediation, as evidenced by observations that only 1/10 mink exposed to 2.5 ppm Aroclor 1254 in the diet from 1 month prior to breeding through parturition produced offspring, whereas exposure by a similar protocol to 2,2',4,4',5,5'-hexachlorobiphenyl or 2,2',3,3',6,6'-hexachlorobiphenyl at concentrations up to 5 ppm did not influence reproductive performance (Aulerich et al. 1985). In contrast, exposure to dietary concentrations as low as 0.1 ppm 3,3',4,4',5,5'-hexachlorobiphenyl in this study (Auerlich et al. 1985), and 0.05 ppm in another study (Aulerich et al. 1987), caused mortality and prevented the minks for reproducing. Dietary exposure of minks to a fraction of Aroclor 1254, containing only congeners with no ortho-chlorines or a single orthochlorine and representing <20% of the total weight of Aroclor 1254, reduced litter size and fetal survival and increased incidence of interrupted pregnancies to a similar degree as doses of the complete Aroclor 1254 mixture (1.3 mg/kg/day) containing the same amount of these congeners (Kihlstrom et al. 1992). These results suggest the importance of Ah-receptor mediation of PCB-induced reproductive impairment in minks.

Another mink study comparing reproductive effects from intraperitoneal doses of 2,2',4,4',5,5'- and 3,3',4,4',5,5'-hexachlorobiphenyl reinforces the idea that congeners with high Ah-receptor affinity are more potent than congeners with low Ah-receptor affinity, but also provides evidence that Ah-receptor independent mechanisms may be involved (Patnode and Curtis 1994). Administration of single 20-mg/kg doses of the 2,2',4,4',5,5'-isomer (a poor Ah-receptor agonist that has been detected in wild mink tissues at concentrations 50-fold greater than the 3,3',4,4',5,5'-isomer) to pregnant minks on the approximate date of implantation did not affect the number of implantation sites (assayed 14 days after dose administration), but significantly decreased the number of embryos and embryonic weight, crown-to-rump length, and head length. The 3,3',4,4',5,5'-isomer (at lower dose levels of 0.4 or 0.8 mg/kg) also did not affect the number of implantation sites, but produced more severe effects on embryo survival and the weight, crown-to-rump length, and head length of surviving embryos (Patnode and Curtis 1994).

The mechanisms involved in PCB-induced reproductive impairment in minks are unknown, but examination of mid- to late-gestation placentae from minks exposed to Clophen A50 by light and electron microscopy revealed degenerative lesions in maternal (endothelial detachment and thrombosis in maternal vessels) and fetal (trophoblastic disintegration and loss of fetal capillary integrity) tissues (Backlin et al. 1998). Jones et al. (1997) postulated that the mechanisms are likely to be multifactorial given the possibility of direct and/or indirect tissue damaging actions of PCBs and the wide range of reported effects of PCBs on steroid hormone synthesis and functions including PCB regulation of CYP oxygenases that activate or deactivate different endogenous steroid hormones, estrogenic and antiestrogenic effects of PCBs, and PCB regulation of estrogen and progesterone receptor levels (see Battershill 1994; Li and Hansen 1997; Patnode and Curtis 1994).

Impaired ability to conceive and decreased fetal survival have been observed following repeated exposure of female Rhesus monkeys to commercial PCB mixtures. Exposure to dietary levels of 2.5 or 5 ppm Aroclor 1248 (approximately 0.1 or 0.2 mg/kg/day) for 16–19 months (including a 7-month period before breeding with non-exposed males) produced resorptions or abortions in 3/8 and 4/6 impregnated female Rhesus monkeys, compared with 0/12 in a control group (Barsotti et al. 1976). In this study, 12/12, 8/8, and 6/8 females became impregnated in the 0-, 2.5-, and 5-ppm groups, respectively. Another study fed encapsulated Aroclor 1254 at dose levels of 0, 0.005, 0.02, 0.04, or 0.08 mg/kg/day to female Rhesus monkeys for 37 months before breeding with non-exposed males and continued dosing through mating and gestation (Arnold et al. 1995). Incidences of abortions, resorptions, or stillbirths were 2/11, 5/10, 3/4, 2/6, and 4/5 in impregnated monkeys in the control through high-dose groups, respectively; respective incidences for impregnation success were 11/16, 10/16, 4/15, 6/14, and 5/15 (Arnold et al. 1995). Mechanisms for these effects in monkeys are unknown, but microscopic examination of tissues from control and exposed monkeys in the second monkey study found no evidence for an association with endometriosis (Arnold et al. 1996).

The plausibility that PCB effects on reproductive function (and other functions such as neurobehavior and immunological competence) may involve PCB effects on endocrine functions has led to investigations of the estrogenic and anti-estrogenic activities of PCB mixtures and individual congeners, and the effects of PCBs or related halogenated aromatic compounds on steroid hormone metabolism via induction of Phase I or Phase II enzymes. How these PCB effects are specifically related to PCB effects on reproductive function is unknown, but the results of these investigations provide further evidence that reproductive effects from PCB mixtures may not be restricted to Ah-receptor mediation alone and are likely to involve multiple mechanisms that have yet to be elucidated.

The estrogenic and anti-estrogenic activities of some commercial PCB mixtures, PCB congeners, and hydroxylated derivatives of PCB congeners have been assayed by examining uterine variables in immature or ovariectomized female rodents, cell proliferation or gene expression variables in cultured cells including human breast cancer or HeLa cells, and *in vitro* binding to estrogen receptor preparations (see Andersson et al. 1999; Arcaro et al. 1999; Battershill 1994; Connor et al. 1997; Gierthy et al. 1997; Hansen 1998; Kramer et al. 1997; Krishnan and Safe 1993; Li and Hansen 1997; Moore et al. 1997; Safe 1998a; Safe 1999 for reviews). In general, PCB-induced estrogenic activities have been characterized as weak compared to the endogenous hormone, 17β-estradiol, a wide variability of responses has been observed across types of PCBs and assays indicating the involvement of multiple mechanisms (e.g., direct binding to the estrogen receptor is not the only way that estrogenic or anti-estrogenic physiological effects may be mediated), anti-estrogenic activities have been most strongly associated with PCBs that are Ah receptor agonists, and hydroxylated metabolites of PCBs are postulated to be at least partly responsible for physiological responses to PCBs that may involve changes in estrogen receptor-dependent physiological processes.

Early studies showed that subcutaneous administration of 8 mg of Aroclors 1221, 1232, 1242, or 1248 increased uterine weight and glycogen content in rats, but similar exposure to Aroclors 1254, 1260, 1262, or 1268 did not produce this estrogenic effect (Bitman and Cecil 1970). More recent studies have provided further evidence that PCB mixtures can produce estrogenic responses (albeit weak) and that PCB congeners with multiple ortho chlorines (or their hydroxylated metabolites) may be at least partly responsible for these responses. Intraperitoneal doses of Aroclor 1242 (8 mg/rat on day 20 or 0.08 or 0.32 mg/rat on days 20 and 21) significantly increased uterine wet weight in immature female rats to about 40% of the increase produced by 0.001 mg 17β-estradiol (Jansen et al. 1993). Similar increases in uterine wet weight were produced by exposure to di-ortho congeners or hydroxylated derivatives (0.640 mg 2,2',5,5'-tetrachlorobiphenyl or 0.250 mg 2,4,6-trichloro-4'-hydroxy-biphenyl on days 20 and 21), but not by exposure to a coplanar congener without ortho chlorines (0.160 mg 3,3',4,4'-tetrachlorobiphenyl). In another study, the tetra-ortho congener, 2,2',6,6'-tetrachlorobiphenyl, displayed similarly weak estrogenic responses in an in vitro human breast cancer cell assay and an in vivo immature female rat assay (Arcaro et al. 1999). This congener did not competitively bind in vitro to recombinant human estrogen receptors α and β, but a hydroxylated metabolite, 2,2',6,6'-tetrachloro-4'-hydroxy-biphenyl, competitively bound to estrogen receptor a and produced proliferative responses in the breast cancer assay at concentrations about 10-fold lower than effective concentrations of the parent molecule (Arcaro et al. 1999).

Combined exposure of immature rats to 0.32 mg Aroclor 1242 and 0.001 mg 17β-estradiol produced a response similar to estradiol alone, indicating no obvious anti-estrogenic activity, but combined exposure to 0.001 mg estradiol and 0.160 mg 3,3',4,4'-tetrachlorobiphenyl markedly diminished the estradiol-induced increase in uterine wet weight (Jansen et al. 1993). Anti-estrogenic effects similar to those from 3,3',4,4'-tetrachlorobiphenyl were observed in rodent uterine tissue (Astroff and Safe 1990) and human breast cancer cells (Krishnan and Safe 1993) by other congeners with no or single ortho chlorines (e.g., 3,3',4,4',5-pentachlorobiphenyl, 2',3,3',4,4',5-hexachlorobiphenyl), but commercial PCB mixtures were not anti-estrogenic in the breast cancer cell assay. Whereas the data collected by Krishnan and Safe (1993) suggest that anti-estrogenic activities of PCBs may be related to Ah-receptor binding affinity, anti-estrogenic activities of hydroxylated PCB congeners with multiple ortho chlorines have been observed in several assay systems (Connor et al. 1997; Moore et al. 1997; Safe et al. 1998a).

Structure-activity relationships for estrogenic activities of PCB congeners or their metabolites are less clear. Some hydroxylated PCBs (2,4,6-trichloro-4'-hydroxy-biphenyl and 2,3,4,5-tetrachloro-4'-hydroxybiphenyl) have been demonstrated to competitively bind to mouse estrogen receptor preparations and to increase uterine weight and glycogen in immature mice (Korach et al. 1988). In other estrogenic assays, 2,2',4,4',6-tetrachlorobiphenyl, 2,4,4',6-tetrachloro-4-hydroxy-biphenyl, and 2,4,6-trichloro-4'-hydroxybiphenyl were equally effective in stimulating proliferation of human breast cancer cells, but only 2,4,6-trichloro-4'-hydroxy-biphenyl caused significant induction of vitellogenin in cultured brown trout hepatocytes (Andersson et al. 1999). A structure-activity study of eight hydroxylated PCBs in a series of in vivo and in vitro estrogenic assays found that structure activity relationships were complex and differed from one assay to the next (Connor et al. 1997; Safe et al. 1998a). For example, all but one of the compounds displayed competitive binding to rat and mouse cytosolic estrogen receptors (affinities ranged from about  $10^{-3}$  to  $10^{-5}$  of  $17\beta$ -estradiol's affinity), but no estrogenic activities (wet weight, peroxidase activity, progesterone receptor level) were produced in the uteri of immature rats and mice exposed to three consecutive daily doses of the individual hydroxylated PCB congeners at levels of 25, 50, or 100 mg/kg. In contrast, four of the hydroxylated congeners produced estrogenic effects in cultured human breast cells and HeLa cells (Connor et al. 1997; Safe et al. 1998a).

Complex effects on male reproductive organs and functions have been observed in animals exposed to commercial PCB mixtures including reduced testes weight in adult male offspring of guinea pigs exposed during gestation to Clophen A50 (Lundkvist 1990), reduced testes weight in adult male offspring of female rats exposed from 50 days prior to mating through birth of offspring to 4 mg/kg/day Aroclor 1254 or a mixture of PCBs reflective of the composition of human milk samples (Hany et al. 1999), reduced

fertility (without changes in reproductive organ weights, sperm production, or sperm morphology) in adult male offspring of female rats exposed to doses of 8 mg/kg Aroclor 1254 and higher on lactation days 1, 3, 5, 7, and 9 (Sager et al. 1987, 1991), and elevated testes weight and increased sperm production in adult rats exposed to subcutaneous doses of Aroclor 1242 or 1254 (0.4 to 3.2 mg/day) on postnatal days 0–25 (Cooke et al. 1996). Mechanisms involved in these effects on male reproductive organ development are unknown but have been postulated to involve developmentally specific periods of responsiveness such as long-lasting elevation of testosterone-metabolizing enzymes from *in utero* exposure leading to reduced testes weight (Hany et al. 1999) and continued depression of thyroid hormone levels during the neonatal period leading to Sertoli cell proliferation and increased testes weight (Cooke et al. 1996). Whether or not PCB estrogenic and anti-estrogenic effects may be involved in any of these effects is unknown, but decreases in adult testis size and sperm production following early developmental exposure to other estrogenic compounds such as 2,3,7,8-TCDD is well documented (Gray et al. 1995).

#### DISRUPTION OF THYROID HORMONE HOMEOSTASIS

Concern that the thyroid hormone system may be important in PCB mechanisms of toxicity stems from mainly two important types of observations (Brouwer et al. 1998; Porterfield and Hendry 1998):

(1) extensively corroborated findings in experimental animals that exposure to PCBs in utero and/or during early development (e.g., through breast milk) can deplete levels of circulating thyroid hormone in the fetus or neonate, which may give rise to a hypothyroid state during development (Collins and Capen 1980; Cooke et al. 1996; Corey et al. 1996; Darnerud et al. 1996; Goldey et al. 1995; Juarez de Ku et al. 1994; Li et al. 1998; Morse et al. 1996; Provost et al. 1999; Rice 1999; Schuur et al. 1998a; Seo and Meserve 1995; Zoeller et al. 2000); and (2) the recognition of the importance of thyroid hormones in normal development of the brain, as evident from neurodevelopmental disorders and deficits associated with hypothyroidism (Boyages 2000). The latter are typified by iodine deficiency (e.g., endemic cretinism), which can produce a wide range of neurodevelopmental deficits, including auditory, motor, and intellectual deficits. These outcomes suggest an importance of thyroid hormones in the normal development of the fetal cochlea, basal ganglia, and cerebral cortex, which begin to develop in humans during the second trimester of gestation. This is also the time in which the fetal thyroid gland becomes functional.

Evidence for a potential thyroid hormone involvement in PCB toxicity rests largely on observations made in experimental animals, including rodents and nonhuman primates. Although the studies differ in

design, the emerging picture from these studies is that, depending on dose and duration, PCBs can disrupt the production and disposition of thyroid hormones at a variety of levels. The major findings include: (1) histological changes in the thyroid gland indicative of both stimulation of the gland (e.g., similar to that induced by thyroid stimulating hormone [TSH] or a hypothyroid state) and a disruption of the processing of follicular colloid needed for normal production and secretion of thyroid hormone (ATSDR 2000); (2) depression of serum T<sub>4</sub> and T<sub>3</sub> levels, which may effectively create a hypothyroid state (ATSDR 2000); (3) increased rates of elimination of T<sub>4</sub> and T<sub>3</sub> from serum (Goldey and Crofton 1998); (4) increased activities of T<sub>4</sub>-UDP-GT in liver (Chu et al. 1995; Desauliniers et al. 1997; Morse et al. 1996; Schuur et al. 1998a; Van Birgelen et al. 1995), which is an important metabolic elimination pathway for T<sub>4</sub> and T<sub>3</sub>; (5) decreased activity of iodothyronines (Schuur et al. 1998a, 1998b, 1999); (6) decreased activity of iodothyronine deiodinases including brain Type-2 deiodinase, which provide the major pathways for the production of the active thyroid hormone, T<sub>3</sub> (Morse et al. 1996; Schuur et al. 1998a); and (7) decreased binding of T<sub>4</sub> to transthyretin an important transport protein for both T<sub>4</sub> and T<sub>3</sub> (Cheek et al. 1999; Darnerud et al. 1996).

The above observations suggest that PCBs can disrupt the production of thyroid hormones, both in the thyroid and in peripheral tissues, can interfere with their transport to peripheral tissues, and can accelerate the metabolic clearance of thyroid hormones. The most convincing evidence that PCBs can exert toxicity by disrupting the thyroid hormone system derives from two studies in rats. In one study, neurobehavioral deficits in pups that experienced exposures to Aroclor 1254 *in utero* and during nursing, were significantly attenuated by subcutaneous injections of  $T_4$  that increased serum  $T_4$  and  $T_3$  concentrations that were otherwise depressed in the PCB-exposed animals (Goldey and Crofton 1998). While this study examined relatively high doses of Aroclor 1254 ( $\geq 1$  mg/kg/day), it nevertheless demonstrated neurodevelopmental effects that are directly relevant to observations made in epidemiological studies and to neurological sequelae of fetal hypothyroidism, including motor disturbances and hearing.

In the second study, increased testes weight and sperm production in rats that were administered Aroclor 1254 on postnatal days 1–25 were attenuated by injections of  $T_4$  on postnatal days 1–25, which also prevented the depression in serum  $T_4$  concentrations (Cooke et al. 1996). Here again, although produced by relatively large doses of Aroclor 1254 ( $\geq$ 40 mg/kg/day, subcutaneous), similar effects can be produced by other hypothyroid-inducing agents, including 6-propyl-2-thiouracil (PTU). Furthermore, the effects observed may reflect a disruption of the normal sexual maturation process, which is known to be associated with neonatal hypothyroidism in humans (Longcope 2000).

The effects PCBs on thyroid hormone status appear to involve Ah-receptor mediated actions as well as actions that appear to be independent of the Ah receptor. Depressed levels of serum  $T_4$  have been observed in rats given oral doses of coplanar PCB congeners (Desauliniers et al. 1997; Van Birgelen et al. 1994) or di-ortho-substituted congeners that have relatively low affinity for the Ah receptor (Ness et al. 1993; Van Birgelen et al. 1992). At least one potential Ah-receptor mediated mechanism for this effect is the induction of UDP-GT, which catalyzes the metabolic elimination of  $T_4$  to the  $T_4$ -glucuronide conjugate (Desauliniers et al. 1997; Van Birgelen et al. 1995). However, the UDP-GT mechanism does not appear to be important in the depression of  $T_4$  levels produced by non-coplanar PCBs. Li and Hansen (1996a) observed depressed serum  $T_4$  levels in rats administered a PCB mixture extracted from soil. Treatment of the mixture with activated charcoal greatly reduced the content of co-planar PCBs in the mixture, substantially decreased the potency of the mixture for inducing UDG-GT and ethoxyresourufin-O-deethylase (EROD), but had little effect on the potency for depressing  $T_4$  levels. This suggests that an Ah-independent mechanism may exist that is not related to UDP-GT induction.

PCBs, including poly-ortho-substituted PCBs, which have a very low affinity for the Ah receptor, inhibit the binding of  $T_4$  to transthyretin, an important transport protein for both  $T_4$  and  $T_3$  (Chauhan et al. 2000; Cheek et al. 1999; Darnerud et al. 1996). Inhibition of binding of thyroid hormones to transthryetin could alter hormone delivery to target tissues, including the brain, and could also result in depressed levels of serum total  $TT_4$  or  $TT_3$  (Brouwer et al. 1998).

#### **IMMUNOLOGICAL EFFECTS**

Studies with inbred mice strains differing in Ah-receptor responsiveness indicate that immunosuppression from PCB mixtures involves Ah-receptor mediation (e.g., Silkworth and Grabstein 1982; Harper et al. 1993a), but there is evidence that other mechanisms also may contribute to PCB-induced immunological effects (Harper et al. 1993a, 1993b; Stack et al. 1999). Illustrating the importance of Ah-receptor mediation for some PCB congeners, Ah-responsive C57BL/6 mice given single intraperitoneal doses of 100 mg/kg 3,3',4,4'-tetrachlorobiphenyl showed marked decreases in the number of splenic plaque-forming cells (PFCs) formed in response to immunization with sheep red blood cells (SRBCs, which are T-cell dependent antigens) compared with similarly treated Ah-non-responsive DBA/2 mice (Silkworth and Grabstein 1982). In addition, median effective doses (ED<sub>50</sub>) values for 2,3,7,8-TCDD, three chlorinated dibenzofurans, and two PCBs without ortho substitution (3,3',4,4',5-pentachlorobiphenyl and 3,3',4,4',5,5'-hexachlorobiphenyl) in this immunotoxicity assay were lower in C57BL/6 mice than in DBA/2 mice, and the order of immunotoxic potency of these six compounds was the same as that for

potency in inducing CYP1A1 (Harper et al. 1993a). In another study, a series of four hexachlorinated biphenyls with differing chlorine substitution patterns displayed varying ED<sub>50</sub> values in the same immunotoxicity assay as follows: 2, >1,000, 120, and >1,000 μmole/kg for a monoortho (2,3,3',4,4',5'-), a diortho- (2,2',4,4',5,5'-), a triortho- (2,2', 4,4', 5',6-), and a tetraortho-isomer (2,2',4,4',6,6'-), respectively (Harper et al. 1993b). Harper et al. (1993b) concluded that immunotoxic potency decreases (i.e., ED<sub>50</sub>s increase) with increasing ortho-chlorine substitution of PCBs, but, as shown above, the decrease was not monotonic with increasing degree of chlorination. Furthermore, this relationship did not apply to more highly chlorinated PCBs with three or four ortho chlorines that are inactive as Ah-receptor agonists and only minimally induce CYP1A1 (Harper et al. 1993b). Three nonachlorobiphenyls (2,2,'3,3',4,4',5,5',6-, 2,2,',3,3',4,4',5,6,6'-, and 2,2',3,3',4,5,5',6,6'-nonachlorobiphenyl) and decachlorobiphenyl displayed ED<sub>50</sub>s for inhibition of the splenic PFC response to SRBC in C57BL/6 mice that were less than those for hexachlorobiphenyl isomers with multiple ortho chlorines reported above: 15, 7, 17, and 35 µmole/kg, respectively. These results are consistent with the hypothesis that some PCBs induce immunotoxicity via Ah-receptor independent mechanisms. In an in vitro assay of cell proliferation in response to lipopolysaccharide (a T-cell independent antigen), Aroclors 1221, 1242, 1254, or 1260 inhibited the proliferative response similarly in splenocytes from either C57BL/6 or DBA/2 mice (Stack et al. 1999). Two nonortho and two mono-ortho PCBs that have been demonstrated to be effective Ah-receptor agonists and CYP1A1 inducers did not inhibit the *in vitro* proliferative response to lipopolysaccharide, but two diortho congeners (2,2',3,4,4',5- and 2,2',4,4',5,5'-hexachlorobiphenyl) significantly inhibited the response. These in vitro results provide supporting evidence for the existence of mechanisms of PCB immunotoxic actions that are independent of the Ah receptor.

#### **CANCER**

Lifetime oral exposure to any one of four commercial PCB mixtures (Aroclors 1016, 1242, 1254, and 1260) has been demonstrated to produce liver tumors in female rats; Aroclor 1260 also induced liver tumors in male rats (Mayes et al. 1998). Mixtures with high chlorination content (e.g., Aroclor 1254) were generally more potent than mixtures with low chlorine content (e.g., Aroclor 1016) (Mayes et al. 1998). Tumor promotion by commercial PCB mixtures following initiation by a variety of chemical agents also has been investigated in a number of animal systems including rat liver, rat kidney, mouse skin, and newborn mouse liver and lung (see Silberhorn et al. 1990 for review). The tumor promoting effect of extended exposure to PCB mixtures was demonstrated principally in the liver of rats; there is some evidence that PCB mixtures also can promote tumors in mouse lung and mouse skin, but not in rat

kidneys. The mechanism of PCB-induced cancer is poorly understood, but there is evidence to suggest that both Ah-receptor dependent and independent mechanisms may be involved.

PCB promotion of tumors does not appear to be solely an Ah-receptor mediated process, since individual congeners that are not Ah-receptor agonists have tumor promotion capabilities in animal systems. For example, 2,2',5,5'-tetrachlorobiphenyl, 2,2',4,4'-tetrachlorobiphenyl, and 2,2',4,4',5,5'-hexachlorobiphenyl were shown to promote liver tumors in female Sprague-Dawley rats (Hemming et al. 1993; Preston et al. 1985). In addition, 2,2',5,5'-tetrachlorobiphenyl, 2,2',3,3',4,4'-hexachlorobiphenyl, and 2,2',4,4',5,5'-hexachlorobiphenyl were potent inhibitors of *in vitro* gap junctional cellular communication, an assay that is indicative of tumor promotion capacity (Bager et al. 1997; De Haan et al. 1996). A general working mechanistic hypothesis for PCB promotion of liver tumors involves indirect stimulation of cell proliferation following cell or tissue injury by reactive metabolites of PCBs (Silberhorn et al. 1990). Alternatively, the cell injury could be caused by increased intracellular concentrations of other reactive species (e.g., superoxide anion or other reactive oxygen species) caused by an overall imbalance from PCB-induced perturbations of cellular biochemical processes, including induction of CYP oxygenases and glutathione S-transferases, repression of selenium-dependent glutathione peroxidases, and/or disruption of calcium homeostatic processes and signal transduction pathways (Silberhorn et al. 1990).

PCB mixtures have not shown consistent tumor initiating activity in animal initiation-promotion protocols (Silberhorn et al. 1990), but demonstration that chronic oral exposure to commercial PCB mixtures induced liver tumors in female rats (Mayes et al. 1998) suggests that PCBs may have both tumor initiating and promoting activities. Although PCB mixtures generally have been found to be inactive as mutagens in *Salmonella typhimurium* strains and in several other tests of genotoxicity that may be predictive of tumor initiation capability (see Silberhorn et al. 1990 for review), *in vitro* studies with rat microsomes have indicated that metabolism of lower chlorinated PCBs (e.g., 4-chlorobiphenyl, 3,4-dichlorobiphenyl, and 3,4,5-trichlorobiphenyl) can lead to covalently modified macromolecules including proteins and DNA (see Robertson and Gupta 2000 for review). Studies demonstrating the Ah-receptor dependence or independence of this potential genotoxic effect from PCBs were not located. The available data indicate that PCBs are not potent genotoxicants, but the possible involvement of genotoxic mechanisms (involving covalent modification of proteins and/or DNA) in the development of PCB-induced cancer is not without some experimental support.

The relative contribution that Ah-receptor dependent and independent mechanisms may make to carcinogenic responses to PCB mixtures is unknown. Safe (1994) compared carcinogenic responses of female

rats to 2,3,7,8-TCDD in the diet with responses of female rats of the same strain to Aroclor 1260 in the diet using the TEF approach. TCDD at a TEQ feed concentration of 2,100-ppt induced hepatic adenocarcinomas in 11/50 (22%) rats, whereas a TEQ of only 1,040 ppt from Aroclor 1260 induced adenocarcinomas in 24/47 (51%) rats. For this situation, the TEF approach markedly underestimated the carcinogenic response to Aroclor 1260. A possible explanation is that PCB congeners that are not Ah-receptor agonists and are abundant in Aroclor 1260 make significant contributions to the mixture's carcinogenicity. Although this comparison suggests that the TEF approach may underestimate cancer responses to complex PCB mixtures, another study of the tumor promotion activity of a simpler mixture of two CDDs, one CDF, and three PCBs in female rats found that the TEF approach overestimated the observed response by a factor of about 2 (van der Plas et al. 1999). The mixture contained 2,3,7,8-TCDD, 1,2,3,7,8-pentachlorodibenzo-p-dioxin, 2,3,4,7,8-pentachlorodibenzofuran, 3,3',4,4',5- and 2,3',4,4',4-pentachlorobiphenyl, and 2,3,3',4,4',5-hexachlorobiphenyl at relative levels found in Baltic Sea herring. The rats were initiated with an injection of diethylnitrosoamine, 24 hours after a partial hepatectomy and were administered weekly subcutaneous injections of the mixture for 20 weeks starting 6 weeks after initiation. The volume and volume fraction of glutathione S-transferase-positive altered hepatic foci were taken as indicators of tumor promotion activity in this study (van der Plas et al. 1999). Although the composition of this mixture reflected relative concentrations and accounted for >90% of total TEQs in Baltic Sea herring, it did not contain PCBs with multiple ortho chlorines which comprise the predominant bulk of PCB weight in most commercial and environmental mixtures. For example, non-, mono-, and di-ortho congeners accounted for <1, 18, and 82% of PCB weight per gram of fat in human milk samples from Italy (Larsen et al. 1994). Another group of rats was similarly treated with the same synthetic mixture plus a di-ortho PCB congener (2,2',4,4',5,5'-hexachlorobiphenyl), which is one of the predominant PCB congeners in environmental mixtures and has minimal Ah-receptor agonist activity (van der Plas et al. 1999). Mean foci volume and foci volume fraction were increased in rats treated with the supplemented mixture compared with the mixture without the di-ortho congener, but the observed responses were still less than that predicted by the TEF approach. Better understanding of the relative contributions of Ah-receptor dependent and independent mechanisms to the carcinogenicity of PCB mixtures awaits further research.

#### E.4 Health Guidelines

ATSDR (2000) derived an intermediate oral MRL for PCB mixtures of 0.03  $\mu$ g/kg/day based on a LOAEL of 0.0075 mg/kg/day for neurobehavioral alterations in infant monkeys that were exposed to a PCB congener mixture representing 80% of the congeners typically found in human breast milk (Rice

1997, 1998, 1999; Rice and Hayward 1997, 1999). The infant monkeys were given oral doses of 0 or 0.0075 mg/kg/day from birth to 20 weeks of age. The dose level was selected to be equivalent to an approximate daily intake of a nursing human infant whose mother's milk contains 50 ppb PCBs. Treated monkeys showed decreases and variable increases in response latencies across three tasks of nonspatial discrimination reversal, retarded acquisition of a delayed alternation task, increased errors at short delay task responses, and alterations in fixed-interval and fixed-ratio performance tasks. The findings were interpreted to suggest that postnatal PCB exposure resulted in impaired learning, impaired perserverative behavior, and/or inability to inhibit inappropriate responding. To derive the MRL, the LOAEL was divided by an uncertainty factor of 300 (10 for use of a LOAEL, 3 for extrapolation from animals to humans, and 10 for human variability).

ATSDR (2000) derived an chronic oral MRL for PCB mixtures of 0.02 µg/kg/day based on a LOAEL of 0.005 mg/kg/day for decreased antibody response to sheep red blood cells in Rhesus monkeys exposed to self-ingested capsules of Aroclor 1254 in a glycerol/corn oil mixture (Tryphonas et al. 1989, 1991). The LOAEL was divided by an uncertainty factor of 300 (10 for use of a LOAEL, 3 for extrapolation from animals to humans, and 10 for human variability).

Because consensus has emerged on the inappropriateness of assessing environmental PCBs as if they were Aroclors, EPA has developed an approach for assessing cancer risk from environmental PCBs by considering both toxicity and environmental processes (Cogliano 1998; EPA 1996; IRIS 2000). This approach uses animal studies of commercial PCB mixtures to develop a range of human cancer potency estimates and then considers the effect of environmental processes to determine appropriate values for representative classes of environmental mixtures. Guidance is provided for assessing cancer risks from different exposure pathways, less-than-lifetime and early-life exposures, and mixtures containing dioxin-like constituents.

# E.5 Derivation of Target-Organ Toxicity Dose (TTD) Values

TTDs for chronic oral exposure to PCB mixtures were derived for endpoints affected by PCBs and one or more of the other chemicals in strontium-cobalt-cesium-trichloroethylene-PCB mixture that is the subject of this Interaction Profile. The relevant endpoints for PCBs in this mixture include hematological, developmental, neurologic, and hepatic endpoints. Chronic oral TTDs for these endpoints are derived below, using the methods described in ATSDR (2001a, Section 2.3.2). The derivations are based on data provided in ATSDR (2000), and in particular, the oral LSE table.

# **Hepatic Effects**

Several studies of groups of humans exposed to PCBs have reported associations between exposure and changes in indices of hepatic damage (e.g., increased serum levels of aspartate aminotransferase), but limitations in study design such as lack of appropriate controls or adjustment of potential confounding variables preclude establishing a causal relationship from the human data (ATSDR 2000). In contrast, studies of orally exposed animals have reported a broad spectrum of PCB-induced hepatic effects including hepatic enzyme induction, liver enlargement, hepatic porphyria, and histopathologic changes in liver tissue ranging from hepatocellular hypertrophy and vacuolization to fatty degeneration, hepatocellular necrosis, bile duct hyperplasia, and liver tumors (ATSDR 2000). The lowest exposure levels associated with liver changes in available animal studies are 0.04 mg/kg/day (no NOAEL was identified) for decreased serum cholesterol in Rhesus monkeys exposed to Aroclor 1254 for 37 months (Arnold et al. 1993a, 1993b), 0.08 mg/kg/day (with a NOAEL of 0.04 mg/kg/day) for increased relative liver weight in Rhesus monkeys exposed to Aroclor 1254 for 72 months (Arnold et al. 1997), 0.2 mg/kg/day (no NOAEL was identified) for hepatocyte necrosis and biliary tract hypertrophy in Rhesus monkeys exposed to Aroclor 1254 for 12 or 28 months (Tryphonas et al. 1986a, 1986b), and 1 mg/kg/day (no NOAEL was identified) for hepatocellular hypertrophy and increased levels of serum enzymes in male rats exposed to Aroclor 1254 or 1260 for 24 months (Mayes et al. 1998). Applying an uncertainty factor of 300 (10 for use of a LOAEL, 3 for extrapolation from monkeys to humans, and 10 for human variability) to the LOAEL of 0.04 mg/kg/day for decreased serum cholesterol in Rhesus monkeys (Arnold et al. 1993a, 1993b) yields a TTD<sub>HEPATIC</sub> of 0.1 μg/kg/day for PCB mixtures.

#### **Neurological Effects**

Subtle neurobehavioral changes have been observed in studies of children of mothers consuming large amounts of Great Lakes fish contaminated with PCBs and other biopersistent pollutants (ATSDR 2000). Deficits in measures of neurological development have been associated with increasing indices of PCB exposure, but precise and accurate adjustment for possible confounding variables has not always been possible in these studies. Studies in animals support the human data. Neurobehavioral changes have been observed in rats and monkeys following pre- and/or postnatal exposure to commercial Aroclor mixtures, experimental mixtures of PCBs similar to those found in human breast milk, single PCB congeners, and contaminated fish from the U.S. Great Lakes (ATSDR 2000). As described in Section E.4 above, ATSDR (2000) derived the intermediate oral MRL of 0.03 µg/kg/day for PCB mixtures based on a LOAEL of 0.0075 mg/kg/day (no NOAEL was identified) for neurobehavioral changes in infant monkeys

that were orally exposed from birth to 20 weeks of age to a synthetic mixture of PCBs representing 80% of the PCB congeners found in samples of human breast milk and an uncertainty factor of 300 (10 for use of a LOAEL, 3 for extrapolating from monkeys to humans, and 10 for human variability). The intermediate-duration oral MRL is only slightly above the chronic oral MRL of 0.02 µg/kg/day (based on immunological effects in adult monkeys), and is expected to provide protection against possible neurological and neurodevelopmental effects from chronic exposure.

## **Developmental Effects**

The development of the neurological system appears to be a target of critical public health concern associated with pre- and/or post-natal exposure to PCB mixtures (ATSDR 2000). Subtle neurobehavioral effects suggesting impaired learning or perserverative behavior have been observed in monkeys exposed from birth to 20 weeks to oral doses as low as 0.0075 mg/kg/day (Rice 1997, 1998, 1999; Rice and Hayward 1997, 1999). This dose was estimated to correspond to PCB levels in human breast milk of 50 ppb. As discussed in Section E.4 above, these findings serve as the basis of the intermediate oral MRL of  $0.03 \,\mu\text{g/kg/day}$ . This value is only slightly above the chronic oral MRL of  $0.02 \,\mu\text{g/kg/day}$  based on impaired immune response in adult monkeys and is expected to be protective of neurological neurodevelopmental effects from chronic oral exposure to PCBs.

## **Hematological Effects**

A number of studies have examined the effects of exposure to PCB mixtures on hematological endpoints (see ATSDR 2000). The study of Arnold et al. (1997), which identified a NOAEL of 0.08 mg/kg/day for hematological effects in female Rhesus monkeys exposed daily to Aroclor 1254 for 72 months, was utilized as the basis of TTD derivation. Using this NOAEL and an uncertainty factor of 100 (10 for animal to human extrapolation and 10 for intrahuman variability) to derive a TTD of 8x10<sup>-4</sup> mg/kg/day (0.8 µg/kg/day).

## **Immunological Effects**

ATSDR (2000) derived an chronic oral MRL for PCB mixtures of 0.02 µg/kg/day based on a LOAEL of 0.005 mg/kg/day for decreased antibody response to sheep red blood cells in Rhesus monkeys exposed to self-ingested capsules of Aroclor 1254 in a glycerol/corn oil mixture (Tryphonas et al. 1989, 1991). The

LOAEL was divided by an uncertainty factor of 300 (10 for use of a LOAEL, 3 for extrapolation from animals to humans, and 10 for human variability).

## **Reproductive Effects**

Available studies of the reproductive effects have been inconclusive in their conclusions. Mayes et al. (1998) reported no effects on reproductive endpoints in Sprague-Dawley rats exposed for 24 months to Aroclor 1016, 1242, 1254, or 1260 in the concentration range of 4–11 mg/kg/day in the drinking water. However, Allen and Norback (1976) reported that Rhesus monkeys exposed to 0.1 mg/kg/day of Aroclor 1248 in the food for 17 months showed a decrease in spermatogenesis and libido. Arnold et al. (1995) identified a NOAEL of 0.005 mg/kg/day (5 μg/kg/day) and LOAEL of 0.020 mg/kg/day (20 μg/kg/day) for decreased conception rate in female Rhesus monkeys. To the NOAEL of 5 μg/kg/day established in this study, an uncertainty factor of 100 (10 for animal to human extrapolation and 10 for human variability) was applied to give a TTD<sub>REPRO</sub> of 0.05 μg/kg/day (5x10<sup>-5</sup> mg/kg/day).

## **Summary (TTDs for PCBs)**

 $TTD_{HEMATO} = 0.8 \mu g/kg/day (8x10^{-4} mg/kg/day)$ 

Chronic oral MRL (based on immunological effects) =  $0.02 \,\mu\text{g/kg/day}$  (2x10-5 mg/kg/day)

 $TTD_{REPRO} = 0.05 \mu g/kg/day (5x10^{-5} mg/kg/day)$ 

Intermediate oral MRL (based on neurodevelopmental effects) =  $0.03 \,\mu\text{g/kg/day}$  (3x10-5 mg/kg/day)

 $TTD_{HEPATIC} = 0.1 \,\mu g/kg/day \,(1x10^{-4} \,mg/kg/day)$ 

#### E.6 References

Allen JR, Norback DH. 1976. Pathobiological responses of primates to polychlorinated biphenyl exposure. In: Proceedings of the National Conference on Polychlorinated Biphenyls, EPA 560/6-75-004, 43-49. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Andersson PL, Blom A, Johannisson A, et al. 1999. Assessment of PCBs and hydroxylated PCBs as potential xenoestrogens: *In vitro* studies based on MCF-7 cell proliferation and induction of vitellogenin in primary culture of rainbow trout hepatocytes. Arch Environ Contam Toxicol 37:145-150. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Angus WGR, Mousa MA, Vargas VM, et al. 1997. Inhibition of L-aromatic amino acid decarboxylase by polychlorinated biphenyls. Neurotoxicology 18:857-868. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Arcaro KF, Yi L, Seegal RF, et al. 1999. 2,2',6,6'-Tetrachlorobiphenyl is estrogenic in vitro and in vivo. J Cell Biochem 72:94-102. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Arnold DL, Bryce F, Karpinski K, et al. 1993a. Toxicological consequences of Aroclor 1254 ingestion by female Rhesus (*Macaca mulatta*) monkeys. Part 1B. Prebreeding phase: Clinical and analytical laboratory findings. Food Chem Toxicol 31(11):811-824. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Arnold DL, Bryce F, McGuire PF, et al. 1995. Toxicological consequences of Aroclor 1254 ingestion by female Rhesus (*Macaca mulatta*) monkeys. Part 2. Reproduction and infant findings. Food Chem Toxicol 33:457-474. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Arnold DL, Bryce F, Stapley R, et al. 1993b. Toxicological consequences of Aroclor 1254 ingestion by female Rhesus (*Macaca mulatta*) monkeys. Part 1A. Prebreeding phase: Clinical health findings. Food Chem Toxicol 31(11):799-810. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Arnold DL, Nera EA, Stapley R, et al. 1996. Prevalence of endometriosis in Rhesus (*Macaca mulatta*) monkeys ingesting PCB (Aroclor 1254): Review and evaluation. Fundam Appl Toxicol 31(1):42-55. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Arnold DL, Nera EA, Stapley R, et al. 1997. Toxicological consequences of Aroclor 1254 ingestion by female rhesus (*Macaca mulatta*) monkeys and their nursing infants. Part 3: Post-reproduction and pathological findings. Food Chem Toxicol 35(12):1191-1207. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Astroff B, Safe S. 1990. 2,3,7,8-Tetrachlorodibenzo-*p*-dioxin as an antiestrogen: Effect on rat uterine peroxidase activity. Biochem Pharmacol 39:485-488. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

ATSDR. 1998. Toxicological profile for chlorinated dibenzo-*p*-dioxins. Atlanta, GA: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. Public Health Service. Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry.

ATSDR. 2000. Toxicological profile for polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs). Atlanta, GA: Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry.

ATSDR. 2001a. Draft guidance manual for preparation of an interaction profile. Atlanta, GA: Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. Public Health Service.

Aulerich RJ, Ringer RK. 1977. Current status of PCB toxicity to mink, and effect on their reproduction. Arch Environ Contam Toxicol 6:279-292. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Aulerich RJ, Bursian SJ, Breslin WJ, et al. 1985. Toxicological manifestations of 2,4,5, 2',4',5'-, 2,3,6,2',3',6'-, and 3,4,5,3',4',5'-hexachlorobiphenyl and Aroclor 1254 in mink. J Toxicol Environ Health 15:63-79. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Aulerich RJ, Bursian SJ, Evans MG, et al. 1987. Toxicity of 3,4,5,3',4',5'-hexachlorobiphenyl to mink. Arch Environ Contam Toxicol 16:53-60. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Backlin BM, Bergman A. 1995. Histopathology of postpartum placental sites in mink (*Mustela vison*) exposed to polychlorinated biphenyls or fractions thereof. APMIS 103(12):843-54. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Backlin BM, Madej A, Forsberg M. 1997. Histology of ovaries and uteri and levels of plasma progesterone, oestradiol-17beta and oestrone sulphate during the implantation period in mated and gonadotrophin-releasing hormone-treated mink (Mustela vison) exposed to polychlorinated biphenyls. J Appl Toxicol 17(5):297-306. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Backlin BM, Persson E, Jones CJ, et al. 1998. Polychlorinated biphenyl (PCB) exposure produces placental vascular and trophoblastic lesions in the mink (*Mustela vison*): a light and electron microscopic study. APMIS 106(8):785-99. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Bager Y, Kato Y, Kenne K, et al. 1997. The ability to alter the gap junction protein expression outside GST-P positive foci in liver of rats was associated to the tumour promotion potency of different polychlorinated biphenyls. Chem Biol Interact 103(3):199-212. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Barsotti DA, Marlar RJ, Allen JR. 1976. Reproductive dysfunction in Rhesus monkeys exposed to low levels of polychlorinated biphenyls (Aroclor 1248). Food Cosmet Toxicol 14:99-103. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Battershill JM. 1994. Review of the safety assessment of polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs) with particular reference to reproductive toxicity. Hum Exp Toxicol 13:581-597. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Bergman A, Athanasiadou M, Bergek S, et al. 1992. PCB and PCB methyl sulfones in mink treated with PCB and various PCB fractions. Ambio 21(8):570-576. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Bitman J, Cecil HC. 1970. Estrogenic activity of DDT analogs and polychlorinated biphenyls. J Agric Food Chem 18:1108-1112. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Boyages SC. 2000. The neuromuscular system and brain in hypothyroidism. In: Braverman LE, Utiger RD, eds. Werner & Ingbar's the thyroid: A fundamental and clinical text. Eighth edition. Philadelphia, PA: Lippincott Williams & Wilkins, 804-810. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Brandt I, Bergman A. 1987. PCB methyl sulphones and related compounds: Identification of target cells and tissues in different species. Chemosphere 8/9:1671-1676. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Brezner E, Terkel J, Perry AS. 1984. The effect of Aroclor 1254 (PCB) on the physiology of reproduction in the female rat-I. Comp Biochem Physiol 77:65-70. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Brouwer A, Morse DC, Lans MC, et al. 1998. Interactions of persistent environmental organohalogens with the thyroid hormone system: Mechanisms and possible consequences for animal and human health. Toxicol Ind Health 14(1-2):59-84. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Brown AP, Ganey PE. 1995. Neutrophil degranulation and superoxide production induced by polychlorinated biphenyls are calcium dependent. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 13:198-205. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Chauhan KR, Kodavanti PRS, McKinney JD. 2000. Assessing the role of *ortho*-substitution on polychlorinated biphenyl binding to transthyretin, a thyroxine transport protein. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 162:10-21. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Cheek AO, Kow K, Chen J, et al. 1999. Potential mechanisms of thyroid disruption in humans: Interaction of organochlorine compounds with thyroid receptor, transthyretin, and thyroid-binding globulin. Environ Health Perspect 107(4):273-278. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Choksi NY, Kodavanti PRS, Tilson HA, et al. 1997. Effects of polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs) on brain tyrosine hydroxylase activity and dopamine synthesis in rats. Fundam Appl Toxicol 39:76-80. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Chu I, Villeneuve DC, Yagminas A, et al. 1995. Toxicity of PCB 77 (3,3',4,4'-tetrachlorobiphenyl) and PCB 118 (2,3',4,4',5-pentachlorobiphenyl) in the rat following subchronic dietary exposure. Fundam Appl Toxicol 26:282-292. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Cogliano VJ. 1998. Assessing the cancer risk from environmental PCBs. Environ Health Perspect 106(6):317-323. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Collins WT, Capen CC. 1980. Fine structural lesions and hormonal alterations in thyroid glands of perinatal rats exposed *in utero* and by the milk to polychlorinated biphenyls. Am J Pathol 99:125-142. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Connor K, Ramamoorthy K, Moore M, et al. 1997. Hydroxylated polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs) as estrogens and antiestrogens: Structure-activity relationships. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 145:111-123. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Connor K, Safe S, Jefcoate CR, et al. 1995. Structure-dependent induction of CYP2B by polychlorinated biphenyl congeners in female Sprague-Dawley rats. Biochem Pharmacol 50(11):1913- 1920. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Cooke PS, Zhao Y-D, Hansen LG. 1996. Neonatal polychlorinated biphenyl treatment increases adult testis size and sperm production in the rat. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 136:112-117. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Corey DA, Juarez de Ku LM, Bingman VP, et al. 1996. Effects of exposure to polychlorinated biphenyl (PCB) from conception on growth, and development of endocrine, neurochemical, and cognitive measures in 60 day old rats. Growth Dev Ageing 60:131-143. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Darnerud PO, Morse D, Klasson-Wehler E, et al. 1996. Binding of a 3,3', 4,4'-tetrachlorobiphenyl (CB-77) metabolite to fetal transthyretin and effects on fetal thyroid hormone levels in mice. Toxicology 106(1-3):105-114. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

De Haan LHJ, Halfwerk S, Hovens SEL, et al. 1996. Inhibition of intercellular communication and induction of ethoxyresorufin-*O*-deethylase activity by polychlorobiphenyls, -dibenzo-*p*-dioxins and -dibenzofurans in mouse hepa1c1c7 cells. Environ Toxicol Pharmacol 1:27-37. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Desaulniers D, Poon R, Phan W, et al. 1997. Reproductive and thyroid hormone levels in rats following 90-day dietary exposure to PCB 28 (2,4,4'-trichlorobiphenyl) or PCB 77 (3,3'4,4'-tetrachlorobiphenyl). Toxicol Ind Health 13(5):627-638. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

EPA. 1996. PCBs: Cancer dose-response assessment and application to environmental mixtures. Washington, DC: U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, Office of Research and Development, National Center for Environmental Assessment. EPA/600/P-96/001F. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Expert Panel. 1994. Interpretive review of the potential adverse effects of chlorinated organic chemicals on human health and the environment: Chapter 5: Polychlorinated biphenyls. Regul Toxicol Pharmacol 20(1):S187-S307. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Fischer LJ, Seegal RF, Ganey PE, et al. 1998. Symposium overview: Toxicity of non-coplanar PCBs. Toxicol Sci 41:49-61. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Franklin MR, Phillips JD, Kushner JP. 1997. Cytochrome P450 induction, uroporphyrinogen decarboxylase depression, porphyin accumulation and excretion, and gender influence in a 3-week rat model of porphyria cutanea tarda. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 147:289-299. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Ganey PE, Sirosis JE, Denison M, et al. 1993. Neutrophil function after exposure to polychlorinated biphenyls *in vitro*. Environ Health Perspect 101:430-434. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Gierthy JF, Acaro KF, Floyd M. 1997. Assessment of PCB estrogenicity in a human breast cancer cell line. Chemosphere 34(5-7):1495-1505. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Gladen BC, Rogan WJ. 1991. Effects of perinatal polychlorinated biphenyls and dichlorobiphenyl dichloroethene on later development. J Pediatr 119:58-63. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Gladen BC, Rogan WJ, Hardy P, et al. 1988. Development after exposure to polychlorinated biphenyls and dichlorodiphenyl dichloroethene transplacentally and through human milk. J Pediatr 113:991-995. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Goldey ES, Crofton KM. 1998. Thyroxine replacement attentuates hypothyroxinemia, hearing loss, and motor deficits following developmental exposure to Aroclor 1254 in rats. Toxicol Sci 45:94-105. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Goldey ES, Kehn LS, Lau C, et al. 1995. Development exposure to polychlorinated biphenyls (Aroclor 1254) reduces circulating thyroid hormone concentrations and causes hearing deficits in rats. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 135:77-88. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Gray LE, Kelce WR, Monosson E, et al. 1995. Exposure to TCDD during development permanently alters reproductive function in male Long Evans rats and hamsters: Reduced ejaculated and epididymal sperm numbers and sex accessory gland weights in offspring with normal androgenic status. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 131:108-118. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Hansen LG. 1998. Stepping backward to improve assessment of PCB congener toxicities. Environ Health Perspect Suppl 106(1):171-189. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Hansen H, DeRosa CT, Pohl H, et al. 1998. Public health challenges posed by chemical mixtures. Environ Health Perspect 106(Suppl. 6):1271-1280. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Hany J, Lilienthal H, Sarasin A, et al. 1999. Developmental exposure of rats to a reconstituted PCB mixture or Aroclor 1254: Effects on organ weights, aromatase activity, sex hormone levels, and sweet preference behavior. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 158:231-243. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Harper N, Connor K, Safe S. 1993a. Immunotoxic potencies of polychlorinated biphenyl (PCB), dibenzofuran (PCDF) and dibenzo-*p*-dioxin (PCDD) congeners in C57BL/6 and DBA/2 mice. Toxicology 80:217-227. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Harper N, Howie L, Conner K, et al. 1993b. Immunosuppressive effects of highly chlorinated biphenyls and diphenyl ethers on T-cell dependent and independent antigens in mice. Toxicology 85:123-135. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Hemming H, Flodstrom S, Warngard L, et al. 1993. Relative tumour promoting activity of three polychlorinated biphenyls in rat liver. Eur J Pharmacol 248(2):163-174. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Hori M, Kondo H, Ariyoshi N, et al. 1997. Changes in the hepatic glutathione peroxidase redox system produced by coplanar polychlorinated biphenyls in Ah-responsive and -less-responsive strains of mice: mechanism and implications for toxicity. Environ Toxicol Pharmacol 3:267-275. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Huisman M, Koopman-Esseboom C, Fidler V, et al. 1995a. Perinatal exposure to polychlorinated biphenyls and dioxins and its effect on neonatal neurological development. Early Hum Dev 41:111-127. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Huisman M, Koopman-Essesboom C, Lanting CI, et al. 1995b. Neurological condition in 18-month-old children perinatally exposed to polychlorinated biphenyls and dioxins. Early Hum Dev 43:165-176. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

IARC. 1987. IARC monographs on the evaluation of the carcinogenic risk of chemicals to humans. Supplement 7: Overall evaluations of carcinogenicity: An updating of IARC monographs volumes 1 to 42. Lyon, France: World Health Organization. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

IRIS. 2000. Integrated Risk Information System. Polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs). U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. <a href="http://www.epa.goc/ngispgm3/iris/subst/0294.htm">http://www.epa.goc/ngispgm3/iris/subst/0294.htm</a>. September 19, 2000.

Jacobson JL. 1985. Human exposure to PCBs--congeners and developmental effect. Crisp Data Base. National Institutes of Health. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Jacobson JL, Jacobson SW. 1996. Intellectual impairment in children exposed to polychlorinated biphenyls in utero. N Engl J Med 335(11):783-789. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Jacobson JL, Jacobson SW, Humphrey HEB. 1990. Effects of in utero exposure to polychlorinated biphenyls and related contaminants on cognitive functioning in young children. J Pediatr 116(1):38-45. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Jacobson JL, Jacobson SW, Schwartz PM, et al. 1984. Prenatal exposure to an environmental toxin: A test of the multiple effects model. Dev Psychol 20(4):523-532. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Jansen HT, Cooke PS, Porcelli J, et al. 1993. Estrogenic and antiestrogenic actions of PCBs in the female rat: In vitro and in vivo studies. Reprod Toxicol 7:237-248. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Jones CJ, Backlin BM, Stoddart RW, et al. 1997. Environmental pollutants as aetiological agents in female reproductive pathology: Placental glycan expression in normal and polychlorinated biphenyl (PCB) - exposed mink (*Mustela vison*). Placenta 18(8):689-699. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Juarez de Ku LM, Sharma-Stokkermans M, Meserve LA. 1994. Thyroxine normalizes polychlorinated biphenyl (PCB) dose-related depression of choline acetyltransferase (ChAT) activity in hippocampus and basal forebrain of 15-day-old rats. Toxicology 94:19-30. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Kihlstrom JE, Olsson M, Jensen SJ, et al. 1992. Effects of PCB and different fractions of PCB on the reproduction of the mink (*Mustela vison*). Ambio 21(8):563-569. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Kodavanti PRS, Tilson HA. 1997. Structure-activity relationships of potentially neurotoxic PCB congeners in the rat. Neurotoxicology 18(2):425-442. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Kodavanti PRS, Derr-Yellin EC, Mundy WR, et al. 1998. Repeated exposure of adult rats to Aroclor 1254 causes brain region-specific changes in intracellular Ca2+ buffering and protein kinase C activity in the absence of changes in tyrosine hydroxylase. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 153:186-198. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Kodavanti PRS, Shin D-S, Tilson HA, et al. 1993. Comparative effects of two polychlorinated biphenyl congeners on calcium homeostasis in rat cerebellar granule cells. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 123:97-106. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Kodavanti PRS, Ward TR, McKinney JD, et al. 1995. Increased [<sup>3</sup>H]phorbol ester binding in rat cerebellar granule cells by polychlorinated biphenyl mixtures and congeners: Structure-activity relationships. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 130:140-148. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Kodavanti PRS, Ward TR, McKinney JD, et al. 1996. Increased [<sup>3</sup>H]phorbol ester binding in rat cerebellar granule cells and inhibition of <sup>45</sup>Ca<sup>2+</sup> sequestration in rat cerebellum by polychlorinated diphenyl ether congeners and analogs: Structure-activity relationships. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 138:251-261. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Koopman-Esseboom C, Morse DC, Weisglas-Kuperus N, et al. 1994. Effects of dioxins and polychlorinated biphenyls on thyroid hormone status of pregnant women and their infants. Pediatr Res 36(4):468-473. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Koopman-Esseboom C, Weisglas-Kuperus N, de Ridder MAJ, et al. 1996. Effects of polychlorinated biphenyl/dioxin exposure and feeding type on infants' mental and psychomotor development. Pediatrics 97(5):700-706. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Korach KS, Sarver P, Chae K, et al. 1988. Estrogen receptor-binding activity of polychlorinated hydroxybiphenyls: Conformationally restricted structural probes. Mol Pharmacol 33:120-126.

Kramer VJ, Helferich WG, Bergman A, et al. 1997. Hydroxylated polychlorinated biphenyl metabolites are anti-estrogenic in a stably transfected human breast adenocarcinoma (MCF7) cell line. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 144:363-374. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Krishnan V, Safe S. 1993. Polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs), dibenzo-p-dioxins (PCDDs), and dibenzofurans (PCDFs) as antiestrogens in MCF-7 human breast cancer cells: Quantitative structure-activity relationships. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 120(1):55-61. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Larsen BR, Turrio-Baldassarri L, Nilsson T, et al. 1994. Toxic PCB congeners and organochlorine pesticides in Italian human milk. Ecotoxicol Environ Saf 28:1-13. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Li M-H, Hansen LG. 1996a. Enzyme induction and acute endocrine effects in prepubertal female rats receiving environmental PCB/PCDF/PCDD mixtures. Environ Health Perspect 104(7):712-722. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Li M-H, Hansen LG. 1996b. Responses of prepubertal female rats to environmental PCBs with high and low dioxin equivalencies. Fundam Appl Toxicol 33:282-293. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Li M-H, Hansen LG. 1997. Consideration of enzyme and endocrine interactions in the risk assessment of PCBs. Rev Toxicol 1:71-156. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Li M-H, Rhine C, Hansen LG. 1998. Hepatic enzyme induction and acute endocrine effects of 2,3,3',4',6'-pentachlorobiphenyl in prepubertal female rats. Arch Environ Contam Toxicol 35:97-103. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Linder RE, Gaines TB, Kimbrough RD. 1974. The effect of polychlorinated biphenyls on rat reproduction. Food Cosmet Toxicol 12:63-77. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Longcope C. 2000. The male and female reproductive systems in hypothyroidism. In: Braverman LE, Utiger RD, eds. Werner & Ingbar's the thyroid: A fundamental and clinical text. Eighth edition. Philadelphia, PA: Lippincott Williams & Wilkins, 824-827. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Lonky E, Reihman J, Darvill T, et al. 1996. Neonatal behavioral assessment scale performance in humans influenced by maternal consumption of environmentally contaminated Lake Ontario fish. J Great Lakes Res 22(2):198-212. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Lundkvist U. 1990. Clinical and reproductive effects of Clophen A50 (PCB) administered during gestation on pregnant guinea pigs and their offspring. Toxicology 6:249-257. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Mariussen E, Anderson JM, Fonnum F. 1999. The effect of polychlorinated biphenyls on the uptake of dopamine and other neurotransmitters into rat brain synaptic vesicles. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 161:274-282. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Mayes BA, McConnell EE, Neal BH, et al. 1998. Comparative carcinogenicity in Sprague-Dawley rats of the polychlorinated biphenyl mixtures Aroclors 1016, 1242, 1254, and 1260. Toxicol Sci 41(1):62-76. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Moore M, Mustain M, Daniel K, et al. 1997. Antiestrogenic activity of hydroxylated polychlorinated biphenyl congeners identified in human serum. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 142:160-168. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Morse DC, Wehler EK, Wesseling W, et al. 1996. Alterations in rat brain thyroid hormone status following pre- and postnatal exposure to polychlorinated biphenyls (Aroclor 1254). (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Nesaretnam K, Darbre P. 1997. 3,5,3',5'-Tetrachlorobiphenyl is a weak oestrogen agonist *in vitro* and *in vivo*. J Steroid Biochem Mol Biol 62(5/6):409-418. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Nesaretnam K, Corcoran D, Dils RR, et al. 1996. 3,4,3',4'-Tetrachlorobiphenyl acts as an estrogen *in vitro* and *in vivo*. Mol Endocrinol 923-936. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Ness DK, Schantz SL, Mostagian J, et al. 1993. Perinatal exposure to two polychlorinated biphenyl congeners: Histological effects on the thyroid gland. Toxicologist 13(1):358. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Parham FM, Portier CJ. 1998. Using structural information to create physiologically based pharmacokinetic models for all polychlorinated biphenyls. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 151:110-116. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Patandin S, Dagnelie PC, Weisglas-Kuperus N, et al. 1998a. Exposure to PCBs, PCDDs and PCDFs through breast milk compared with long-term dietary exposure. Organohalogen Compounds 38:214A-214F. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Patandin S, Koopman-Esseboom C, De Ridder MAJ, et al. 1998b. Effects of environmental exposure to polychlorinated biphenyls and dioxins on birth size and growth in Dutch children. Pediatr Res 44(4):538-545. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Patandin S, Lanting CI, Mulder PGH, et al. 1999. Effects of environmental exposure to polychlorinated biphenyls and dioxins on cognitive abilities in Dutch children at 42 months of age. J Pediatr 134:33-41. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Patnode KA, Curtis LR. 1994. 2,2',4,4',5,5'- and 3,3',4,4',5,5'-Hexachlorobiphenyl alteration of uterine progesterone and estrogen receptors coincides with embryotoxicity in mink (*Mustela vison*). Fundam Appl Toxicol 127:9-18. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Poland A, Knutson JC. 1982. 2,3,7,8-Tetrachlorodibenzo-p-dioxin and related halogenated aromatic hydrocarbons. Examinations of the mechanisms of toxicity. Annu Rev Pharmacol Toxicol 22:517-554. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Porterfield SP, Hendry LB. 1998. Impact of PCBs on thyroid hormone directed brain development. Toxicol Ind Health 14:103-120. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Provost TL, Juarez De Ku LM, Zender C, et al. 1999. Dose- and age-dependent alterations in choline acetyltransferase (ChAT) activity, learning and memory, and thyroid hormones in 15- and 30-day old rats exposed to 1.25 or 12.5 ppm polychlorinated biphenyl (PCB) beginning at conception. Prog Neuro-Psychopharmacol Biol Psychiat 23:915-928. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Preston BD, Miller EC, Miller JA. 1985. The activities of 2,2',5,5'-tetrachlorobiphenyl, its 3,4-oxide metabolite, and 2,2',4,4'-tetrachlorobiphenyl in tumor induction and promotion assays. Carcinogenesis 6(3):451-453. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Rice DC. 1997. Effect of postnatal exposure to a PCB mixture in monkeys on multiple fixed interval-fixed ratio performance. Neurotoxicol Teratol 19(6):429-434. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Rice DC. 1998. Effects of postnatal exposure of monkeys to a PCB mixture on spatial discrimination reversal and DRL performance. Neurotoxicol Teratol 20(4):391-400. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Rice DC. 1999. Behavioral impairment produced by low-level postnatal PCB exposure in monkeys. Environ Res 80:S113-S121. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Rice DC, Hayward S. 1997. Effects of postnatal exposure to a PCB mixture in monkeys on nonspatial discrimination reversal and delayed alternation performance. Neurotoxicology 18(2):479-494. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Rice DC, Hayward S. 1999. Effects of exposure to 3,3',4,4',5-pentachlorobiphenyl (PCB 126) throughout gestation and lactation on behavior (concurrent random interval-random interval and progressive ratio performance) in rats. Neurotoxicol Teratol 21(6):679-687. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Robertson LW, Gupta RC. 2000. Metabolism of polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs) generates electrophiles and reactive oxygen species that damage DNA. In: Williams GM, Aruoma OI, eds. Molecular drug metabolism and toxicology. OICA International, 1-19. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Rogan WJ, Gladen BC, McKinney JD, et al. 1986a. Neonatal effects of transplacental exposure to PCBs and DDE. J Pediatr 109:335-341. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Rogan WJ, Gladen BC, McKinney JD, et al. 1986b. Polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs) and dichlorophenyl dichloroethene (DDE) in human milk: Effects of maternal factors and previous lactation. Am J Public Health 76:172-177. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Rogan WJ, Gladen BC, McKinney JD, et al. 1987. Polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs) and dichlorodiphenyl dichloroethene (DDE) in human milk: Effects on growth, morbidity, and duration of lactation. Am J Public Health 77:1294-1297. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Ross PS, De Swart RL, Reijnders PJH, et al. 1995. Contaminant-related suppression of delayed-type hypersensitivity and antibody responses in harbor seals fed herring from the Baltic Sea. Environ Health Perspect 103(2):162-167. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Rylander L, Hagmar L. 1999. Anthropometric and psychometric examinations of conscripts born to mothers with a high intake of fish contaminated with persistent organochlorines. In: Dioxin 99: International Symposium on halogenated environmental organic pollutants and POPs. Organohalogen Compounds 44:413-416. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Rylander L, Stromberg U, Dyremark E, et al. 1998a. Polychlorinated biphenyls in blood plasma among Swedish female fish consumers in relation to low birth weight. Am J Epidemiol 147(5):493-502. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Rylander L, Stromberg U, Hagmar L. 1995. Decreased birthweight among infants born to women with a high dietary intake of fish contaminated with persistent organochlorine compounds. Scand J Work Environ Health 21:368-375. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Rylander L, Stromberg U, Hagmar L. 1996. Dietary intake of fish contaminated with persistent organochlorine compounds in relation to low birthweight. Scand J Work Environ Health 22:260-266. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Rylander L, Stromberg U, Hagmar L. 1998b. Lowered birthweight among infants born to women with high intake of fish contaminated with persistent organochlorine compounds. In: Organohalogen Compounds 38:275-277. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

- Safe S. 1984. Polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs) and polybrominated biphenyls (PBBs): Biochemistry, toxicology, and mechanism of action. CRC Crit Rev Toxicol 13:319-395. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)
- Safe S. 1990. Polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs), dibenzo-p-dioxins (PCDDs), dibenzofurans (PCDFs), and related compounds: Environmental and mechanistic considerations which support the development of toxic equivalency factors (TEFs). Crit Rev Toxicol 21:51-88. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)
- Safe S. 1994. Polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs): Environmental impact, biochemical and toxic responses, and implications for risk assessment. Crit Rev Toxicol 24(2):87-149. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)
- Safe S. 1998a. Development validation and problems with the toxic equivalency factor approach for risk assessment of dioxins and related compounds. J Anim Sci 76(1):134-141. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)
- Safe S. 1998b. Limitations of the toxic equivalency factor approach for the risk assessment of TCDD and related compounds. Teratogen Carcinogen Mutagen 17:285-304. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)
- Safe S. 1999. 2,3,7,8-Tetrachlorodibenzo-p-dioxin (TCDD) and related environmental antiestrogens: Characterization and mechanism of action. In: Naz RK, ed. Endocrine disruptors: effects on male and female reproductive systems. Boca Raton, FL: CRC Press, 187-221. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)
- Sager DB, Girard DM. 1994. Long-term effects on reproductive parameters in female rats after translactational exposure to PCBs. Environ Res 66(1):52-76. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)
- Sager D, Girard D, Nelson D. 1991. Early postnatal exposure to PCBs: Sperm function in rats. Environ Toxicol Chem 10:737-746. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)
- Sager DB, Shih-Schroeder W, Girard D. 1987. Effect of early postnatal exposure to polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs) on fertility in male rats. Bull Environ Contam Toxicol 38:946-953. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)
- Schantz SL, Seo B-W, Wong PW, et al. 1997. Long-term effects of developmental exposure to 2,2',3,5',6-pentachlorobiphenyl (PCB 95) on locomotor activity, spatial learning and memory and brain ryanodine binding. Neurotoxicol 18(2):457-468. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)
- Schuur AG, Bergman A, Brouwer A, et al. 1999. Effects of pentachlorophenol and hydroxylated polychlorinated biphenyls on thyroid hormone conjugation in a rat and a human hepatoma cell line. Toxicol in Vitro 13:417-425. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)
- Schuur AG, Cenjin PH, van Toor H, et al. 1998a. Effect of Aroclor 1254 on thyroid hormone sulfation in fetal rats. Organohalogen Compounds 37:249-252. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)
- Schuur AG, van Leeuwen-Bol I, Jong WMC, et al. 1998b. *In vitro* inhibition of thyroid hormone sulfation by polychloribiphenylols: Isozyme specificity and inhibition kinetics. Toxicol Sci 45:188-194. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)
- Seegal RF. 1996. Epidemiological and laboratory evidence of PCB-induced neurotoxicity. Crit Rev Toxicol 26(6):709-737. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Seegal RF. 1998. Neurochemical effects of co-planar and non-coplanar polychlorinated biphenyls. [Abstract]. Neurotoxicol Teratol 20(3):349-350. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Seegal RF, Brosch K, Bush, B et al. 1989. Effects of Aroclor 1254 on dopamine and norepinephrine concentrations in pheochromocytoma (PC-12) cells. Neurotoxicology 10:757-764. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Seegal RF, Brosch KO, Okoniewski RJ. 1997. Effects of *in utero* and lactational exposure of the laboratory rat to 2,4,2'4'-tetrachlorobiphenyl on dopamine function. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 146(1):95-103. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Seegal RF, Bush B, Shain W. 1990. Lightly chlorinated *ortho*-substituted PCB congeners decrease dopamine in nonhuman primate brain and in tissue culture. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 106:136-144. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Seiler P, Fischer B, Lindenau A, et al. 1994. Effects of persistent chlorinated hydrocarbons on fertility and embryonic development in the rabbit. Human Reprod 9:1920-1926. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Seo BW, Meserve LA. 1995. Effects of maternal ingestion of Aroclor 1254 (PCB) on the developmental pattern of oxygen consumption and body temperature in neonatal rats. Bull Environ Contam Toxicol 55:22-28. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Shain W, Bush B, Seegal R. 1991. Neurotoxicity of polychlorinated biphenyls: Structure-activity relationship of individual congeners. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 111:33-42. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Silberhorn EM, Glauert HP, Robertson LW. 1990. Carcinogenicity of polyhalogenated biphenyls: PCBs and PBBs. Crit Rev Toxicol 20:440-496. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Silkworth JB, Grabstein EM. 1982. Polychlorinated biphenyl immunotoxicity: Dependence on isomer planarity and the Ah gene complex. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 65:109-115. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Smith AG, Francis JE, Carthew P. 1990a. Iron as a synergist for hepatocellular carcinoma induced by polychlorinated biphenyls in Ah-responsive C57BL/10ScSn mice. Carcinogenesis 11(3):437-444. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Smith AG, Francis JE, Green JA, et al. 1990b. Sex-linked hepatic uroporphyria and the induction of cytochromes P450IA in rats caused by hexachlorobenzene and polyhalogenated biphenyls. Biochem Pharmacol 40(9):2059-2068. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Stack AS, Altman-Hamamdzic S, Morris PJ, et al. 1999. Polychlorinated biphenyl mixtures (Aroclors) inhibit LPS-induced murine splenocyte proliferation in vitro. Toxicology 139:137-154. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Stewart P, Darvill T, Lonky E, et al. 1999. Assessment of prenatal exposure to PCBs from maternal consumption of Great Lakes fish: An analysis of PCB patter and concentration. Environ Res 80:S87-S96. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Stewart P, Reihman J, Lonky E, et al. 2000. Prenatal PCB exposure and neonatal behavioral assessment scale (NBAS) performance. Neurotoxicol Teratol 22:21-29. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Svensson B-G, Hallberg T, Nilsson A, et al. 1994. Parameters of immunological competence in subjects with high consumption of fish contaminated with persistent organochlorine compounds. Int Arch Occup Environ Health 65:351-358. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Swanson GM, Ratcliffe HE, Fischer LJ. 1995. Human exposure to polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs): A critical assessment of the evidence for adverse health effects. Regul Toxicol Pharmacol 21:136-150. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Tilson HA, Kodavanti PRS. 1997. Neurochemical effects of polychlorinated biphenyls: An overview and identification of research needs. Neurotoxicology 18(3):727-744. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Tilson HA, Kodavanti PRS. 1998. The neurotoxicity of polychlorinated biphenyls. Neurotoxicology 19(4-5):517-526. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Tilson HA, Kodavanti PRS, Mundy WR, et al. 1998. Neurotoxicity of environmental chemicals and their mechanism of action. Toxicol Lett 102-103:631-635. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Tithof PK, Contreras ML, Ganey PE. 1995. Aroclor 1242 stimulates the production of inositol phosphates in polymorphonuclear neutrophils. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 131:136-143. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Tryphonas L, Arnold DL, Zawidzka Z, et al. 1986a. A pilot study in adult Rhesus monkeys (*m.mullata*) treated with Aroclor 1254 for two years. Toxicol Pathol 14:1-10. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Tryphonas L, Charbonneau S, Tryphonas H, et al. 1986a. Comparative aspects of Aroclor 1254® toxicity in adult Cynomolgus and Rhesus monkeys: A pilot study. Arch Environ Contam Toxicol 15:159-169. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Tryphonas H, Hayward S, O'Grady L, et al. 1989. Immunotoxicity studies of PCB (Aroclor 1254) in the adult Rhesus (*Macaca mulatta*) monkey-preliminary report. Int J Immunopharmacol 11(2):199-206. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Tryphonas H, Luster MI, Schiffman G, et al. 1991. Effect of chronic exposure of PCB (Aroclor 1254) on specific and nonspecific immune parameters in the Rhesus (*Macaca mulatta*) monkey. Fundam Appl Toxicol 16:773-786. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Van Birgelen APJM, Van Der Kolk J, Fase KM, et al. 1994. Toxic potency of 3,3',4,4',5-pentachlorobiphenyl relative to and in combination with 2,3,7,8-tetrachlorodibenzo-*p*-dioxin in a subchronic feeding study in the rat. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 127:209-221. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Van Birgelen APJM, Van der Kolk J, Fase KM, et al. 1995. Subchronic dose-response study of 3,4,7,8-tetrachlorodibenzo-p-dioxin in female Sprague-Dawley rats. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 132:1-13 (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Van Birgelen APJM, Van der Kolk J, Poiger H, et al. 1992. Interactive effects of 2,2',4,4',5,5'-hexachlorobiphenyl and 2,3,7,8-tetrachlorodibenzo-p-dioxin on thyroid hormone, Vitamin A, and Vitamin K metabolism in the rat. Chemosphere 25:7-10. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Van den Berg M, Birnbaum L, Bosveld ATC, et al. 1998. Toxic equivalency factors (TEFs) for PCBs, PCDDs, PCDFs for humans and wildlife. Environ Health Perspect 106(12):775-792. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Van der Burght ASAM, Clijsters PJ, Horbach GJ, et al. 1999. Structure-dependent induction of CYP1A by polychlorinated biphenyls in hepatocytes of Cynomolgus monkeys (*Macaca fascicularis*). Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 155:13-23. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

van der Plas SA, Haag-Gronlund M, Scheu G, et al. 1999. Induction of altered hepatic foci by a mixture of dioxin-like compounds with and without 2,2',4,4',5,5'-hexachlorobiphenyl in female Sprague-Dawley rats. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 156:30-39. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Welsch F. 1985. Effects of acute or chronic polychlorinated biphenyl ingestion on maternal metabolic homeostasis and on the manifestations of embryotoxicity caused by cyclophosphamide in mice. Arch Toxicol 57:104-113. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Wong PW, Pessah IN. 1996. *Ortho*-substituted polychlorinated biphenyls alter calcium regulation by a ryanodine receptor-mediated mechanism: Structural specificity toward skeletal- and cardiac-type microsomal calcium release channels. Mol Pharmacol 49:740-751. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Wong PW, Pessah IN. 1997. Noncoplanar PCB 95 alters microsomal calcium transport by an immunophilin FKBP 12-dependent mechanism. Mol Pharmacol 51:693-702. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Wong PW, Joy RM, Albertson TE, et al. 1997. *Ortho*-substituted 2,2',3,5',6-pentachlorobiphenyl (PCB 95) alters rat hippocampal ryanodine receptors and neuroplasticity *in vitro*: Evidence for altered hippocampal function. Neurotoxicology 18(2):443-456. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)

Zoeller RT, Dowling ALS, Vas AA. 2000. Developmental exposure to polychlorinated biphenyls exerts thyroid hormone-like effects on the expression of RC3/neurogranin and myelin basic protein messenger ribonucleic acids in the developing rat brain. Endocrinology 141(1):181-189. (As cited in ATSDR 2000.)